

ASX/Media Release (Code: ASX: PRR; NASDAQ: PBMD)

20 October 2017

US and Australian Warrants Cleansing Prospectuses

We refer to our previous announcements on June 30, 2017 and July 4, 2017 with respect to the U.S. capital raise of approximately US\$5 million.

On July 5, 2017, we closed a public offering of 263,126,800 ordinary shares represented by American Depositary Shares ("ADSs") to certain U.S. investors in exchange for net proceeds to us of approximately US\$4.76 million after brokerage fees but before other expenses. In a concurrent private placement, we also issued to each of these investors, for no additional consideration, a warrant to purchase up to 0.75 ADSs for each ADS purchased for cash in the public offering. The warrants have an exercise price equal to US\$2.50 per ADS and have been exercisable since the close of the capital raise and will expire January 5, 2023.

The Australian and U.S. prospectuses attached to this announcement relate to the offer and sale by these investors of the ordinary shares represented by ADSs that are issuable upon exercise of the warrants. The investors holding the warrants are not obligated to exercise them and may elect not to do so.

These prospectuses have been prepared for the purpose of removing trading restrictions related to the securities issuable upon exercise of the existing warrants.

We have also filed a registration statement, including the accompanying U.S. prospectus, with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. Assuming the registration statement becomes effective within six months of the closing of the U.S. capital raise and subject to certain terms and conditions, warrant holders will be precluded from cashless exercises, thus enabling Prima BioMed Ltd to potentially raise up to a further US\$4.9 million if all of the warrants are exercised.

About Prima BioMed

Prima BioMed is a globally active biotechnology company that is a leader in the development of immunotherapeutic products. Prima BioMed is dedicated to leveraging its technology and expertise to bring innovative treatment options to market for patients and to maximise value to shareholders.

Prima BioMed is listed on the Australian Securities Exchange and on the NASDAQ in the US. For further information please visit <u>www.primabiomed.com.au</u>.

A registration statement relating to the securities issuable upon exercise of the existing warrants has been filed with the U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") but has not yet become effective. These securities may not be sold nor may offers to buy be accepted prior to the time the registration becomes effective.

For further information, including a copy of the US prospectus included in the registration statement filed with the SEC, please contact:



U.S. Investors:

Matthew Beck, The Trout Group LLC +1 (646) 378-2933; mbeck@troutgroup.com

Australian Investors/Media:

Matthew Gregorowski, Citadel-MAGNUS +61 2 8234 0105; <u>mgregorowski@citadelmagnus.com</u>

Registration No. 333-

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION WASHINGTON, D.C. 20549 FORM F-3 REGISTRATION STATEMENT

UNDER

THE SECURITIES ACT OF 1933

PRIMA BIOMED LTD

(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

Not Applicable

(Translation of registrant's name into English)

Australia (State or Other Jurisdiction of Incorporation or Organization) Not Applicable (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)

Level 12, 95 Pitt Street Sydney, 2000 New South Wales Australia

+61 (0)2 8315 7003

(Address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of registrant's principal executive offices)

Marc Voigt Chief Executive Officer

Prima BioMed Ltd Level 12, 95 Pitt Street Sydney, 2000 New South Wales

Australia

+61 (0)2 8315 7003

(Name, address, including zip code, and telephone number, including area code, of agent for service)

Copies to:

Deanne Miller Prima BioMed Ltd Level 12, 95 Pitt Street Sydney, 2000 New South Wales Australia +61 (0)2 8315 7003 Christopher H. Cunningham K&L Gates LLP 925 Fourth Avenue, Suite 2900 Seattle, Washington 98104-1158 United States of America +1 (206) 623-7580

Approximate date of commencement of proposed sale to the public: From time to time after the effective date of this registration statement

If the only securities being registered on this Form are being offered pursuant to dividend or interest reinvestment plans, please check the following box. If any of the securities being registered on this Form are to be offered on a delayed or continuous basis pursuant to Rule 415 under the Securities Act of 1933, other than securities offered only in connection with dividend or interest reinvestment plans, check the following box.

If this Form is filed to register additional securities for an offering pursuant to Rule 462(b) under the Securities Act, please check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment filed pursuant to Rule 462(c) under the Securities Act, check the following box and list the Securities Act registration statement number of the earlier effective registration statement for the same offering.

If this Form is a registration statement pursuant to General Instruction I.C. or a post-effective amendment thereto that shall become effective upon filing with the Commission pursuant to Rule 462(e) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

If this Form is a post-effective amendment to a registration statement filed pursuant to General Instruction I.C. filed to register additional securities or additional classes of securities pursuant to Rule 413(b) under the Securities Act, check the following box.

Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is an emerging growth company as defined in Rule 405 of the Securities Act of 1933.

Emerging growth company \boxtimes

If an emerging growth company that prepares its financial statements in accordance with U.S. GAAP, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 7(a)(2)(B) of the Securities Act.

CALCULATION OF REGISTRATION FEE

Title of Each Class of Securities to be Registered(1)	Amount to Be Registered(2)	Proposed Maximum Offering Price per Share(3)	Proposed Maximum Aggregate Offering Price(3)	Amount of Registration Fee
Ordinary shares, no par value per share	197,345,100	\$0.02625	\$5,180,308.88	\$644.95

(1) American Depositary Shares (the "ADSs") issuable upon deposit of the ordinary shares registered hereby have been registered under a separate registration statement on Form F-6 filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "SEC") on April 3, 2012 (file no.: 333-180538). Each ADS represents 100 ordinary shares.

(2) Pursuant to Rule 416 under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended (the "Securities Act"), this registration statement includes an indeterminate number of additional shares that may be offered and sold to prevent dilution resulting from share splits, share dividends, recapitalizations or similar transactions.

(3) Estimated solely for the purpose of calculating the amount of the registration fee pursuant to Rule 457(c) under the Securities Act. The proposed maximum offering price per share and the proposed maximum aggregate offering price are based on the average of the high and low sale prices of the registrant's ADSs on the NASDAQ Global Market on October 16, 2017, or \$2.625, divided by 100 (to give effect to the 100:1 ratio of ordinary shares to ADSs).

The Registrant hereby amends this Registration Statement on such date or dates as may be necessary to delay its effective date until the Registrant shall file a further amendment which specifically states that this Registration Statement shall thereafter become effective in accordance with Section 8(a) of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or until the Registration Statement shall become effective on such date as the Commission, acting pursuant to said Section 8(a), may determine.

PROSPECTUS



197,345,100 Ordinary Shares represented by 1,973,451 American Depositary Shares

This prospectus relates to the offer and sale from time to time by the selling shareholders identified in this prospectus of up to 197,345,100 ordinary shares, no par value, of Prima BioMed Ltd, represented by 1,973,451 American Depositary Shares, or ADSs, which ADSs are issuable upon exercise of certain of our outstanding warrants (referred to in this prospectus as the Warrants). Each ADS represents 100 ordinary shares.

The Warrants have an exercise price of \$2.50 per ADS, became exercisable on July 5, 2017, their date of issue, will expire on January 5, 2023. The Warrants were issued by us to the selling shareholders in a non-public offering (referred to in this prospectus as the Private Placement) that was completed on July 5, 2017, pursuant to a securities purchase agreement, dated June 29, 2017, and entered into between us and the selling shareholders.

The selling shareholders will receive all of the proceeds from any sales of ADSs offered pursuant to this prospectus. We will not receive any of these proceeds, but we will incur expenses in connection with this offering. Any proceeds received by us from the exercise of the Warrants will be used for general corporate purposes.

The selling shareholders may sell the ADSs at various times and in various types of transactions, including sales in the open market, sales in negotiated transactions and sales by a combination of these methods. ADSs may be sold at the market price thereof at the time of a sale, at prices relating to the market price over a period of time or at prices negotiated with the buyers of ADSs. See "Plan of Distribution" for more information.

The ADSs are listed on the Nasdaq Global Market under the symbol "PBMD" and the last reported sale price of the ADSs on October 18, 2017 was \$2.38 per ADS. Our ordinary shares are listed on the Australian Securities Exchange, or the ASX, under the symbol "PRR" and the last reported sale price of our ordinary shares on October 18, 2017 was A\$0.03 per share.

We are an "emerging growth company" as defined by the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012 and, as such, we have elected to comply with certain reduced public company reporting requirements. See "Prospectus Summary—Implications of Being an Emerging Growth Company."

Investing in the ADSs involves a high degree of risk. We refer you to the section entitled "Risk Factors" beginning on page 7 of this prospectus and under similar sections in the documents we incorporate by reference into this prospectus.

Neither the Securities and Exchange Commission nor any state securities commission has approved or disapproved of these securities or passed upon the adequacy or accuracy of this prospectus. Any representation to the contrary is a criminal offense.

The date of this prospectus is , 2017.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS	1
PROSPECTUS SUMMARY	3
RISK FACTORS	7
SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS	8
AUSTRALIAN CHANGE IN CONTROL AND DISCLOSURE OF INTEREST REQUIREMENTS	10
INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS	13
USE OF PROCEEDS	14
CAPITALIZATION AND INDEBTEDNESS	14
PRICE HISTORY OF ORDINARY SHARES AND ADSs	15
EXCHANGE RATE INFORMATION	16
SELLING SHAREHOLDERS	17
PRIVATE PLACEMENT OF WARRANTS	19
SHARE CAPITAL	19
DESCRIPTION OF THE AMERICAN DEPOSITARY SHARES	25
PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION	33
UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES	36
ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES AGAINST FOREIGN PERSONS	40
EXPENSES	40
LEGAL MATTERS	41
EXPERTS	41
WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	42
INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE	43

TOTOCISONAL USE ONLY

ABOUT THIS PROSPECTUS

Unless the context requires otherwise, references in this prospectus to "Prima," the "Company," "we," "us" and "our" refer to Prima BioMed Ltd and its subsidiaries.

This prospectus is part of a registration statement on Form F-3 that we filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission, or the SEC, using the "shelf" registration process. Under this registration statement, the selling shareholders may sell the ADSs at various times and in various types of transactions. We will not receive any of the proceeds from these sales, but we will incur expenses in connection with this offering. This document may only be used where it is legal to sell these securities.

This prospectus only provides you with a general description of the securities being offered. Each time a selling shareholder sells any of the offered ADSs, such selling shareholder will provide this prospectus and a prospectus supplement, if applicable, that will contain specific information about the terms of the offering. The prospectus supplement may also add, update or change any information contained in this prospectus. You should carefully read this prospectus, any prospectus supplement and any free writing prospectus relating to the offered ADSs that is prepared by us or otherwise authorized by us, together with the additional information described under the sections "Where You Can Find Additional Information" and "Information Incorporated by Reference."

You should rely only on the information that we have provided or incorporated by reference in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement and any free writing prospectus relating to the offered ADSs that is prepared by us or otherwise authorized by us. We have not authorized anyone to provide you with different information and you must not rely on any unauthorized information or representation. You should assume that the information contained in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement, any free writing prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference herein and therein is accurate only as of their respective dates. To the extent there is a conflict between the information contained in this prospectus supplement. However, if any statement in one of these documents is inconsistent with a statement in another document having a later date—for example, a document having the later date modifies or supersedes the earlier statement, as our business, financial condition, results of operations and prospects may have changed since the earlier dates.

This prospectus and the information incorporated herein by reference contain summaries of certain provisions contained in some of the documents described herein, but reference is made to the actual documents for complete information. All of the summaries are qualified in their entirety by the actual documents. Copies of some of the documents referred to herein have been filed, will be filed or will be incorporated by reference as exhibits to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, and you may obtain copies of those documents as described below under the section entitled "Where You Can Find Additional Information." We urge you to read carefully this prospectus, together with the information incorporated herein by reference as described under the heading "Information Incorporated by Reference," before deciding whether to invest in any of the ADSs being offered by the selling shareholders.

Prima BioMed and Immutep are our trademarks. We hold a provisional application for Prima BioMed in Australia and we are in the process of filing international applications for it. Immutep is a registered trademark in France. In addition, this prospectus and the information incorporated herein by reference may include other trademarks, service marks and trade names owned by us or other companies. All trademarks, service marks and trade names included or incorporated by reference into this prospectus or the information incorporated herein by reference herein by reference are the property of their respective owners.

This prospectus and the information incorporated herein by reference contain market data, industry statistics and other data that have been obtained from, or compiled from, information made available by third parties. We have not independently verified their data. In addition, this prospectus and the information incorporated herein by reference may include certain references to ClinicalTrials.gov identifiers; such website address is provided as an inactive textual reference only, and the information on, or accessible through, such website is not a part of this prospectus.

References to "A\$" are to the lawful currency of Australia, references to "\$" or "US\$" are to the lawful currency of the United States of America, and references to "£" are to pounds sterling.

PROSPECTUS SUMMARY

The items in the following summary are described in more detail later in this prospectus and in the documents incorporated by reference. This summary provides an overview of selected information and does not contain all the information you should consider before investing in the ADSs. Therefore, you should read the entire prospectus, any prospectus supplement and any free writing prospectus that we have authorized for use in connection with this offering carefully, including the "Risk Factors" section, and other documents or information included or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement before making any investment decision.

Overview

We are a globally active biotechnology company that is a leader in the development of novel immunotherapeutic products for the treatment of cancer and autoimmune diseases. We are dedicated to leveraging our technology and expertise to bring to patients innovative therapeutics that address unmet medical needs and to maximize value to our shareholders. Our core technologies are based on the lymphocyte activation gene 3, or LAG-3, immune control mechanism, which we believe plays a vital role in the regulation of the T cell immune response.

Key LAG-3 Intellectual Property Owned, Co-owned or In-licensed by Us.

On December 9, 2002, Ares Trading SA, a wholly owned subsidiary of Serono (now Merck Serono) and Immutep SA, or Immutep (which we acquired in December 2014), entered into an exclusive license agreement for the development of the LAG-3 technology. This license covers use of certain patents and know-how necessary for the development of certain LAG-3 products. We are permitted under this license to sublicense use of the covered background patents and know-how and have done so with Eddingpharm, GlaxoSmithKline and Co-Stim Pharmaceuticals in connection with the arrangements discussed below. Immutep agreed to pay Serono a relatively small share of revenues from sub-licensees of certain products for a specified term. Any improvements made by these sublicensees to the technology, and any new developments in intellectual property covered by the license, remain the property of Immutep.

On July 5, 2010, Immutep and the Institut National de la Santé et de la Recherche Médicale, or Inserm Transfert, entered into a commercial co-ownership and exploitation agreement relating to depleting (cytotoxic) LAG-3 antibodies that were co-developed by both parties. Immutep has full commercial development rights to the antibodies and agreed to pay Inserm Transfert an undisclosed royalty and a single milestone in the event of commercialization.

In addition to the original patent families in-licensed from Merck Serono, we own, co-own or in-license 11 patent families which collectively cover our clinical candidates IMP321, IPM731, IMP701 and IMP761 discussed below.

IMP321 Clinical Development.

Our current lead product candidate is IMP321, a recombinant protein that may be used in combination with other agents to amplify a patient's immune response. IMP321 is a soluble LAG-3Ig fusion protein and an antigen presenting cell, or APC, activator boosting the immune system. This product candidate was acquired through our acquisition of Immutep in December 2014.

We are developing IMP321 both on our own and jointly with Eddingpharm under a licensing agreement, dated May 2013 as amended from time to time, between our subsidiary, Immutep, and Eddingpharm. Eddingpharm has the exclusive right to commercialize IMP321 in China, Macau, Hong Kong and Taiwan, while

Immutep holds all rights in the rest of the world. Eddingpharm paid for the manufacture of IMP321 good manufacturing practice, or GMP, grade material needed for the ongoing clinical trials of IMP321. Future costs of manufacturing of IMP321 will be our responsibility. Immutep has agreed to offer technical assistance to Eddingpharm to facilitate its application to register IMP321 in China, Macau, Hong Kong and Taiwan. Eddingpharm is also required to make milestone payments to Immutep if IMP321 achieves specific milestones with respect to the development and commercialization of IMP321 as well as undisclosed royalties on sales of IMP321.

In 2016, we started two new clinical trials for IMP321. The first one was "Active Immunotherapy PAClitaxel," or AIPAC, a Phase IIb study on IMP321's effectiveness in treating metastatic breast cancer. In 2015, we held a scientific advice meeting with the European Medicines Agency, or EMA, in regard to the AIPAC study. The primary purpose of the AIPAC trial, which will have a randomized study group of up to 226 patients, is to determine the clinical benefit of IMP321 in combination with paclitaxel in terms of progression-free survival as the primary clinical endpoint in a specific patient population. The second of the two clinical trials is "Two ACTive Immunotherapeutics in melanoma," or TACTI-mel, a Phase I study. The purpose of this study is to determine the safety of IMP321 in combination with pembrolizumab when given to patients with unresectable or metastatic melanoma. The study will also evaluate the combined effects on patients' immune responses. Currently, this study is expected to recruit up to 18 patients in three cohorts.

IMP731 Clinical Development.

Our second key product candidate is IMP731, a depleting (cytotoxic) antibody that is intended to destroy LAG-3 expressing activated T cells involved in autoimmunity. This product candidate was acquired through our acquisition of Immutep.

IMP731 has been licensed by Immutep to GlaxoSmithKline, or GSK, under a license and research agreement, dated December 2010. Under this license, GSK has the exclusive development right of IMP731 and has agreed to fund all the development costs. In exchange for the grant of this license, Immutep received from GSK an undisclosed upfront payment and has the right to receive potential milestone payments up to an aggregate amount of £64 million, minus the upfront payment amount and first milestone amount. In addition, Immutep also has the right to receive potential single-digit tiered royalty payments.

In January 2015, we collected our first milestone payment from GSK for the development of GSK2831781, an anti-LAG-3 antibody derived from IMP731. This milestone payment was triggered by the first dosing of a patient in the related Phase I trial, and the amount was a single-digit U.S. million dollar sum.

IMP701 Clinical Development.

Our third key product candidate is IMP701, an antagonist (blocking) antibody targeting the LAG-3 molecule on T cells with potential applications in the treatment of cancer. It is designed to block the negative signal that may stop T cells from responding to the cancer. The product candidate was acquired through our acquisition of Immutep.

Immutep licensed the development of IMP701 to CoStim Pharmaceuticals, or CoStim, under an exclusive license and collaboration agreement for development of humanized antagonist antibodies to LAG-3, dated September 2012. Under this license, CoStim has the exclusive development rights to IMP701, in consideration for the obligation to fund all the development costs and to make milestone and royalty payments to Immutep.

In February 2014, CoStim became a wholly owned subsidiary of Novartis. Novartis continues the development of IMP701, including the ongoing Phase I/II clinical trial that began in August 2015. According to certain publicly available records, the number of patients in that clinical trial was increased from 240 to 416 during fiscal year 2016.

We received our second clinical milestone payment of US\$1 million from Novartis in August 2017.

IMP761 Clinical Development.

In January 2017, we announced that we conducted research on a new early stage product candidate, a humanized IgG4 monoclonal antibody known as IMP761. Currently, we are conducting preclinical experiments on IMP761.

We filed a patent application in September 2016 to seek protection for this antibody.

CVac (Clinical Development for the Treatment of Ovarian Cancer Patients in Remission).

Prior to our acquisition of Immutep in 2014, our lead program was CVac, the treatment of epithelial ovarian cancer patients who were in complete second remission. We believe that this disease represents a significant unmet medical need due to the high relapse rates and high morbidity associated with the disease.

After completing a strategic review of the assets after acquiring Immutep, we decided to consolidate the CVac clinical trial program and seek a development partner. In May 2016, we entered into a sale and exclusive licensing agreement with Sydys Corporation Inc., or Sydys, a publicly traded New York-based company that has been repurposed as a special purpose vehicle to develop the CVac assets.

In the event CVac is successfully commercialized, we have the potential to receive from Sydys over A\$400 million (or approximately US\$304 million (based on the June 27, 2017 exchange rate published by the Reserve Bank of Australia)) in development, regulatory and commercial milestone payments payable for achievement of set commercial sales targets, in addition to low single digit royalties on sales of commercialized CVac products. As Sydys possessed no significant cash reserves at the time of the transaction and generally lacks product diversity, there are significant risks associated with this transaction, such as the potential inability of Sydys to raise sufficient funds in order to develop and commercialize CVac.

Recent Private Placement and Concurrent Public Offering

On July 5, 2017, we closed a public offering of 263,126,800 ordinary shares represented by 2,631,268 ADSs to the selling shareholders in exchange for proceeds to us, before expenses, of \$4,762,803.42. In the Private Placement, a concurrent non-public offering, we also sold to the selling shareholders, for no additional consideration, a Warrant to purchase up to 0.75 ADSs for each ADS purchased for cash in the public offering. This prospectus relates to the offer and sale by the selling shareholders of those ordinary shares represented by ADSs that are issuable upon exercise of the Warrants. See "Private Placement of Warrants" for more information about the Warrants.

Corporate Information

Prima BioMed Ltd was incorporated under the laws of the Commonwealth of Australia on May 21, 1987.

The principal listing of our ordinary shares and listed options to purchase our ordinary shares is on the ASX. We filed a registration statement covering the ADSs on Form F-6 (File No. 333-180538) with the SEC that was declared effective on April 12, 2016, and the ADSs representing our ordinary shares began trading on the NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol "PBMD" on April 16, 2012. The Bank of New York Mellon, located at 225 Liberty Street, New York, New York 10286, acts as our depositary, and registers and delivers the ADSs, each of which represents 100 of our ordinary shares.

Our registered office is located at Level 12, 95 Pitt Street, Sydney 2000, New South Wales, Australia, and our telephone number is +61 (0)2 8315 7003. Our address on the Internet is www.primabiomed.com.au. Our website address is provided as an inactive textual reference only, and the information on, or accessible through, our website is not part of this prospectus.

Implications of Being an Emerging Growth Company

As a company with less than \$1.07 billion in revenue during our last fiscal year, we qualify as an "emerging growth company" as defined in the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act of 2012, or the JOBS Act. For so long as we remain an emerging growth company, we are permitted to rely on exemptions from some of the reporting requirements that are applicable to public companies that are not emerging growth companies. These exemptions include, for example, not being required to comply with the auditor attestation requirements of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 in the assessment of our internal control over financial reporting. We have taken, and may continue to take, advantage of some of these exemptions until we are no longer an emerging growth company.

We will remain an emerging growth company until the earliest of (a) the last day of the fiscal year following the fifth anniversary of our initial U.S. public offering, which closed on July 5, 2017, (b) the last day of the fiscal year in which we have total annual gross revenue of at least \$1,070,000,000, (c) the date on which we are deemed to be a large accelerated filer, which means the market value of our ordinary shares (including ordinary shares represented by ADSs) that is held by non-affiliates exceeds \$700 million as of the end of the second quarter of our last completed fiscal year, and (d) the date on which we have issued more than \$1 billion in non-convertible debt during a three-year period.

RISK FACTORS

You should consider carefully the risks described below, described under the heading "Risk Factors" in our Annual Report on Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017 and described under similar headings in the other documents we incorporate by reference herein, together with all other information in this prospectus, any prospectus supplement and any free writing prospectus that we have authorized for use and the other information and documents incorporated by reference herein and therein before you make a decision to invest in the ADSs. If any of the following events actually occur, our business, operating results, prospects or financial condition could be materially and adversely affected. This could cause the trading price of the ADSs to decline and you may lose all or part of your investment. The risks described below are not the only ones that we face. Additional risks not presently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial may also affect our business operations.

Risks Relating to this Offering

Sales of ADSs issuable upon exercise of the Warrants and other derivative securities may cause the market price of our ADSs to decline.

The Warrants entitle the selling shareholders to purchase up to 1,973,451 ADSs, representing 197,345,100 of our ordinary shares, at a purchase price per ADS of \$2.50. The sale of these additional ordinary shares, or the perception that such sales could occur, may cause the market price of our ADSs to decline or become more volatile.

SPECIAL NOTE REGARDING FORWARD-LOOKING STATEMENTS

This prospectus and the documents incorporated by reference in this prospectus contain forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, or the Securities Act, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act. These statements are made pursuant to safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other important factors that may cause our actual results, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, performances or achievements expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements. All statements, other than statements of historical facts, are forward-looking statements for purposes of these provisions, including without limitation any statements relating to:

- our product development and business strategy, including the potential size of the markets for our products and future development and/or expansion of our products and therapies in our markets;
- our future research and development activities, including clinical testing and manufacturing and the costs and timing thereof;
- sufficiency of our cash resources;
- our ability to commercialize products and generate product revenues
- our ability to achieve and collect milestone and royalty payments from our collaboration partners and other contract counterparties;
- any statements relating to the intention of use of proceeds;
- our ability to raise additional funding when needed;
- any statements concerning anticipated regulatory activities or licensing or collaborative arrangements, including our ability to obtain regulatory clearances;
- our research and development and other expenses;
- our operations and intellectual property risks;
- our ability to remain compliant with NASDAQ's continuing listing standards; and
- any statement of assumptions underlying any of the foregoing.

In some cases, you can identify forward-looking statements by terms such as "may," "will," "should," "could," "would," "expect," "plan," "anticipate," "believe," "estimate," "predict," "potential," "continue" and "contemplate," the negative of these terms and similar expressions intended to identify forward-looking statements. These statements reflect our views as of the date on which they were made with respect to future events and are based on assumptions and subject to known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other factors that may cause our actual results, performance or achievements to be materially different from any future results, performances or achievements expressed or implied by such statements. We discuss these risks in greater detail under the heading "Risk Factors" in this prospectus, in our Annual Report on Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017 and under similar headings in the other documents we incorporate by reference herein. Given these risks, uncertainties and other important factors, you should not place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements. Also, these forward-looking statements represent our estimates and assumptions only as of the date such forward-looking statements are made. You should carefully read this prospectus, together with the information incorporated herein by reference as described under the section titled "Where You Can Find Additional Information," completely and with the understanding that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect. We can give no assurances that any of the events anticipated by the forwardlooking statements will occur or, if any of them do, what impact they will have on our business, results of operations and financial condition.

You should rely only on information contained or incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement, and the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, including the exhibits that we have filed with the registration statement. You should understand that our actual future results may be materially different from what we expect. We qualify all of the forward-looking statements in the foregoing documents by these cautionary statements.

Except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update or revise any forward-looking statements to reflect new information or future events or developments. You should not assume that our silence over time means that actual events are bearing out as expressed or implied in such forward-looking statements. Before deciding to purchase ADSs, you should carefully consider the risk factors discussed and incorporated by reference in this prospectus and any prospectus supplement.

TOLOGISONAI USE ONIY

AUSTRALIAN CHANGE IN CONTROL AND DISCLOSURE OF INTEREST REQUIREMENTS

Change of Control Including the Takeover Prohibition

Under the Australian Corporations Act 2001 (Cth), or the Corporations Act, there are a number of takeover prohibitions and disclosure of interest requirements.

Takeover Prohibition under the Corporations Act.

Takeovers of listed Australian public companies, such as us, are regulated among other things by the Corporations Act, which prohibits the acquisition of a relevant interest in issued voting shares in a listed company if the acquisition will lead to the person's or someone else's voting power (which includes that of their associates) in the company increasing from 20% or below to more than 20% or increasing from a starting point that is above 20% and below 90%, subject to a range of exceptions.

A relevant interest is defined very broadly to capture most forms of interest in shares. Generally, and without limitation, a person will have a relevant interest in securities if they:

- are the holder of the securities;
- have power to exercise, or control the exercise of, a right to vote attached to the securities; or
- have power to dispose of, or control the exercise of a power to dispose of, the securities (including any indirect or direct power or control).

It does not matter how remote the relevant interest is or how it arises. If two or more people can jointly exercise one of these powers, each of them is taken to have that power. If at a particular time a person has a relevant interest in issued securities and the person:

- has entered or enters into an agreement with another person with respect to the securities;
- has given or gives another person an enforceable right, or has been or is given an enforceable right by another person, in relation to the securities; or
- has granted or grants an option to, or has been or is granted an option by, another person with respect to the securities, and the other person would have a relevant interest in the securities if the agreement were performed, the right enforced or the option exercised, the other person is taken to already have a relevant interest in the securities.

A person will also be regarded as having a relevant interest in voting shares in a company if the non-voting securities in which the person already had a relevant interest become voting shares in the company or there is an increase in the number of votes that may be cast on a poll attached to voting shares that the person already had a relevant interest in. In these circumstances, the acquisition of the relevant interest will occur when the securities become voting shares or the number of votes increases.

Associates are defined broadly and include:

- corporate entities owned or controlled by the person;
- corporate entities that control the person;
- corporate entities that are controlled by an entity which controls the person;
- persons with whom the person has or proposes to enter into agreements with which relate to the composition of our board;
- persons with whom the person has or proposes to enter into agreements with which relate to the composition of our board; and
- persons with whom the person is acting or is proposing to act in concert.

There are a number of exceptions to the prohibition on acquiring a relevant interest in issued voting shares in a listed company if the acquisition will lead to the person's or someone else's voting power in the company increasing from 20% or below to more than 20% or increasing from a starting point that is above 20% and below 90%. In general terms, some of the more significant exceptions include:

- when the acquisition results from the acceptance of an offer under a formal takeover bid;
- when the acquisition is conducted on market by or on behalf of the bidder under a takeover bid and the
 acquisition occurs during the bid period;
- when shareholders of the company approve the takeover by resolution passed at a general meeting;
- an acquisition by a person if, throughout the six months before the acquisition, that person, or any other
 person, has had voting power in the company of at least 19% and as a result of the acquisition, none of
 the relevant persons would have voting power in the company more than three percentage points higher
 than they had six months before the acquisition;
- as a result of a pro-rata issue of shares;
- as a result of dividend reinvestment schemes;
- as a result of underwriting arrangements;
- through operation of law;
- an acquisition which arises through the acquisition of a relevant interest in another listed company;
- an acquisition arising from an auction of forfeited shares; or
- an acquisition arising through a compromise, arrangement, liquidation or buyback.

Breaches of the takeovers provisions of the Corporations Act are criminal offenses. The Australian Securities and Investments Commission and the Australian Takeovers Panel have a wide range of powers relating to breaches of takeover provisions including the ability to make orders cancelling contracts, freezing transfers of, and rights attached to, securities, and forcing a party to dispose of securities. There are certain defenses to breaches to the takeovers provisions provided in the Corporations Act.

Disclosure in relation to Substantial Shareholding and Beneficial Ownership.

The Corporations Act requires that a person must give notice to us in the prescribed form within two business days (or in some cases by the next business day) if:

- the person begins to have, or ceases to have, a substantial holding in us. A substantial holding will arise
 if a person and their associates have a relevant interest in 5% or more of the votes in us or the person
 has made a takeover bid for the voting shares in us;
- if the person has a substantial holding in us and there is a movement of 1% or more in their holding; or
- if the person makes a takeover bid for us.

For the purposes of the notification obligation, a relevant interest in the voting shares is defined very broadly to capture most forms of interests in our shares. Generally, a person will have a relevant interest in securities if such person is the holder of the securities, has power to exercise, or control the exercise of, a right to vote attached to the securities or has power to dispose of, or control the exercise of a power to dispose of, the securities (including any indirect or direct control or power).

The rights attaching to our shares for non-compliance with the disclosure of interest requirements may result in disenfranchisement, loss of entitlement to dividends and other payments and restrictions on transfer. A person who contravenes these obligations is liable to compensate a person for any loss or damage the person suffers

The Foreign Acquisitions and Takeovers Act 1975

Under Australian law, in certain circumstances foreign persons are prohibited from acquiring more than a limited percentage of the shares in an Australian company without approval from the Australian Treasurer. These limitations are set forth in the Australian Foreign Acquisitions and Takeovers Act, or the Takeovers Act.

Under the Takeovers Act, as currently in effect, any foreign person, together with associates, or parties acting in concert, is prohibited from acquiring 20% or more of the shares in any company having total assets or total issued securities value of A\$252 million or more (or A\$1,094 million or more in case of U.S. investors) without the approval of the Australian Treasurer. "Associates" is a broadly defined term under the Takeovers Act and includes:

- any relative of the person (including spouses, lineal ancestors and descendants, and siblings);
- partners, officers of companies, the company, employers and employees, and corporations;
- their shareholders related through substantial shareholdings or voting power;
- corporations whose directors are controlled by the person, or who control a person; and
- associations between trustees and substantial beneficiaries of trust estates.

In addition, a foreign person may not acquire shares in a company having total assets or total issued securities of A\$252 million or more (or A\$1,094 million or more in case of U.S. investors) if, as a result of that acquisition, the total holdings of all foreign persons and their associates will exceed 40% in aggregate without the approval of the Australian Treasurer. If the necessary approvals are not obtained, the Treasurer may make an order requiring the acquirer to dispose of the shares it has acquired within a specified period of time. The same rule applies if the total holdings of all foreign persons and their associates already exceeds 40% and a foreign person (or its associate) acquires any further shares, including in the course of trading in the secondary market of the ADSs. At present, we do not have total assets or total issued securities value of A\$252 million or more and therefore no approval would be required from the Australian Treasurer.

Each foreign person seeking to acquire holdings in excess of the above caps (including their associates, as the case may be) would need to complete an application form setting out the proposal and relevant particulars of the acquisition/shareholding. The Australian Treasurer then has 30 days to consider the application and make a decision. However, the Australian Treasurer may extend the period by up to a further 90 days by publishing an interim order. The Australian Treasurer has issued a guideline titled Australia's Foreign Investment Policy which provides an outline of the policy. The policy provides that the Treasurer will reject an application if it is contrary to the national interest.

The percentage of foreign ownership in us would also be included determining the foreign ownership of any Australian company or business in which it may choose to invest. Since we have no current plans for any such acquisition and do not own any real property in Australia, any such approvals required to be obtained by us as a foreign person under the Takeovers Act will not affect our current or future ownership or lease of real property in Australia.

Our Constitution does not contain any additional limitations on a non-resident's right to hold or vote our securities.

Australian law requires any off market transfer of our shares to be made in writing. Otherwise, while our ordinary shares remain listed on the ASX, transfers of ordinary shares take place electronically through the ASX's exchange process and requirements. No stamp duty will be payable in Australia on the transfer of ordinary shares or ADSs.

INDEMNIFICATION OF DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

Our Constitution provides that we may indemnify a person who is, or has been, an officer of the Company, to the full extent permissible by law (and not prohibited by the Corporations Act), out of our property against any liability incurred by such person as an officer of the Company and legal costs incurred in defending an action for a liability incurred by that person as an officer of the Company.

In addition, our Constitution provides that to the extent permitted by law (and not prohibited by the Corporations Act), we may pay a premium in respect of a contract insuring a person who is or has been an officer of the Company against any liability:

- incurred by the person in his or her capacity as an officer of the Company, and
- for costs and expenses incurred by that person in defending proceedings relating to that person acting as an officer of the Company, whether civil or criminal, and whatever their outcome.

We maintain a directors' and officers' liability insurance policy. We have established a policy for the indemnification of our directors and officers against certain liabilities incurred as a director or officer, including costs and expenses associated in successfully defending legal proceedings.

Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, may be permitted to directors, officers or persons controlling us pursuant to the foregoing provisions, we have been informed that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in such Act and is therefore unenforceable.

USE OF PROCEEDS

We will not receive any proceeds from the resale of the ADSs by the selling shareholders.

We cannot predict when or if the Warrants will be exercised, and it is possible that the Warrants may expire and never be exercised. Any proceeds received by us from the exercise of the Warrants will be used for general corporate purposes.

CAPITALIZATION AND INDEBTEDNESS

The following table sets forth our capitalization and indebtedness as of June 30, 2017 as derived from our financial statements, which are prepared in accordance with International Financial Reporting Standards, as issued by the International Accounting Standards Board. The information in this table should be read in conjunction with the financial statements and notes thereto and other financial information incorporated by reference into this prospectus and any prospectus supplement.

The table below presents our capitalization on an actual basis, and on an as-adjusted basis to give effect to our public offering of 2,631,268 ADSs at a purchase price per ADS of US\$1.90, which closed on July 5, 2017, and application of the net proceeds to us. The table below, however, does not present our capitalization on an as-adjusted basis to give effect to the issuance and sale of 197,345,100 ordinary shares represented by ADSs issuable upon exercise of the Warrants issued to the selling shareholders in the Private Placement. The holders of the Warrants are not obligated to exercise them and, as a result, there can be no assurance that the holders will do so.

	As of June 30, 2017		
	Actual A\$	As Adjusted A\$	
Long-term financial liability	5,778,984	5,778,984	
Contributed equity	195,352,543	200,757,581	
Reserves	63,018,575	63,018,575	
Accumulated losses	(231,838,812)	(231,838,812)	
Total capitalization and indebtedness	32,311,290	37,716,328	

PRICE HISTORY OF ORDINARY SHARES AND ADSs

Our ordinary shares have traded on the Australian Securities Exchange, or ASX, under the symbol "PRR" since our initial public offering on July 9, 2001. The ADSs have traded on the NASDAQ Global Market under the symbol "PBMD" since April 16, 2012. Each ADS represents 100 ordinary shares.

The following table sets forth, for the months indicated, the high and low closing sales prices for our ordinary shares on the ASX and the ADSs on the NASDAQ Global Market.

	Per Ordinary Share (A\$)		Per ADS (US\$) (1)	
Year Ended:	High	Low	High	Low
June 30, 2013	0.20	0.06	6.96	1.70
June 30, 2014	0.11	0.03	3.43	0.82
June 30, 2015	0.19	0.02	6.48	0.42
June 30, 2016	0.09	0.04	5.40	2.67
June 30, 2017	0.04	0.03	3.23	1.59
Quarter Ended:				
September 30, 2015	0.09	0.05	5.40	3.17
December 31, 2015	0.06	0.05	4.20	3.60
March 31, 2016	0.06	0.04	3.93	2.67
June 30, 2016	0.05	0.04	3.83	3.03
September 30, 2016	0.04	0.04	3.23	2.80
December 31, 2016	0.04	0.03	3.17	2.10
March 31, 2017	0.04	0.03	2.93	2.23
June 30, 2017	0.04	0.03	2.56	2.16
September 30, 2017	0.03	0.02	2.18	1.46
Month Ended:				
April 2017	0.03	0.03	2.50	2.32
May 2017	0.03	0.03	2.53	2.38
June 2017	0.04	0.03	2.56	2.16
July 2017	0.03	0.02	2.17	1.59
August 2017	0.03	0.02	1.68	1.46
September 2017	0.03	0.02	1.60	1.85
October 2017 (through October 18)	0.04	0.02	2.72	1.94

(1) On December 28, 2016, we changed the ordinary share-to-ADS ratio from 30:1 to 100:1. Per ADS closing sale prices for dates prior to such change are adjusted to give effect to such change.

As of October 18, 2017, the closing sale price of one ordinary share on the ASX was A\$0.03, and the closing sale price of one ADS on the NASDAQ Global Market was US\$2.38.

EXCHANGE RATE INFORMATION

The following tables set forth, for the periods and dates indicated, certain information regarding the rates of exchange of A\$1.00 into US\$ based on the historical daily exchange rates of the Australian dollar by the Reserve Bank of Australia.

Year Ended June 30,	At Period End	Average Rate	High	Low
	US\$	US\$	US\$	US\$
2013	0.9275	1.0271	1.0593	0.9202
2014	0.9420	0.9187	0.9672	0.8716
2015	0.7680	0.8382	0.9458	0.7114
2016	0.7426	0.7283	0.7812	0.6867
2017	0.7682	0.7545	0.7724	0.7202
		High	Low	
Month		US\$	US\$	
July 2017		0.8046	0.7585	
August 2017		0.8011	0.7842	
September 2017		0.8121	0.7801	
October 2017 (through October 18)		0.7872	0.7755	

The exchange rate as of October 18, 2017 was A\$1.00 equals US\$0.7848.

SELLING SHAREHOLDERS

The ADSs being offered by the selling shareholders are those ADSs that are issuable to such selling shareholders upon exercise of the Warrants. For additional information regarding the issuance of the Warrants, see "Private Placement of Warrants" below. We are registering the ADSs in order to permit the selling shareholders to offer the shares for resale from time to time. Except for the ownership of the securities purchased from us in the Private Placement and the concurrent public offering, and as may be otherwise described below, none of the selling shareholders has had any material relationship with us within the past three years.

The table below lists the selling shareholders and other information regarding the beneficial ownership of our ordinary shares (including ordinary shares represented by ADSs) by each of the selling shareholders.

	Shares B Owned p	inary eneficially rior to the ring(2)	Maximum Number of Ordinary Shares to Be Sold pursuant to this Prospectus	Shares B Owned	inary eneficially after the ng(2)(4)
Name of Selling Shareholder and Address(1)	Number	Percentage(3)		Number	Percentage(3)
Sabby Volatility Warrant Master Fund, Ltd.(5) c/o Sabby Management, LLC 10 Mountainview Road, Suite 205 Upper Saddle River, NJ 07458	90,707,100	3.84%	80,917,500	9,789,600	*
Franklin M. Berger 257 Park Avenue South, 15th Fl. New York, NY 10010	18,375,000	*	7,875,000	10,500,000	*
Lincoln Park Capital Fund, LLC(6) 440 N. Wells St., Suite 410 Chicago, IL 60654	88,824,200	3.76%	69,078,900	19,745,300	*
Empery Asset Master, Ltd(7) c/o Empery Asset Management, LP 1 Rockefeller Plaza, Suite 1205 New York, NY 10020	18,226,100	*	18,226,100	0	*
Empery Tax Efficient, LP(8) c/o Empery Asset Management, LP 1 Rockefeller Plaza, Suite 1205 New York, NY 10020	8,508,900	*	8,508,900	0	*
Empery Tax Efficient II, LP(9) c/o Empery Asset Management, LP 1 Rockefeller Plaza, Suite 1205 New York, NY 10020	12,738,700	*	12,738,700	0	*

* Less than 1%.

- (1) Unless otherwise indicated, this table is based on information supplied to us by the selling shareholders and our records. Each ADS represents 100 ordinary shares.
- (2) Beneficial ownership is determined in accordance with Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act and generally includes voting and investment power with respect to securities and including any securities that grant the selling shareholder the right to acquire our ordinary shares within 60 days of the date of this prospectus. We did not deem these shares outstanding, however, for the purpose of computing the percentage ownership of any other selling shareholder. Assumes full exercise of the Warrants held by the selling shareholders without regard to any limitations on exercise.

- (3) Applicable percentage of ownership is based on 2,362,662,532 ordinary shares (including ordinary shares represented by ADSs) outstanding as of October 19, 2017.
- (4) Assumes that the selling shareholder disposes of all of the ordinary shares covered by this prospectus (without regard to any limitation on exercise of the Warrants) and does not acquire beneficial ownership of any additional ordinary shares (including ordinary shares represented by ADSs). The registration of these ordinary shares represented by ADSs does not necessarily mean, however, that the selling shareholder will sell all or any portion of the securities covered by this prospectus.
- (5) Sabby Management, LLC, the investment manager to Sabby Volatility Warrant Master Fund, Ltd. ("Sabby"), has discretionary authority to vote and dispose of the shares held by Sabby and may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of these shares. Hal Mintz, in his capacity as manager of Sabby Management, LLC, may also be deemed to have investment discretion and voting power over the shares held by Sabby. Sabby Management, LLC and Mr. Mintz each disclaim any beneficial ownership of these shares.
- (6) Joshua Scheinfeld and Jonathan Cope, in their capacity as principals of Lincoln Park Capital Fund, LLC ("Lincoln Park"), have discretionary authority to vote and dispose of the shares held by Lincoln Park and may be deemed to be beneficial owners of these shares.
- (7) Empery Asset Management LP, the authorized agent of Empery Asset Master Ltd ("EAM"), has discretionary authority to vote and dispose of the shares held by EAM and may be deemed to be the beneficial owners of these shares. Martin Hoe and Ryan Lane, in their capacity as investment managers of Empery Asset Management LP, may also be deemed to have investment discretion and voting power over the shares held by EAM. EAM, Mr. Hoe and Mr. Lane each disclaim any beneficial ownership of these shares.
- (8) Empery Asset Management LP, the authorized agent of Empery Tax Efficient, LP ("ETE"), has discretionary authority to vote and dispose of the shares held by ETE and may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of these shares. Martin Hoe and Ryan Lane, in their capacity as investment managers of Empery Asset Management LP, may also be deemed to have investment discretion and voting power over the shares held by ETE. ETE, Mr. Hoe and Mr. Lane each disclaim any beneficial ownership of these shares.
- (9) Empery Asset Management LP, the authorized agent of Empery Tax Efficient II, LP ("ETE II"), has discretionary authority to vote and dispose of the shares held by ETE II and may be deemed to be the beneficial owner of these shares. Martin Hoe and Ryan Lane, in their capacity as investment managers of Empery Asset Management LP, may also be deemed to have investment discretion and voting power over the shares held by ETE II. ETE II, Mr. Hoe and Mr. Lane each disclaim any beneficial ownership of these shares.

TOLOCISONAL USE ON

PRIVATE PLACEMENT OF WARRANTS

In July 2017, we closed a public offering of 263,126,800 ordinary shares represented by 2,631,268 ADSs to the selling shareholders in exchange for proceeds to us, before expenses, of \$4,762,803.42. In the Private Placement, a concurrent non-public offering, we also sold to the selling shareholders, for no additional consideration, Warrants to purchase up to an aggregate of 1,973,451 ADSs (or one Warrant to purchase up to 0.75 ADSs for each ADS purchased for cash in the public offering).

The Warrants are exercisable, at an exercise price of \$2.50 per ADS (subject to certain adjustments), from their date of issue on July 5, 2017 until January 5, 2023. The Warrants contain certain limitations on exercise, including that a holder (together with its affiliates and persons acting as a group with the foregoing) cannot exercise the Warrant if it would beneficially own in excess of 4.99% of our ordinary shares outstanding immediately after giving effect to the issuance of the ordinary shares represented by the ADSs acquired pursuant to exercise of the Warrant.

SHARE CAPITAL

Ordinary Shares

The following description of our ordinary shares is only a summary. We encourage you to read our Constitution which is included as an exhibit to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part. We do not have a limit on our authorized share capital and do not recognize the concept of par value under Australian law. As of October 19, 2017 and June 30, 2017, we had a total of 2,362,662,532 and 2,079,742,938 ordinary shares (including ordinary shares represented by ADSs), respectively, issued and outstanding. No ordinary shares are held by, or on behalf of, Prima BioMed Ltd. In the following summary, a "shareholder" is the person registered in our register of members as the holder of the relevant securities.

As of June 30, 2017, our directors and senior executives collectively held a total of 73,553,551 ordinary shares (including ordinary shares represented by ADSs) and 42,298,894 performance rights which are exercisable for nil consideration per ordinary share. As of June 30, 2017, our directors and senior executives also collectively held 764,841 options to purchase ordinary shares (including ordinary shares represented by ADSs), which are exercisable at A\$0.0774 per ordinary share, and 24,000,600 warrants to purchase ordinary shares (including ordinary shares represented by ADSs), which are exercisable at A\$0.05019 per ordinary share.

Subject to restrictions on the issue of securities in our Constitution, the *Corporations Act 2001* and the Listing Rules of the Australian Securities Exchange and any other applicable law, we may at any time issue shares and grant options or warrants on any terms, with the rights and restrictions and for the consideration that the board of directors determine.

The rights and restrictions attaching to ordinary shares are derived through a combination of our Constitution, the common law applicable to Australia, the Listing Rules of the Australian Securities Exchange, the *Corporations Act 2001* and other applicable law. A general summary of some of the rights and restrictions attaching to ordinary shares are summarized below. Each ordinary shareholder is entitled to receive notice of and to be present, to vote and to speak at general meetings.

TOLOGISONALUSE ONIY

Changes to our share capital during the last three fiscal years:

Period ended	Details	Number of shares	Total
As of June 30, 2014		85,562,500	6,687,394
	Bergen equity funding facility	282,128,335	23,914,480
	Ridgeback transaction	100,206,500	1,809,172
	Options and warrants exercise	52,613,924	2,647,289
	Other	87,836,501	2,657,439
	Raising Cost		(164,316)
As of June 30, 2015		522,785,260	A\$30,864,064
	Shares issued under Share Purchase Plan	200,000,000	10,000,000
	Ridgeback shares issued	12,136,750	209,966
	Nyenburgh Investment Partners shares issued	31,022,181	1,551,109
	Other shares issued	40,000,000	2,000,000
	Performance rights exercised	26,977,409	1,174,566
	Options exercised	3	1
	Raising Cost		(283,146)
As of June 30, 2016		310,136,343	A\$14,652,496
	Performance rights exercised	18,111,991	830,143
	Options exercised	3	1
	Raising Cost		(8,533)
As of June 30, 2017		18,111,994	821,611

Company's Governing Rules

General

Our constituent document or governing rules is a Constitution. Our Constitution is subject to the terms of the Listing Rules of the ASX and the Australian *Corporations Act 2001*, and may be amended or repealed and replaced by special resolution of shareholders, which is a resolution of which notice has been given and that has been passed by at least 75% of the voting rights represented at the meeting, in person, by proxy, or by written ballot and entitled to vote on the resolution.

Purposes and Objects

As a public company we have all the rights, powers and privileges of a natural person. Our Constitution does not provide for or prescribe any specific objects or purposes.

The Powers of the Directors

Under the provision of our Constitution, our directors may exercise all the powers of our company in relation to: *Management of Company*

The business is managed by the directors who may exercise all the powers of our company that are not by the *Corporations Act 2001* or by our Constitution required to be exercised by shareholders in general meeting, subject nevertheless to any provision of our Constitution, the Listing Rules of the ASX and to the provisions of the *Corporations Act 2001*.

Members Approval to Significant Changes. The directors must not make a significant change (either directly or indirectly) to the nature and scale of our company activities except after having disclosed full details to ASX

in accordance with the requirements of the Listing Rules of the ASX (and obtaining shareholder approval, if required by the ASX), and the directors must not sell or otherwise dispose of the main undertaking of our company without the approval of shareholders in general meeting in accordance with the requirements of the Listing Rules.

Rights Attached to Our Ordinary Shares

The concept of authorized share capital no longer exists in Australia and as a result, our authorized share capital is unlimited. All our issued and allotted ordinary shares are validly issued and fully paid. The rights attached to our ordinary shares are as follows:

Dividend Rights. The directors may declare that a dividend be paid to the shareholders according to the shareholders' pro rata shareholdings, and the directors may fix the amount, the time for payment and the method of payment. No dividend is payable except in accordance with the *Corporations Act 2001*, as amended from time to time, and no dividend carries interest as against the Company.

Voting Rights. Holders of ordinary shares have one vote for each ordinary share held on all matters submitted to a vote of shareholders. Such voting rights may be affected by the grant of any special voting rights to the holders of a class of shares with preferential rights that may be authorized in the future.

The quorum required for an ordinary meeting of shareholders consists of at least two shareholders present in person, or by proxy, attorney or representative appointed pursuant to our Constitution. A meeting adjourned for lack of a quorum generally is adjourned to the same day in the following week at the same time and place. At the reconvened meeting, the required quorum consists of any two members present in person, or by proxy, attorney or representative appointed pursuant to our Constitution. The meeting is dissolved if a quorum is not present within 15 minutes from the time appointed for the meeting.

An ordinary resolution, such as a resolution for the declaration of dividends, requires approval by the holders of a majority of the voting rights represented at the meeting, in person, by proxy, or by written ballot and entitled to vote on the resolution. Under our Constitution, a special resolution, such as amending our Constitution, approving any change in capitalization, winding-up, authorization of a class of shares with special rights, or other changes as specified in our Constitution, requires approval of a special majority, representing the holders of no less than 75% of the voting rights represented at the meeting in person, by proxy or by written ballet, and entitled to vote on the resolution.

Reports and Notices. Shareholders are entitled to receive all notices, reports, accounts and other documents required to be furnished to members under our Constitution and the *Corporations Act 2001*.

Rights in Our Profits. Our shareholders have the right to share in our profits distributed as a dividend and any other permitted distribution.

Rights in the Event of Liquidation. In the event of our liquidation, after satisfaction of liabilities to creditors, our assets will be distributed to the holders of ordinary shares in proportion to the capital at the commencement of the liquidation paid up or which ought to have been paid up on the shares held by them respectively. This right may be affected by the grant of preferential dividend or distribution rights to the holders of a class of shares with preferential rights (if any), such as the right in winding up to payment in cash of the amount then paid up on the share, and any arrears of dividend in respect of that share, in priority to any other class of shares.

Pursuant to our Constitution, our directors are elected at our annual general meeting of shareholders by a vote of the holders of a majority of the voting power represented and voting at such meeting.

Changing Rights Attached to Shares

According to our Constitution, the rights attached to any class of shares, unless otherwise provided by the terms of the class, may be varied with either the written consent of the holders of not less than 75% of the issued shares of that class or the sanction of a special resolution passed at a separate general meeting of the shares of that class.

Annual and Extraordinary Meetings

Our directors must convene an annual meeting of shareholders at least once every calendar year, within five months of our last fiscal year-end balance sheet data. Notice of at least 28 days prior to the date of the meeting is required. A general meeting may be convened by any director, or one or more shareholders holding in the aggregate at least 5% of our issued capital. A general meeting must be called not more than 21 days after the request is made. The meeting must be held not later than two months after the request is given.

Limitations on the Rights to Own Securities in Our Company

Subject to certain limitations on the percentage of shares a person may hold in our company, neither our Constitution nor the laws of the Commonwealth of Australia restrict in any way the ownership or voting of shares in our company.

Changes in Our Capital

Pursuant to the Listing Rules, our directors may in their discretion issue securities to persons who are not related parties of our company, without the approval of shareholders, if such issue, when aggregated with securities issued by our company during the previous 12-month period would be an amount that would not exceed 15% of our issued capital at the commencement of the 12-month period (or a combined limit of up to 25% of our issued share capital, subject to certain conditions, if prior approval for the additional 10% is obtained from shareholders at its annual meeting of shareholders). Other allotments of securities require approval by an ordinary resolution of shareholders unless these other allotments of securities fall under a specified exemption under the Listing Rules.

Preference Shares

The Company may issue preference shares, by approval of a special majority, which is a resolution of which notice has been given and that has been passed by at least 75% of the voting rights represented at the meeting in person, by proxy, or by written ballot and entitled to vote on the resolution. There are no preference shares issued or allotted as at the date of this prospectus.

Exchange Controls

Australia has largely abolished exchange controls on investment transactions. The Australian dollar is freely convertible into U.S. dollars. In addition, there are currently no specific rules or limitations regarding the export from Australia of profits, dividends, capital or similar funds belonging to foreign investors, except that certain payments to non-residents must be reported to the Australian Cash Transaction Reports Agency, which monitors such transaction, and amounts on account of potential Australian tax liabilities may be required to be withheld unless a relevant taxation treaty can be shown to apply.

Takeover Approval Provisions

Any proportional takeover scheme must be approved by those members holding shares included in the class of shares in respect of which the offer to acquire those shares was first made. The registration of the transfer of any shares following the acceptance of an offer made under a scheme is prohibited until that scheme is approved by the relevant members.

Reduction of Capital

Subject to the *Corporations Act 2001* and ASX Listing Rules, the Company may resolve to reduce its share capital by any lawful manner as our directors or shareholders may approve.

The Foreign Acquisitions and Takeovers Act 1975

Under Australian law, in certain circumstances foreign persons are prohibited from acquiring more than a limited percentage of the shares in an Australian company without approval from the Australian Treasurer. These limitations are set forth in the Australian *Foreign Acquisitions and Takeovers Act*, or the Takeovers Act.

Under the Takeovers Act, as currently in effect, any foreign person, together with associates, or parties acting in concert, is prohibited from acquiring 15% or more of the shares in any company having total assets of A\$252 million or more (or A\$1,094 million or more in case of U.S. investors). "Associates" is a broadly defined term under the Takeovers Act and includes:

- spouses, lineal ancestors and descendants, and siblings;
- partners, officers of companies, the company, employers and employees, and corporations;
- their shareholders related through substantial shareholdings or voting power;
- corporations whose directors are controlled by the person, or who control a person; and
- associations between trustees and substantial beneficiaries of trust estates.

In addition, a foreign person may not acquire shares in a company having total assets of A\$252 million or more (or A\$1,094 million or more in case of U.S. investors) if, as a result of that acquisition, the total holdings of all foreign persons and their associates will exceed 40% in aggregate without the approval of the Australian Treasurer. If the necessary approvals are not obtained, the Treasurer may make an order requiring the acquirer to dispose of the shares it has acquired within a specified period of time. The same rule applies if the total holdings of all foreign persons and their associates already exceeds 40% and a foreign person (or its associate) acquires any further shares, including in the course of trading in the secondary market of the ADSs. At present, we do not have total assets of A\$252 million or more and therefore no approval would be required from the Australian Treasurer.

Each foreign person seeking to acquire holdings in excess of the above caps (including their associates, as the case may be) would need to complete an application form setting out the proposal and relevant particulars of the acquisition/shareholding. The Australian Treasurer then has 30 days to consider the application and make a decision. However, the Australian Treasurer may extend the period by up to a further 90 days by publishing an interim order. The Australian Treasurer has issued a guideline titled *Australia's Foreign Investment Policy* which provides an outline of the policy. The policy provides that the Treasurer will reject an application if it is contrary to the national interest.

If the level of foreign ownership exceeds 40% at any time, we would be considered a foreign person under the Takeovers Act. In such event, we would be required to obtain the approval of the Australian Treasurer for our company, together with our associates, to acquire (i) more than 15% of an Australian company or business with assets totaling over A\$231 million; or (ii) any direct or indirect ownership in Australian residential real estate and certain non-residential real estate.

The percentage of foreign ownership in our company would also be included determining the foreign ownership of any Australian company or business in which it may choose to invest. Since we have no current plans for any such acquisition and do not own any property, any such approvals required to be obtained by us as a foreign person under the Takeovers Act will not affect our current or future ownership or lease of property in Australia. Our Constitution does not contain any additional limitations on a non-resident's right to hold or vote our securities.

Australian law requires any off market transfer of shares in our company to be made in writing. Otherwise, while the Company's ordinary shares remain listed on the ASX, transfers take place electronically through the ASX's exchange process and requirements. No stamp duty will be payable in Australia on the transfer of ADSs.

DESCRIPTION OF THE AMERICAN DEPOSITARY SHARES

American Depositary Shares

The Bank of New York Mellon, as depositary, will register and deliver American Depositary Shares, also referred to as ADSs. Each ADS will represent 100 ordinary shares (or a right to receive 100 ordinary shares) deposited with the principal Melbourne office of National Australia Bank Ltd., as custodian for the depositary. Each ADS will also represent any other securities, cash or other property which may be held by the depositary. The depositary's corporate trust office at which the ADSs will be administered is located at 101 Barclay Street, New York, New York 10286. The Bank of New York Mellon's principal executive office is located at 225 Liberty Street, New York, New York 10286.

You may hold ADSs either (A) directly (i) by having an American Depositary Receipt, also referred to as an ADR, which is a certificate evidencing a specific number of ADSs, registered in your name, or (ii) by having ADSs registered in your name in the Direct Registration System, or (B) indirectly by holding a security entitlement in ADSs through your broker or other financial institution. If you hold ADSs directly, you are a registered ADS holder, also referred to as an ADS holder. This description assumes you are an ADS holder. If you hold the ADSs indirectly, you must rely on the procedures of your broker or other financial institution to assert the rights of ADS holders described in this section. You should consult with your broker or financial institution to find out what those procedures are.

The Direct Registration System, or DRS, is a system administered by The Depository Trust Company, also referred to as DTC, pursuant to which the depositary may register the ownership of uncertificated ADSs, which ownership is confirmed by periodic statements sent by the depositary to the registered holders of uncertificated ADSs.

As an ADS holder, we will not treat you as one of our ordinary shareholders and you will not have ordinary shareholder rights. Australian law governs ordinary shareholder rights. The depositary will be the holder of the ordinary shares underlying your ADSs. As a registered holder of ADSs, you will have ADS holder rights. A deposit agreement among us, the depositary and you, as an ADS holder, and all other persons indirectly holding ADSs sets out ADS holder rights as well as the rights and obligations of the depositary. New York law governs the deposit agreement and the ADSs.

The following is a summary of the material provisions of the deposit agreement. For more complete information, you should read the entire deposit agreement and the form of ADR which are incorporated as exhibit 2.1 to the registration statement of which this prospectus forms a part.

Dividends and Other Distributions

How will you receive dividends and other distributions on the ordinary shares?

The depositary has agreed to pay to ADS holders the cash dividends or other distributions it or the custodian receives on ordinary shares or other deposited securities, after deducting its fees and expenses. You will receive these distributions in proportion to the number of ordinary shares your ADSs represent.

• *Cash*. The depositary will convert any cash dividend or other cash distribution we pay on the ordinary shares into U.S. dollars, if it can do so on a reasonable basis and can transfer the U.S. dollars to the United States. If that is not possible or if any government approval is needed and can not be obtained, the deposit agreement allows the depositary to distribute the foreign currency only to those ADS holders to whom it is possible to do so. It will hold the foreign currency it cannot convert for the account of the ADS holders who have not been paid. It will not invest the foreign currency and it will not be liable for any interest.

Before making a distribution, any withholding taxes, or other governmental charges that must be paid will be deducted. It will distribute only whole U.S. dollars and cents and will round fractional cents to

the nearest whole cent. If the exchange rates fluctuate during a time when the depositary cannot convert the foreign currency, you may lose some or all of the value of the distribution.

- **Ordinary shares.** The depositary may distribute additional ADSs representing any ordinary shares we distribute as a dividend or free distribution. The depositary will only distribute whole ADSs. It will sell ordinary shares which would require it to deliver a fractional ADS and distribute the net proceeds in the same way as it does with cash. If the depositary does not distribute additional ADSs, the outstanding ADSs will also represent the new ordinary shares. The depositary may sell a portion of the distributed ordinary shares sufficient to pay its fees and expenses in connection with that distribution.
- **Rights to purchase additional ordinary shares.** If we offer holders of our securities any rights to subscribe for additional ordinary shares or any other rights, the depositary may make these rights available to ADS holders. If the depositary decides it is not legal and practical to make the rights available but that it is practical to sell the rights, the depositary will use reasonable efforts to sell the rights and distribute the proceeds in the same way as it does with cash. The depositary will allow rights that are not distributed or sold to lapse. *In that case, you will receive no value for them.*

If the depositary makes rights available to ADS holders, it will exercise the rights and purchase the ordinary shares on your behalf. The depositary will then deposit the ordinary shares and deliver ADSs to the persons entitled to them. It will only exercise rights if you pay it the exercise price and any other charges the rights require you to pay.

U.S. securities laws may restrict transfers and cancellation of the ADSs represented by ordinary shares purchased upon exercise of rights. For example, you may not be able to trade these ADSs freely in the United States. In this case, the depositary may deliver restricted depositary ordinary shares that have the same terms as the ADSs described in this section except for changes needed to put the necessary restrictions in place.

• *Other Distributions*. The depositary will send to ADS holders anything else we distribute on deposited securities by any means it thinks is legal, fair and practical. If it cannot make the distribution in that way, the depositary has a choice. It may decide to sell what we distributed and distribute the net proceeds, in the same way as it does with cash. Or, it may decide to hold what we distributed, in which case ADSs will also represent the newly distributed property. However, the depositary is not required to distribute any securities (other than ADSs) to ADS holders unless it receives satisfactory evidence from us that it is legal to make that distribution. The depositary may sell a portion of the distributed securities or property sufficient to pay its fees and expenses in connection with that distribution.

The depositary is not responsible if it decides that it is unlawful or impractical to make a distribution available to any ADS holders. We have no obligation to register ADSs, ordinary shares, rights or other securities under the Securities Act. We also have no obligation to take any other action to permit the distribution of ADSs, ordinary shares, rights or anything else to ADS holders. *This means that you may not receive the distributions we make on our ordinary shares or any value for them if it is illegal or impractical for us to make them available to you.*

The depositary would continue to hold any property received in respect of deposited shares that is not distributed as deposited securities under the deposit agreement, in its account with the custodian or in another place it determines, for the benefit of ADS holders until that property can be distributed to ADS holders or otherwise disposed of for their benefit.

Deposit, Withdrawal and Cancellation

How are ADSs issued?

The depositary will deliver ADSs if you or your broker deposit ordinary shares or evidence of rights to receive ordinary shares with the custodian. Upon payment of its fees and expenses and of any taxes or charges, such as stamp taxes or stock transfer taxes or fees, the depositary will register the appropriate number of ADSs in the names you request and will deliver the ADSs to or upon the order of the person or persons that made the deposit.

How can ADS holders withdraw the deposited securities?

You may surrender your ADSs at the depositary's corporate trust office. Upon payment of its fees and expenses and of any taxes or charges, such as stamp taxes or stock transfer taxes or fees, the depositary will deliver the ordinary shares and any other deposited securities underlying the ADSs to the ADS holder or a person the ADS holder designates at the office of the custodian. Or, at your request, risk and expense, the depositary will deliver the deposited securities at its corporate trust office, if feasible.

How do ADS holders interchange between certificated ADSs and uncertificated ADSs?

You may surrender your ADR to the depositary for the purpose of exchanging your ADR for uncertificated ADSs. The depositary will cancel that ADR and will send to the ADS holder a statement confirming that the ADS holder is the registered holder of uncertificated ADSs. Alternatively, upon receipt by the depositary of a proper instruction from a registered holder of uncertificated ADSs requesting the exchange of uncertificated ADSs for certificated ADSs, the depositary will execute and deliver to the ADS holder an ADR evidencing those ADSs.

Voting Rights

How do you vote?

ADS holders may instruct the depositary to vote the number of deposited ordinary shares their ADSs represent. The depositary will notify ADS holders of ordinary shareholders' meetings and arrange to deliver our voting materials to them if we ask it to. Those materials will describe the matters to be voted on and explain how ADS holders may instruct the depositary how to vote. For instructions to be valid, they much reach the depositary by a date set by the depositary.

Otherwise, you will not be able to exercise your right to vote unless you withdraw the ordinary shares from the DRS. However, you may not know about the meeting enough in advance to withdraw the ordinary shares from the DRS and vote them directly.

The depositary will try, as far as practical, subject to the laws of Australia and of our Constitution or similar documents, to vote or to have its agents vote the ordinary shares or other deposited securities as instructed by ADS holders. The depositary will only vote or attempt to vote as instructed.

We cannot assure you that you will receive the voting materials in time to ensure that you can instruct the depositary to vote your ordinary shares. In addition, the depositary and its agents are not responsible for failing to carry out voting instructions or for the manner of carrying out voting instructions. *This means that you may not be able to exercise your right to vote and there may be nothing you can do if your ordinary shares are not voted as you requested*.

In order to give you a reasonable opportunity to instruct the depositary as to the exercise of voting rights relating to deposited securities, if we request the depositary to act, we have agreed in the deposit agreement to give the depositary notice of any such meeting and details concerning the matters to be voted upon at least 45 days in advance of the meeting date. The depositary intends to use the U.S. mail to deliver all notices and any other reports and communications to the holders of ADSs. We will timely provide the depositary with such quantities of such notices, reports and communications as necessary to forward to the holders of ADSs.

U.S. Fees and Expenses

Persons depositing or withdrawing ordinary shares or ADS holders must pay:

US\$5.00 (or less) per 100 ADSs (or portion of 100 ADSs)

US\$0.05 (or less) per ADS

A fee equivalent to the fee that would be payable if securities distributed to you had been ordinary shares and the ordinary shares had been deposited for issuance of ADSs, i.e., US\$5.00 or less per 100 ADSs (or portion of 100 ADSs)

US\$0.05 (or less) per ADSs per calendar year

Registration or transfer fees

Expenses of the depositary

Taxes and other governmental charges the depositary or the custodian have to pay on any ADS or ordinary share underlying an ADS, for example, stock transfer taxes, stamp duty or withholding taxes

For:

- Issuance of ADSs, including issuances resulting from a distribution of ordinary shares or rights or other property
- Cancellation of ADSs for the purpose of withdrawal, including if the deposit agreement terminates
- · Any cash distribution to ADS holders
- Distribution of securities distributed to holders of deposited securities which are distributed by the depositary to ADS holders
- Depositary services
- Transfer and registration of ordinary shares on our ordinary share register to or from the name of the depositary or its agent when you deposit or withdraw ordinary shares
- Cable, telex and facsimile transmissions (when expressly provided in the deposit agreement)
- Converting foreign currency to U.S. dollars
- As necessary

Any charges incurred by the depositary or its agents for • As necessary servicing the deposited securities

The depositary collects its fees for delivery and surrender of ADSs directly from investors depositing shares or surrendering ADSs for the purpose of withdrawal or from intermediaries acting for them. The depositary collects fees for making distributions to investors by deducting those fees from the amounts distributed or by selling a portion of distributable property to pay the fees. The depositary may collect its annual fee for depositary services by deduction from cash distributions or by directly billing investors or by charging the book-entry system accounts of participants acting for them. The depositary may collect any of its fees by deduction from any cash distribution payable to ADS holders that are obligated to pay those fees. The depositary may generally refuse to provide fee-attracting services until its fees for those services are paid.

From time to time, the depositary may make payments to us to reimburse and/or share revenue from the fees collected from ADS holders, or waive fees and expenses for services provided, generally relating to costs and expenses arising out of establishment and maintenance of the ADS program. In performing its duties under the deposit agreement, the depositary may use brokers, dealers or other service providers that are affiliates of the depositary and that may earn or share fees or commissions.

The depositary may convert currency itself or through any of its affiliates and, in those cases, acts as principal for its own account and not as agent, advisor, broker or fiduciary on behalf of any other person and

earns revenue, including transaction spreads, that it will retain for its own account. The revenue is based on, among other things, the difference between the exchange rate assigned to the currency conversion made under the deposit agreement and the rate that the depositary or its affiliate receives when buying or selling foreign currency for its own account. The depositary makes no representation that the exchange rate used or obtained in any currency conversion under the deposit agreement will be the most favorable rate that could be obtained at that time or that the method by which that rate will be determined will be the most favorable to ADS holders, subject to the depositary's obligations under the deposit agreement. The methodology used to determine exchange rates used in currency conversions is available upon request to the depositary.

Payment of Taxes

You will be responsible for any taxes or other governmental charges payable on your ADSs or on the deposited securities represented by any of your ADSs. The depositary may refuse to register any transfer of your ADSs or allow you to withdraw the deposited securities represented by your ADSs until such taxes or other charges are paid. It may apply payments owed to you or sell deposited securities represented by your ADSs to pay any taxes owed and you will remain liable for any deficiency. If the depositary sells deposited securities, it will, if appropriate, reduce the number of ADSs to reflect the sale and pay to the holders of ADSs holder any proceeds, or send to the holders of ADSs any property, remaining after it has paid the taxes.

Then:

securities.

The cash, ordinary shares or other securities received by the depositary will become deposited

its equal ordinary share of the new deposited

The depositary may, and will if we ask it to,

new ADRs or ask you to surrender your

securities. Each ADS will automatically represent

distribute some or all of the cash, ordinary shares or other securities it received. It may also deliver

outstanding ADRs in exchange for new ADRs identifying the new deposited securities.

Reclassifications, Recapitalizations and Mergers

If we:

Change the nominal or par value of our ordinary shares

Reclassify, split up or consolidate any of the deposited securities

Distribute securities on the ordinary shares that are not distributed to you

Recapitalize, reorganize, merge, liquidate, sell all or substantially all of our assets, or take any similar action

Amendment and Termination

How may the deposit agreement be amended?

We may agree with the depositary to amend the deposit agreement and the ADRs without your consent for any reason. If an amendment adds or increases fees or charges, except for taxes and other governmental charges or expenses of the depositary for registration fees, facsimile costs, delivery charges or similar items, or prejudices a substantial right of ADS holders, it will not become effective for outstanding ADSs until 30 days after the depositary notifies ADS holders of the amendment. *At the time an amendment becomes effective, you are considered, by continuing to hold your ADSs, to agree to the amendment and to be bound by the ADRs and the deposit agreement as amended.*

How may the deposit agreement be terminated?

The depositary will terminate the deposit agreement at our direction by mailing notice of termination to the ADS holders then outstanding at least 30 days prior to the date fixed in such notice for such termination. The depositary may also terminate the deposit agreement by mailing notice of termination to us and the ADS holders if 60 days have passed since the depositary told us it wants to resign but a successor depositary has not been appointed and accepted its appointment.

TOLOCISONAL USE ONIY

After termination, the depositary and its agents will do the following under the deposit agreement but nothing else: collect distributions on the deposited securities, sell rights and other property, and deliver ordinary shares and other deposited securities upon cancellation of ADSs. Four months after termination, the depositary may sell any remaining deposited securities by public or private sale. After that, the depositary will hold the money it received on the sale, as well as any other cash it is holding under the deposit agreement for the pro rata benefit of the ADS holders that have not surrendered their ADSs. It will not invest the money and has no liability for interest. The depositary's only obligations will be to account for the money and other cash. After termination our only obligations will be to indemnify the depositary and to pay fees and expenses of the depositary that we agreed to pay.

Limitations on Obligations and Liability

Limits on our Obligations and the Obligations of the Depositary; Limits on Liability to Holders of ADSs

The deposit agreement expressly limits our obligations and the obligations of the depositary. It also limits our liability and the liability of the depositary. We and the depositary:

- are only obligated to take the actions specifically set forth in the deposit agreement without negligence or bad faith;
- are not liable if we are or it is prevented or delayed by law or circumstances beyond our control from performing our or its obligations under the deposit agreement;
- are not liable if we or it exercises discretion permitted under the deposit agreement;
- are not liable for the inability of any holder of ADSs to benefit from any distribution on deposited securities that is not made available to holders of ADSs under the terms of the deposit agreement, or for any special, consequential or punitive damages for any breach of the terms of the deposit agreement;
- have no obligation to become involved in a lawsuit or other proceeding related to the ADSs or the deposit agreement on your behalf or on behalf of any other person; and
- may rely upon any documents we believe or it believes in good faith to be genuine and to have been signed or presented by the proper person.

In the deposit agreement, we and the depositary agree to indemnify each other under certain circumstances.

Requirements for Depositary Actions

Before the depositary will deliver or register a transfer of an ADS, make a distribution on an ADS, or permit withdrawal of ordinary shares, the depositary may require:

- payment of stock transfer or other taxes or other governmental charges and transfer or registration fees charged by third parties for the transfer of any ordinary shares or other deposited securities;
- satisfactory proof of the identity and genuineness of any signature or other information it deems necessary; and
- compliance with regulations it may establish, from time to time, consistent with the deposit agreement, including presentation of transfer documents.

The depositary may refuse to deliver ADSs or register transfers of ADSs generally when the transfer books of the depositary or our transfer books are closed or at any time if the depositary or we think it advisable to do so.

Your Right to Receive the Ordinary Shares Underlying your ADSs

ADS holders have the right to cancel their ADSs and withdraw the underlying ordinary shares at any time except:

- When temporary delays arise because: (i) the depositary has closed its transfer books or we have closed our transfer books; (ii) the transfer of ordinary shares is blocked to permit voting at an ordinary shareholders' meeting; or (iii) we are paying a dividend on our ordinary shares.
- When you owe money to pay fees, taxes and similar charges.
- When it is necessary to prohibit withdrawals in order to comply with any laws or governmental
 regulations that apply to ADSs or to the withdrawal of ordinary shares or other deposited securities.

This right of withdrawal may not be limited by any other provision of the deposit agreement.

Pre-release of ADSs

The deposit agreement permits the depositary to deliver ADSs before deposit of the underlying ordinary shares. This is called a pre-release of the ADSs. The depositary may also deliver ordinary shares upon cancellation of pre-released ADSs (even if the ADSs are canceled before the pre-release transaction has been closed out). A pre-release is closed out as soon as the underlying ordinary shares are delivered to the depositary. The depositary may receive ADSs instead of ordinary shares to close out a pre-release. The depositary may pre-release ADSs only under the following conditions: (1) before or at the time of the pre-release, the person to whom the pre-release is being made represents to the depositary in writing that it or its customer owns the ordinary shares or ADSs to be deposited; (2) the pre-release is fully collateralized with cash or other collateral that the depositary considers appropriate; and (3) the depositary must be able to close out the pre-release on not more than five business days' notice. In addition, the depositary will limit the number of ADSs that may be outstanding at any time as a result of pre-release generally to a number that represents not more than 30% of the ordinary shares deposited under the deposit agreement, although the depositary may disregard the limit from time to time, if it thinks it is appropriate to do so.

Direct Registration System

In the deposit agreement, all parties to the deposit agreement acknowledge that the DRS and Profile Modification System, or Profile, will apply to uncertificated ADSs upon acceptance thereof to DRS by DTC. DRS is the system administered by DTC pursuant to which the depositary may register the ownership of uncertificated ADSs, which ownership shall be evidenced by periodic statements sent by the depositary to the registered holders of uncertificated ADSs. Profile is a required feature of DRS which allows a DTC participant, claiming to act on behalf of a registered holder of ADSs, to direct the depositary to register a transfer of those ADSs to DTC or its nominee and to deliver those ADSs to the DTC account of that DTC participant without receipt by the depositary of prior authorization from the ADS holder to register that transfer.

In connection with and in accordance with the arrangements and procedures relating to DRS/Profile, the parties to the deposit agreement understand that the depositary will not verify, determine or otherwise ascertain that the DTC participant which is claiming to be acting on behalf of an ADS holder in requesting registration of transfer and delivery described in the paragraph above has the actual authority to act on behalf of the ADS holder (notwithstanding any requirements under the Uniform Commercial Code). In the deposit agreement, the parties agree that the depositary's reliance on and compliance with instructions received by the depositary through the DRS/Profile System and in accordance with the deposit agreement shall not constitute negligence or bad faith on the part of the depositary.

Ordinary Shareholder Communications; Inspection of Register of Holders of ADSs

The depositary will make available for your inspection at its office all communications that it receives from us as a holder of deposited securities that we make generally available to holders of deposited securities. The depositary will send you copies of those communications if we ask it to. You have a right to inspect the register of holders of ADSs, but not for the purpose of contacting those holders about a matter unrelated to our business or the ADSs.

PLAN OF DISTRIBUTION

Each selling shareholder of the securities may, from time to time, sell any or all of their ordinary shares represented by ADSs covered by this prospectus on any stock exchange, market or trading facility on which the securities are traded or in private transactions. These sales may be at fixed prices, at prevailing market prices at the time of sale, at prices relating to the prevailing market price, at varying prices determined at the time of sale, or at negotiated prices. A selling shareholder may use any one or more of the following methods when selling securities:

- through agents;
- to or through one or more underwriters on a firm commitment or agency basis;
- through broker-dealers (acting as agent or principal);
- directly to purchasers, through a specific bidding or auction process, on a negotiated basis, or otherwise;
- through put or call option transactions relating to the securities;
- in settlement of short sales;
- any other method permitted pursuant to applicable law; or
- a combination of any such methods of sale.

At any time a particular offer of the securities covered by this prospectus is made, a revised prospectus or prospectus supplement, if required, will be distributed which will set forth the aggregate amount of securities covered by this prospectus being offered and the terms of the offering, including the name or names of any underwriters, dealers, brokers or agents, any discounts, commissions, concessions and other items constituting compensation from us and any discounts, commissions or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers. Such prospectus supplement, if required, and, if necessary, a post-effective amendment to the registration statement of which this prospectus is a part, will be filed with the SEC to reflect the disclosure of additional information with respect to the distribution of the securities covered by this prospectus. In order to comply with the securities laws of certain states, if applicable, the securities sold under this prospectus may only be sold through registered or licensed broker-dealers. In addition, in some states the securities may not be sold unless they have been registered or qualified for sale in the applicable state or an exemption from registration or qualification requirements is available and is complied with.

Any public offering price and any discounts or concessions allowed or reallowed or paid to dealers may be changed from time to time.

The distribution of securities may be effected from time to time in one or more transactions, including block transactions and transactions on the NASDAQ Global Market or any other organized market where the securities may be traded. The securities may be sold at a fixed price or prices, which may be changed, or at market prices prevailing at the time of sale, at prices relating to the prevailing market prices or at negotiated prices. The consideration may be cash or another form negotiated by the parties. Agents, underwriters or broker-dealers may be paid compensation for offering and selling the securities. That compensation may be in the form of discounts, concessions or commissions to be received from the selling shareholders or the purchasers of the securities. Any dealers and agents participating in the distribution of the securities may be deemed to be underwriters, and compensation received by them on resale of the securities may be deemed to be underwriting discounts. If any such dealers or agents were deemed to be underwriters, they may be subject to statutory liabilities under the Securities Act.

Agents may from time to time solicit offers to purchase the securities. If required, we will name in the applicable prospectus supplement any agent involved in the offer or sale of the securities and set forth any

compensation payable to the agent. Unless otherwise indicated in a prospectus supplement, any agent will be acting on a best efforts basis for the period of its appointment. Any agent selling the securities covered by this prospectus may be deemed to be an underwriter, as that term is defined in the Securities Act, of the securities.

If underwriters are used in a sale, securities will be acquired by the underwriters for their own account and may be resold from time to time in one or more transactions, including negotiated transactions, at a fixed public offering price or at varying prices determined at the time of sale, or other contractual commitments. Securities may be offered to the public either through underwriting syndicates represented by one or more managing underwriters or directly by one or more firms acting as underwriters. If an underwriter or underwriters, as well as any other underwriter or underwriters, with respect to a particular underwriter offering of securities, and will set forth the terms of the transactions, including compensation of the underwriters and dealers and the public offering price, if applicable. The prospectus and, if required, prospectus supplement will be used by the underwriters to resell the securities.

If a dealer is used in any sale of the securities, the selling shareholders or an underwriter will sell the securities to the dealer, as principal. The dealer may then resell the securities to the public at varying prices to be determined by the dealer at the time of resale. To the extent required, we will set forth in a prospectus supplement the name of the dealer and the terms of the transactions.

The selling shareholders may directly solicit offers to purchase the securities and may make sales of securities directly to institutional investors or others. These persons may be deemed to be underwriters within the meaning of the Securities Act with respect to any resale of the securities. To the extent required, a prospectus supplement will describe the terms of any such sales, including the terms of any bidding or auction process, if used.

Agents, underwriters and dealers may be entitled under agreements which may be entered into with us or the selling shareholders to indemnification by us and the selling shareholders against specified liabilities, including liabilities incurred under the Securities Act, or to contribution by us or the selling shareholders to payments they may be required to make in respect of such liabilities. If required, a prospectus supplement will describe the terms and conditions of the indemnification or contribution. Some of the agents, underwriters or dealers, or their affiliates may be customers of, engage in transactions with or perform services for us or our subsidiaries.

Any person participating in the distribution of securities registered under the registration statement that includes this prospectus will be subject to applicable provisions of the Exchange Act and the applicable SEC rules and regulations, including, among others, Regulation M, which may limit the timing of purchases and sales of any of our securities by that person. Furthermore, Regulation M may restrict the ability of any person engaged in the distribution of our securities to engage in market-making activities with respect to our securities. These restrictions may affect the marketability of our securities and the ability of any person or entity to engage in market-making activities with respect to our securities.

Certain persons participating in an offering may engage in over-allotment, stabilizing transactions, shortcovering transactions and penalty bids that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of the offered securities. These activities may maintain the price of the offered securities at levels above those that might otherwise prevail in the open market, including by entering stabilizing bids, effecting syndicate covering transactions or imposing penalty bids, each of which is described below.

- A stabilizing bid means the placing of any bid, or the effecting of any purchase, for the purpose of pegging, fixing or maintaining the price of a security.
- A syndicate covering transaction means the placing of any bid on behalf of the underwriting syndicate or the effecting of any purchase to reduce a short position created in connection with the offering.
- A penalty bid means an arrangement that permits the managing underwriter to reclaim a selling concession from a syndicate member in connection with the offering when offered securities originally sold by the syndicate member are purchased in syndicate covering transactions.

These transactions may be effected on an exchange, if the securities are listed on that exchange, or in the over-the-counter market or otherwise.

Any underwriters to whom offered securities are sold for public offering and sale may make a market in such offered securities, but such underwriters will not be obligated to do so and may discontinue any market making at any time without notice.

Any securities that qualify for sale pursuant to Rule 144, Regulation S or any other exemption from registration under the Securities Act may be sold under Rule 144, Regulation S or such other exemption from registration rather than pursuant to this prospectus.

To the extent that the selling shareholders make sales to or through one or more underwriters or agents in at-the-market offerings, the selling shareholders will do so pursuant to the terms of a distribution agreement among us, the selling shareholders and the underwriters or agents. If the selling shareholders engage in at-the-market sales pursuant to a distribution agreement, the selling shareholders will sell our ordinary shares to or through one or more underwriters or agents, which may act on an agency basis or on a principal basis. During the term of any such agreement, the selling shareholders may sell ordinary shares on a daily basis in exchange transactions or otherwise as the selling shareholders agree with the underwriters or agents. The distribution agreement will provide that any ordinary shares sold will be sold at prices related to the then prevailing market prices for our ordinary shares. Therefore, exact figures regarding proceeds that will be raised or commissions to be paid cannot be determined at this time and will be described in a prospectus supplement. Pursuant to the terms of the distribution agreement, the selling shareholders also may agree to sell, and the relevant underwriters or agents may agree to solicit offers to purchase, blocks of our ordinary shares. The terms of each such distribution agreement will be set forth in more detail in a prospectus supplement to this prospectus.

In the event that any underwriter or agent acts as principal, or broker-dealer acts as underwriter, it may engage in certain transactions that stabilize, maintain or otherwise affect the price of our securities. We will describe any such activities in the prospectus supplement relating to the transaction.

The selling shareholders may enter into derivative transactions with third parties or sell securities not covered by this prospectus to third parties in privately negotiated transactions. If the applicable prospectus supplement indicates, in connection with those derivatives, such third parties (or affiliates of such third parties) may sell securities covered by this prospectus and the applicable prospectus supplement, including in short-sale transactions. If so, such third parties (or affiliates of such third parties) may use securities pledged by the selling shareholders or borrowed from the selling shareholders or others to settle those sales or to close out any related open borrowings of shares, and may use securities received from the selling shareholders in settlement of those derivatives to close out any related open borrowings of shares. The third parties (or affiliates of such third parties) in such sale transactions will be underwriters and, if not identified in this prospectus, will be identified in a prospectus supplement (or a post-effective amendment), if required.

The selling shareholders may loan or pledge securities to a financial institution or other third party that in turn may sell or transfer the securities using this prospectus. Such financial institution or third party may transfer its short position to investors in our securities or in connection with a simultaneous offering of other securities offered by this prospectus or in connection with a simultaneous offering of other securities offered by this prospectus.

We cannot advise you as to whether the selling shareholders will, in fact, sell or transfer any or all of such shares, and the selling shareholders are not obligated to do so pursuant to this registration statement and may retain their securities.

Under the securities purchase agreement we entered into with the selling shareholders in connection with the Private Placement and the concurrent public offering, we agreed to indemnify each selling shareholder and certain related parties for losses, damages or liabilities relating to this registration statement, including liabilities under the Securities Act.

TOLOGISONALUSE ONIY

UNITED STATES FEDERAL INCOME TAX CONSEQUENCES

The following is a summary of material U.S. federal income tax consequences that generally apply to U.S. Holders (as defined below) who hold ADSs as capital assets. This summary is based on the United States Internal Revenue Code of 1986, as amended, or the Code, Treasury regulations promulgated thereunder, judicial and administrative interpretations thereof, and the bilateral taxation convention between Australia and the United States, or the Tax Treaty, all as in effect on the date hereof and all of which are subject to change either prospectively or retroactively. If you are a U.S. Holder and subject to special rules, including broker-dealers, financial institutions, certain insurance companies, investors liable for alternative minimum tax, tax-exempt organizations, regulated investment companies, non-resident aliens of the United States or taxpayers whose functional currency is not the U.S. dollar, persons who hold the ADSs through partnerships or other pass-through entities, persons who acquired their ADSs through the exercise or cancellation of any employee stock options or otherwise as compensation for their services, investors that actually or constructively own 10% or more of our voting shares, and investors holding ADSs as part of a straddle or appreciated financial position or as part of a hedging or conversion transaction, you are strongly advised to consult your personal tax advisor. This summary does not address any state, local and foreign tax considerations or any U.S. federal estate, gift or alternative minimum tax considerations relevant to the purchase, ownership and disposition of our ADSs.

If a partnership or an entity treated as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes owns ADSs, the U.S. federal income tax treatment of its partners will generally depend upon the status of the partner and the activities of the partnership. A partnership should consult its tax advisors regarding the U.S. federal income tax consequences applicable to it and its partners of the purchase, ownership and disposition of ADSs.

For purposes of this summary, the term "U.S. Holder" means an individual who is a citizen or, for U.S. federal income tax purposes, a resident of the United States; a corporation or other entity taxable as a corporation that is created or organized in or under the laws of the United States or any political subdivision thereof; an estate whose income is subject to U.S. federal income tax regardless of its source; or a trust if (a) a court within the United States is able to exercise primary supervision over administration of the trust, and one or more U.S. persons have the authority to control all substantial decisions of the trust or (b) it has a valid election in effect under applicable U.S. Treasury regulations to be treated as a U.S. person.

Distributions

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, a U.S. Holder of ADSs will be treated as owning the underlying ordinary shares, or ADSs. Subject to the passive foreign investment company rules discussed below, the gross amount of any distribution received by a U.S. Holder with respect to the underlying ordinary shares, including the amount of any Australian taxes withheld therefrom, will be included in gross income as a dividend to the extent the distribution is paid out of our current or accumulated earnings and profits (as determined under U.S. federal income tax principles). Distributions in excess of our earnings and profits will be treated first as a non-taxable return of capital to the extent of a U.S. Holder's tax basis in the ADSs and thereafter will be treated as gain from the sale or exchange of the ADSs. We have not maintained and do not plan to maintain calculations of earnings and profits for U.S. federal income tax purposes. As a result, a U.S. Holder may need to include the entire amount of any such distribution in income as a dividend.

The U.S. dollar value of any distribution on the ADSs made in Australian dollars generally should be calculated by reference to the exchange rate between the U.S. dollar and the Australian dollar in effect on the date of receipt of such distribution by the U.S. Holder regardless of whether the Australian dollars so received are in fact converted into U.S. dollars. A U.S. Holder who receives payment in Australian dollars and converts those Australian dollars into U.S. dollars at an exchange rate other than the rate in effect on such day may have a foreign currency exchange gain or loss, which would generally be treated as ordinary income or loss from sources within the United States for U.S. foreign tax credit purposes.

Subject to complex limitations and certain holding period requirements, a U.S. Holder may elect to claim a credit for Australian tax withheld from distributions against its U.S. federal income tax liability. The limitations set out in the Code include computational rules under which foreign tax credits allowable with respect to specific classes of income cannot exceed the U.S. federal income taxes otherwise payable with respect to each such class of income. Dividends generally will be treated as foreign-source passive category income for U.S. foreign tax credit purposes. A U.S. Holder that does not elect to claim a U.S. foreign tax credit may instead claim a deduction for Australian tax withheld. Dividends will not, however, be eligible for the "dividends received deduction" generally allowed to corporate shareholders with respect to dividends received from U.S. corporations.

Subject to certain limitations, dividends received by a non-corporate U.S. Holder are subject to tax at a reduced maximum tax rate of 20 percent. Distributions taxable as dividends generally qualify for the 20 percent rate provided that: (i) the issuer is entitled to benefits under the Tax Treaty or (ii) the shares are readily tradable on an established securities market in the United States and certain other requirements are met. We believe that we are entitled to benefits under the Tax Treaty and that the ADSs currently are readily tradable on an established securities market in the United States. However, no assurance can be given that the ADSs will remain readily tradable. However, the reduced rate does not apply to dividends received from PFICs. As noted below, we believe there is a material risk that we are a PFIC.

The U.S. Treasury has expressed concerns that intermediaries in the chain of ownership between the holder of an ADS and the issuer of the security underlying the ADS may be taking actions (including pre-release transactions that may be undertaken by the depositary as described in "Description of the American Depositary Shares – Pre-release of ADSs") that are inconsistent with the claiming of foreign tax credits for U.S. holders of ADSs. Such actions would also be inconsistent with the claiming of the reduced rate of tax, described below, applicable to dividends received by certain non-corporate holders. Accordingly, the analysis of the creditability of Australian taxes and the availability of the reduced tax rate for dividends received by certain non-corporate holders, each described below, could be affected by actions taken by intermediaries in the chain of ownership between the holder of an ADS and our Company.

Disposition of ADSs

If you sell or otherwise dispose of ADSs, you will recognize gain or loss for U.S. federal income tax purposes in an amount equal to the difference between the amount realized on the sale or other disposition and your adjusted tax basis in the ADSs. Subject to the passive foreign investment company rules discussed below, such gain or loss generally will be capital gain or loss and will be long-term capital gain or loss if you have held the ADSs for more than one year at the time of the sale or other disposition. In general, any gain that you recognize on the sale or other disposition of ADSs will be gain from U.S. sources for purposes of the foreign tax credit limitation; losses will generally be allocated against U.S. source income. The deduction of capital losses is subject to certain limitations under the Code.

In the case of a cash basis U.S. Holder who receives Australian dollars in connection with the sale or other disposition of ADSs, the amount realized will be calculated based on the U.S. dollar value of the Australian dollars received as determined on the settlement date of such exchange. A U.S. Holder who receives payment in Australian dollars and converts Australian dollars into U.S. dollars at a conversion rate other than the rate in effect on the settlement date may have a foreign currency exchange gain or loss that would be treated as ordinary income or loss from sources within the United States for U.S. foreign tax credit purposes.

An accrual basis U.S. Holder may elect the same treatment required of cash basis taxpayers with respect to a sale or disposition of ADSs, provided that the election is applied consistently from year to year. Such election may not be changed without the consent of the Internal Revenue Service, or the IRS. In the event that an accrual basis U.S. Holder does not elect to be treated as a cash basis taxpayer (pursuant to the Treasury regulations applicable to foreign currency transactions), such U.S. Holder may have a foreign currency gain or loss for U.S.

federal income tax purposes because of differences between the U.S. dollar value of the currency received prevailing on the trade date and the settlement date. Any such currency gain or loss would be treated as ordinary income or loss from sources within the United States for U.S. foreign tax credit purposes.

Passive Foreign Investment Companies

There is a substantial risk that we are a passive foreign investment company, or PFIC, for U.S. federal income tax purposes. Our treatment as a PFIC could result in a reduction in the after-tax return to the U.S. Holders of our ADSs and may cause a reduction in the value of such securities.

For U.S. federal income tax purposes, we will be classified as a PFIC for any taxable year in which (i) 75% or more of our gross income is passive income, or (ii) at least 50% of the average value of all of our assets for the taxable year produce or are held for the production of passive income. For this purpose, cash is considered to be an asset which produces passive income. Passive income generally includes dividends, interest, royalties, rents, annuities and the excess of gains over losses from the disposition of assets which produce passive income. As a result of our substantial cash position, the decline in the value of our stock and the current composition of our gross income, we believe that there is a material risk that we are currently a PFIC and that may be a PFIC in the future.

If we are a PFIC in any taxable year during which a U.S. Holder owns ADSs, such U.S. Holder could be liable for additional taxes and interest charges upon (i) certain distributions by us (generally any distribution paid during a taxable year that is greater than 125 percent of the average annual distributions paid in the three preceding taxable years, or, if shorter, the U.S. Holder's holding period for the ADSs), and (ii) any gain realized on a sale, exchange or other disposition, including a pledge, of the ADSs, whether or not we continue to be a PFIC. In these circumstances, the tax will be determined by allocating such distributions or gain ratably over the U.S. Holder's holding period for the ADSs. The amount allocated to the current taxable year and any year prior to the first taxable year in which we are a PFIC will be taxed as ordinary income (rather than capital gain) earned in the current taxable year. The amount allocated to other taxable years will be taxed at the highest marginal rates applicable to ordinary income for each such taxable year, and an interest charge, generally that applicable to underpayments of tax, will also be imposed on the amount of taxes so derived for each such taxable year.

The PFIC provisions discussed above apply to U.S. persons who directly or indirectly hold stock in a PFIC. Both direct and indirect shareholders of PFICs are subject to the rules described above. Generally, a U.S. person is considered an indirect shareholder of a PFIC if it is:

- A direct or indirect owner of a pass-through entity, including a trust or estate, that is a direct or indirect shareholder of a PFIC;
- A shareholder of a PFIC that is a shareholder of another PFIC; or
- A 50%-or-more shareholder of a foreign corporation that is not a PFIC and that directly or indirectly owns stock of a PFIC.

An indirect shareholder may be taxed on a distribution paid to the direct owner of the PFIC and on a disposition of the stock indirectly owned. Indirect shareholders are strongly urged to consult their tax advisors regarding the application of these rules.

If we cease to be a PFIC in a future year, a U.S. Holder may avoid the continued application of the tax treatment described above by electing to be treated as if it sold its ADSs on the last day of the last taxable year in which we were a PFIC. Any gain would be recognized and subject to tax under the rules described above. Loss would not be recognized. A U.S. Holder's basis in its ADSs would be increased by the amount of gain, if any, recognized on the sale. A U.S. Holder would be required to treat its holding period for its ADSs as beginning on the day following the last day of the last taxable year in which we were a PFIC.

If the ADSs are considered "marketable stock" and if a U.S. Holder elects to "mark-to-market" its ADSs, the U.S. Holder would not be subject to tax under the excess distribution regime described above. Instead, the U.S. Holder would generally include in income any excess of the fair market value of the ADSs at the close of each tax year over the adjusted tax basis of the ADSs. If the fair market value of the ADSs had depreciated below the adjusted basis at the close of the tax year, the U.S. Holder would be entitled to deduct the excess of the adjusted basis of the ADSs over their fair market value at that time. However, such deductions generally would be limited to the net mark-to-market gains, if any, the U.S. Holder included in income with respect to such ADSs in prior years. Income recognized and deductions allowed under the mark-to-market provisions, as well as any gain or loss on the disposition of ADSs with respect to which the mark-to-market election is made, is treated as ordinary income or loss (except that loss is treated as capital loss to the extent the loss exceeds the net mark-to-market gains, if any, that a U.S. Holder included in income with respect to such ordinary shares in prior years). However, gain or loss from the disposition of ADSs (as to which a "mark-to-market" election was made) in a year in which we are no longer a PFIC, will be capital gain or loss. Our ADSs should be considered "marketable stock" if they traded at least 15 days during each calendar quarter of the relevant calendar year in more than de minimis quantities.

A U.S. Holder of ADSs will not be able to avoid the tax consequences described above by electing to treat us as a qualified electing fund. In general, a qualified electing fund is, with respect to a U.S. person, a passive foreign investment company if the U.S. person has elected to include its proportionate share of a company's ordinary earnings and net capital gains in U.S. income on an annual basis. A qualified electing fund election can only be made with respect to us if we provide U.S. Holders with certain information on an annual basis, and we do not intend to prepare the information that U.S. Holders would need to make the qualified electing fund election.

Backup Withholding and Information Reporting

Payments in respect of ADSs may be subject to information reporting to the U.S. Internal Revenue Service and to U.S. backup withholding tax at a rate equal to the fourth lowest income tax rate applicable to individuals (which, under current law, is 28%). Backup withholding will not apply, however, if a U.S. Holder (i) is a corporation, (ii) satisfies an applicable exemption, or (iii) furnishes correct taxpayer identification.

Backup withholding is not an additional tax. Amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules may be credited against a U.S. Holder's U.S. tax liability, and a U.S. Holder may obtain a refund of any excess amounts withheld under the backup withholding rules by filing the appropriate claim for refund with the IRS.

ENFORCEABILITY OF CIVIL LIABILITIES AGAINST FOREIGN PERSONS

We are a public limited company incorporated under the laws of Australia. A majority of our directors and executive officers are non-residents of the United States, and all or substantially all of the assets of such persons are located outside the United States. As a result, it may not be possible for you to:

- effect service of process within the United States upon any of our directors and executive officers or on us;
- enforce in U.S. courts judgments obtained against any of our directors and executive officers or us in the U.S. courts in any action, including actions under the civil liability provisions of U.S. securities laws;
- enforce in U.S. courts judgments obtained against any of our directors and executive officers or us in courts of jurisdictions outside the United States in any action, including actions under the civil liability provisions of U.S. securities laws; or
- to bring an original action in an Australian court to enforce liabilities against any of our directors and executive officers or us based upon U.S. securities laws.

You may also have difficulties enforcing in courts outside the United States judgments obtained in the U.S. courts against any of our directors and executive officers or us, including actions under the civil liability provisions of the U.S. securities laws.

EXPENSES

The following table sets forth an estimate of the fees and expenses payable by us in connection with the potential sale of the ordinary shares covered by this prospectus (other than any sales commissions or discounts, which will be paid by the selling shareholders). The estimates to not include expenses related to offerings of particular securities. Any prospectus supplement describing an offering of securities will reflect the estimated expenses related to the offering of securities under that prospectus supplement. All amounts shown are estimates except for the SEC registration fee.

SEC registration fee	\$	644.95
Accounting fees and expenses		10,000
Legal fees and expenses		15,000
Depositary fees and expenses		39,500
Total	\$6	5,144.95

LEGAL MATTERS

The validity of the securities offered hereby will be passed upon by K&L Gates LLP, Melbourne, Australia.

EXPERTS

The financial statements incorporated in this prospectus by reference to the Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended June 30, 2017 have been so incorporated in reliance on the report of PricewaterhouseCoopers, an independent registered public accounting firm, given on the authority of said firm as experts in auditing and accounting.

TOTOCISONAL USE ON

WHERE YOU CAN FIND ADDITIONAL INFORMATION

We are a public reporting company and file annual reports on Form 20-F and furnish certain other information on Form 6-K with the SEC. We have filed with the SEC a registration statement on Form F-3 under the Securities Act with respect to the ADSs offered for resale by this prospectus. This prospectus, which constitutes a part of the registration statement, does not contain all of the information set forth in the registration statement or the exhibits which are part of the registration statement. For further information with respect to us and the ADSs offered for resale by this prospectus, we refer you to the registration statement and the exhibits and schedules filed as a part of the registration statement. You may read and copy any document we file at the SEC's Public Reference Room at 100 F Street, N.E., Washington, D.C. 20549. Please call the SEC at 1-800-SEC-0330 for more information about the operation of the public reference room. Our SEC filings are also available at the SEC's website at www.sec.gov. We maintain a website at www.primabiomed.com.au. Information contained in, or accessible through, our website does not constitute a part of this prospectus or the registration statement of which it is a part.

We are a "foreign private issuer" as defined under Rule 405 of the Securities Act. As a result, we are exempt from certain informational requirements of the Exchange Act which domestic issuers are subject to, including the proxy rules under Section 14 of the Exchange Act and the insider reporting and short-swing profit provisions under Section 16 of the Exchange Act. We intend to fulfill the informational requirements that do apply to us as a foreign private issuer under the Exchange Act. We will also be subject to the informational requirements of the ASX and the Australian Securities and Investments Commission. You are invited to read and copy reports, statements or other information, other than confidential filings, that we have filed with the ASX and the Australian Securities and Investment Commission. Our public filings with the ASX are electronically available from the ASX's website (www.asx.com.au), and you may call the Australian Securities and Investments Commission at +61 3 5177 3988 for information about how to obtain copies of the materials that we file with it.

TOTOCISONAL USE ON

INFORMATION INCORPORATED BY REFERENCE

The SEC allows us to "incorporate by reference" the information we file with it, which means that we can disclose important information to you by referring you to another document that we have filed separately with the SEC. You should read the information incorporated by reference because it is an important part of this prospectus. Information in this prospectus supersedes information incorporated by reference that we filed with the SEC prior to the date of this prospectus, while information that we file later with the SEC will automatically update and supersede the information in this prospectus.

We incorporate by reference into this prospectus and the registration statement of which it is a part the documents listed below, any amendments to such filings, and any future filings we make with the SEC on Form 20-F, as the same may be amended from time to time, to the extent filed and not including information deemed furnished after the date of this prospectus but prior to the termination of the offering of the ADSs covered by this prospectus:

- our Annual Report on Form 20-F for the fiscal year ended June 30, 2017, filed with the SEC on October 19, 2017; and
- the information contained in Exhibit 99.1 to our Current Report on Form 6-K, furnished to the SEC on July 6, 2015 (but only the information appearing on Annexures A, B and C (Summary—Ridgeback Subscription Agreement, Ridgeback Note Terms and Ridgeback Warrant Terms, respectively, in such Exhibit)).

We may also choose to incorporate by reference information furnished in the future on a Form 6-K by identifying in such Form 6-K the information that is being incorporated into this prospectus and the registration statement of which it is a part.

Any information in any of the foregoing documents will automatically be deemed to be modified or superseded to the extent that information in this prospectus or in a later filed document that is incorporated or deemed to be incorporated herein by reference modifies or replaces such information.

We will provide to each person, including any beneficial owner, to whom a prospectus is delivered, without charge upon written or oral request, a copy of any or all of the documents that are incorporated by reference into this prospectus but not delivered with the prospectus, including exhibits which are specifically incorporated by reference into such documents. You may request a copy of these filings at no cost, by writing to or telephoning us at the following address:

Prima BioMed Ltd Level 12, 95 Pitt Street Sydney, 2000 New South Wales Australia +61 (0)2 8315 7003

PART II

INFORMATION NOT REQUIRED IN THE PROSPECTUS

Item 8. Indemnification of Directors and Officers.

Our Constitution provides that we may indemnify a person who is, or has been, an officer of the Company, to the full extent permissible by law (and not prohibited by the Australian *Corporations Act 2001*), out of our property against any liability incurred by such person as an officer of the Company and legal costs incurred in defending an action for a liability incurred by that person as an officer of the Company.

In addition, our Constitution provides that to the extent permitted by law (and not prohibited by the Australian *Corporations Act 2001*), we may pay a premium in respect of a contract insuring a person who is or has been an officer of the Company against any liability:

- incurred by the person in his or her capacity as an officer of the Company, and
- for costs and expenses incurred by that person in defending proceedings relating to that person acting as an officer of the Company, whether civil or criminal, and whatever their outcome.

We maintain a directors' and officers' liability insurance policy. We have established a policy for the indemnification of our directors and officers against certain liabilities incurred as a director or officer, including costs and expenses associated in successfully defending legal proceedings.

Item 9. Exhibits.

		Incorporated By Reference				
Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date	Filed Herewith
3.1	Constitution	20-F	002-35428	1.1	2/13/12	
4.1	Form of Deposit Agreement between Prima BioMed Ltd, The Bank of New York Mellon, as Depositary, and owners and holders from time to time of ADSs issued thereunder, including the Form of American Depositary Receipts	20-F	001-35428	2.1	4/2/12	
4.2	Form of American Depositary Share Purchase Warrant	20-F	001-35428	2.3	10/19/17	
5.1	Opinion of K&L Gates LLP					Х
23.1	Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers					Х
23.3	Consent of K&L Gates LLP (see exhibit 5.1)					Х
24.1	Power of Attorney (filed herewith as part of the signature page)					Х

Item 10. Undertakings.

The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes:

- (a) (1) To file, during any period in which offers or sales are being made, a post-effective amendment to this registration statement:
 - (i) To include any prospectus required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933;

- TOLOGISONALUSE ONIY
- (ii) To reflect in the prospectus any facts or events arising after the effective date of the registration statement (or the most recent post-effective amendment thereof) which, individually or in the aggregate, represent a fundamental change in the information set forth in the registration statement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, any increase or decrease in the volume of securities offered (if the total dollar value of securities offered would not exceed that which was registered) and any deviation from the low or high end of the estimated maximum offering range may be reflected in the form of prospectus filed with the Commission pursuant to Rule 424(b) if, in the aggregate, the changes in volume and price represent no more than 20 percent change in the maximum aggregate offering price set forth in the "Calculation of Registration Fee" table in the effective registration statement;
- (iii) To include any material information with respect to the plan of distribution not previously disclosed in the registration statement or any material change to such information in the registration statement;

Provided, however, that paragraphs (a)(1)(i), (a)(1)(ii) and (a)(1)(iii) do not apply if the information required to be included in a post-effective amendment by those paragraphs is contained in reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the Registrant pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the registration statement, or is contained in a form of prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) that is part of the registration statement.

- (2) That, for the purpose of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each such posteffective amendment shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial *bona fide* offering thereof.
- (3) To remove from registration by means of a post-effective amendment any of the securities being registered which remain unsold at the termination of the offering.
- (4) To file a post-effective amendment to the registration statement to include any financial statements required by Item 8.A. of Form 20-F at the start of any delayed offering or throughout a continuous offering. Financial statements and information otherwise required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933 need not be furnished, *provided* that the Registrant includes in the prospectus, by means of a post-effective amendment, financial statements required pursuant to this paragraph (4) and other information necessary to ensure that all other information in the prospectus is at least as current as the date of those financial statements. Notwithstanding the foregoing, with respect to registration statements on Form F-3, a post-effective amendment need not be filed to include financial statements and information required by Section 10(a)(3) of the Securities Act of 1933 or Rule 3-19 of Regulation S-X if such financial statements and information are contained in periodic reports filed with or furnished to the Commission by the Registrant pursuant to Section 13 or Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 that are incorporated by reference in the Form F-3.
- (5) That, for the purpose of determining liability under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser:
 - (i) If the Registrant is relying on Rule 430B:
 - (A) Each prospectus filed by the Registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(3) shall be deemed to be part of the registration statement as of the date the filed prospectus was deemed part of and included in the registration statement; and
 - (B) Each prospectus required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424(b)(2), (b)(5), or (b)(7) as part of a registration statement in reliance on Rule 430B relating to an offering made pursuant to Rule 415(a)(1)(i), (vii), or (x) for the purpose of providing the information required by Section 10(a) of the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the earlier of the date such form of prospectus is first used after effectiveness or the date of the first contract of sale of securities in the offering described in

the prospectus. As provided in Rule 430B, for liability purposes of the issuer and any person that is at that date an underwriter, such date shall be deemed to be a new effective date of the registration statement relating to the securities in the registration statement to which that prospectus relates, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such effective date, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such effective date; or

- (ii) If the Registrant is subject to Rule 430C, each prospectus filed pursuant to Rule 424(b) as part of a registration statement relating to an offering, other than registration statements relying on Rule 430B or other than prospectuses filed in reliance on Rule 430A, shall be deemed to be part of and included in the registration statement as of the date it is first used after effectiveness. Provided, however, that no statement made in a registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or made in a document incorporated or deemed incorporated by reference into the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement or prospectus that is part of the registration statement will, as to a purchaser with a time of contract of sale prior to such first use, supersede or modify any statement that was made in the registration statement or prospectus that was part of the registration statement or made in any such document immediately prior to such date of first use.
- (6) That, for the purpose of determining liability of the registrant under the Securities Act of 1933 to any purchaser in the initial distribution of the securities, the undersigned Registrant undertakes that in a primary offering of securities of the undersigned Registrant pursuant to this registration statement, regardless of the underwriting method used to sell the securities to the purchaser, if the securities are offered or sold to such purchaser by means of any of the following communications, the undersigned Registrant will be a seller to the purchaser and will be considered to offer or sell such securities to such purchaser:
 - any preliminary prospectus or prospectus of the undersigned Registrant relating to the offering required to be filed pursuant to Rule 424;
 - (ii) any free writing prospectus relating to the offering prepared by or on behalf of the undersigned Registrant or used or referred to by the undersigned Registrant;
 - (iii) the portion of any other free writing prospectus relating to the offering containing material information about the undersigned Registrant or its securities provided by or on behalf of the undersigned Registrant; and
 - (iv) any other communication that is an offer in the offering made by the undersigned Registrant to the purchaser.

(b) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that, for purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each filing of the Registrant's annual report pursuant to Section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 (and, where applicable, each filing of an employee benefit plan's annual report pursuant to Section 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934) that is incorporated by reference in the registration statement shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

(c) Insofar as indemnification for liabilities arising under the Securities Act of 1933 may be permitted to directors, officers and controlling persons of the Registrant pursuant to the provisions set forth in Item 8 above, or otherwise, the Registrant has been advised that in the opinion of the Securities and Exchange Commission such indemnification is against public policy as expressed in the Act and is, therefore,

unenforceable. In the event that a claim for indemnification against such liabilities (other than the payment by the Registrant of expenses incurred or paid by a director, officer or controlling person of the Registrant in the successful defense of any action, suit or proceeding) is asserted by such director, officer or controlling person in connection with the securities being registered, the Registrant will, unless in the opinion of its counsel the matter has been settled by controlling precedent, submit to a court of appropriate jurisdiction the question whether such indemnification by it is against public policy as expressed in the Act and will be governed by the final adjudication of such issue.

(d) The undersigned Registrant hereby undertakes that:

- (i) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, the information omitted from the form of prospectus filed as part of this registration statement in reliance upon Rule 430A and contained in a form of prospectus filed by the Registrant pursuant to Rule 424(b)(1) or (4) or 497(h) under the Securities Act of 1933 shall be deemed to be part of this registration statement as of the time it was declared effective.
- (ii) For purposes of determining any liability under the Securities Act of 1933, each post-effective amendment that contains a form of prospectus shall be deemed to be a new registration statement relating to the securities offered therein, and the offering of such securities at that time shall be deemed to be the initial bona fide offering thereof.

		Incorporated By Reference				
Exhibit Number	Exhibit Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit	Filing Date	Filed Herewith
3.1	Constitution	20-F	002-35428	1.1	2/13/12	
4.1	Form of Deposit Agreement between Prima BioMed Ltd, The Bank of New York Mellon, as Depositary, and owners and holders from time to time of ADSs issued thereunder, including the Form of American Depositary Receipts	20-F	001-35428	2.1	4/2/12	
4.2	Form of American Depositary Share Purchase Warrant	20-F	001-35428	2.3	10/19/17	
5.1	Opinion of K&L Gates LLP					Х
23.1	Consent of PricewaterhouseCoopers					Х
23.3	Consent of K&L Gates LLP (see exhibit 5.1)					Х
24.1	Power of Attorney (filed herewith as part of the signature page)					Х

EXHIBIT INDEX

SIGNATURES

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the Registrant certifies that it has reasonable grounds to believe that it meets all of the requirements for filing on Form F-3 and has duly caused this registration statement to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned, thereunto duly authorized, in the City of Sydney, Australia, on October 19, 2017.

PRIMA BIOMED LTD

By: /s/ Marc Voigt Name: Marc Voigt Title: Chief Executive Officer

POWER OF ATTORNEY

KNOW ALL PERSONS BY THESE PRESENTS, that each person whose signature appears below hereby constitutes and appoints Marc Voigt and Deanne Miller, and each of them acting individually, as his or her true and lawful attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of each to act alone, with full powers of substitution and resubstitution, for him or her and in his or her name, place and stead, in any and all capacities, to sign the Registration Statement filed herewith and any and all amendments to said Registration Statement (including post-effective amendments and any related registration statements thereto filed pursuant to Rule 462 and otherwise), and file the same, with all exhibits thereto, and other documents in connection therewith, with the Securities and Exchange Commission, granting unto said attorneys-in-fact and agents, with full power of each to act alone, full power and authority to do and perform each and every act and thing requisite and necessary to be done in connection therewith, as fully for all intents and purposes as he or she might or could do in person, hereby ratifying and confirming all that said attorneys-in-fact and agents, or their or his or her substitutes or substitute, may lawfully do or cause to be done by virtue hereof.

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, this registration statement has been signed below by the following persons in the capacities and on the dates indicated.

Signature	Title	Date
/s/ Marc Voigt Marc Voigt	Chief Executive Officer, Chief Financial Officer and Director (<i>Principal Executive Officer</i> ,	October 19, 2017
Wale Volgt	Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)	
/s/ Grant Chamberlain	Director	October 19, 2017
Grant Chamberlain		
/s/ Russell Howard	Director	October 19, 2017
Russell Howard		
/s/ Pete Meyers	Director	October 19, 2017
Pete Meyers		
/s/ Lucy Turnbull	Director	October 19, 2017
Lucy Turnbull		
/s/ Albert Wong	Director	October 19, 2017
Albert Wong		

AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Act of 1933, the undersigned has duly signed this registration statement, solely in his capacity as the duly authorized representative of Prima BioMed Ltd in the United States, in the City of New York, State of New York, on October 19, 2017.

/s/ Pete Meyers

Pete Meyers Authorized Representative in the United States October 19, 2017 The Directors Prima BioMed Ltd Level 12 95 Pitt Street SYDNEY NSW 2000

Dear Directors

Form F-3 Registration Statement

GALES

We have acted as Australian legal counsel for Prima BioMed Ltd ACN 009 237 889, a company incorporated under the laws of the Commonwealth of Australia ("**Company**"), in connection with its filing of a registration statement on Form F-3 ("**Registration Statement**") under the Securities Act of 1933 (USA), as amended (the "**Act**"), with the Securities and Exchange Commission (the "**SEC**").

The Registration Statement relates to the proposed offer and sale by the selling shareholders identified therein, from time to time, as set out in the prospectus contained in the Registration Statement (as may be amended or supplemented, "**Prospectus**"), of 197,345,100 fully paid ordinary shares without par value of the Company ("**Shares**") represented by 1,973,451 American Depositary Shares ("**ADSs**"), each representing 100 Shares. The ADSs are issuable upon exercise of the Company's American Depositary Share Purchase Warrants issued to such selling shareholders on July 5, 2017 ("**Warrants**").

Assumptions in providing our opinion

As to various questions of fact relevant to this opinion, we have relied on and assumed the accuracy of, without independent verification:

 an online search of the Company on the Australian Securities and Investments Commission ("ASIC") records dated 17 October 2017 ("ASIC search").

We have relied conclusively on a copy of the Company's Constitution as provided to us by the Company as well as the form of warrant from which the Warrants were issued. For the purpose of the opinions set out below, we have also assumed, with your agreement and without independent investigation or verification:

- (a) the genuineness of all signatures and the authenticity of all documents, instruments and certificates submitted to us as originals and the exact conformity with the authentic originals of all documents, instruments and certificates submitted to us as copies or forms or originals;
- (b) that each party to each document has all the requisite power and authority (corporate and otherwise) to execute and deliver and perform its obligations there under;
 - (c) all matters of internal management required by the constitution of each of the parties to the relevant documents have been duly attended to (including, without limitation, the holding of properly constituted meetings of the boards of directors of each of those parties and the passing at those meetings of appropriate resolutions);
- (d) that any documents which purport to be governed by the law of any jurisdiction other than the federal and state laws of the Commonwealth of Australia are legal, valid and binding obligations on all of the parties thereto and under the applicable law and that none of the execution, delivery or performance of any document by any party thereto violates or contravenes or is rendered invalid, not binding or unenforceable under any applicable law under any jurisdiction other than the federal and state laws of the Commonwealth of Australia;

K&L Gates LLP GPO Box 4388 Melbourne VIC 3001 DX 405 Melbourne Level 25 South Tower 525 Collins Street Melbourne VIC 3000 Australia telephone: +61 3 9205 2000 facsimile: +61 3 9205 2055

Partner Andrew Gaffney telephone: +61 3 9640 4329 andrew.gaffney@klgates.com Our reference GAFFNEA.7374487.00030

- (e) no party has contravened or will contravene any provision of the Australian Corporations Act 2001 (including Chapter 2E or Chapter 2J or Chapter 6) ("Corporations Act") by entering into the Registration Statement (including the Prospectus) or giving effect to a transaction in connection with the Registration Statement (including the Prospectus) or undertaking or being involved in a transaction related to or connected with the Registration Statement (including the Prospectus);
- (f) the Company will not engage in fraudulent or unconscionable conduct or conduct which is misleading or deceptive or which is likely to mislead or deceive in relation to the issuance or sale of Shares or ADS;
- (g) there is no bad faith, fraud, undue influence, coercion or duress or similar conduct on the part of the Company in relation to the issuance or sale of Shares or ADS;
- (h) all information provided to us by or on behalf of officers of the Company was true, correct and complete when provided and remains so at the date of this letter, containing all information required, without us making any separate enquiry or investigation other than viewing the ASIC search (see above), in order for us to provide this opinion;
- the Company will at all times duly comply with all its obligations under the Corporations Act, the ASX Listing Rules and otherwise required by law, including the lodgment of an Appendix 3B and a cleansing notice under Section 708A(5) of the Corporations Act upon each issue of securities under the Registration Statement (including the Prospectus) or otherwise as permitted under Part 6D.2 of the Corporations Act;
- (j) the Company is and will be able to pay its debts as and when they fall due and is otherwise solvent as at the time the Shares or ADS are issued or sold; and
- (k) the ASIC search we have examined is accurate and that the information disclosed by the search conducted by us is true and complete and that such information has not since then been altered and that such search did not fail to disclose any information which had been delivered for registration or filing against the Company's records but which did not appear on the public records at the date of our search.

Opinion

Based on and subject to the foregoing and in reliance thereof, in our opinion, the Shares when issued and sold against payment therefor pursuant to the terms and conditions of the Warrants will be duly authorized and validly issued, fully paid and non-assessable securities of the Company.

This opinion is limited to the federal and state laws of the Commonwealth of Australia and no opinion or representation is given in respect of the application of any foreign laws to the issue or transfer of the securities or the contents or generally the compliance of the Registration Statement (including the Prospectus) with any applicable US laws.

Applicability

This opinion is given as at the date of this letter and we undertake no obligation to advise you of any changes (including but not limited to any subsequently enacted, published or reported laws, regulations or individual decisions) that may occur or come to our attention after the date of this letter which may affect our opinion.

We consent to incorporation by reference of this opinion in the Registration Statement and to the reference to this firm under the caption "Legal Matters" in the Registration Statement, and we consent to the filing of this opinion as an exhibit to the Registration Statement. In giving such consent, we do not thereby admit that we are included in the category of persons whose consent is required under Section 7 of the Securities Act or the rules and regulations of the SEC promulgated thereunder.

Yours faithfully

/s/ Andrew Gaffney Andrew Gaffney CONSENT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

We hereby consent to the incorporation by reference in this Registration Statement on Form F-3 of our report dated October 19, 2017 relating to the financial statements, which appear in Prima BioMed Ltd's Annual Report on Form 20-F for the year ended June 30, 2017. We also consent to the reference to us under the heading "Experts" in such Registration Statement.

/s/ PricewaterhouseCoopers

Sydney, Australia October 19, 2017

pwc

Prospectus

Prima Biomed Limited

ACN 009 237 889 ASX Code: PRR

An offer by the Company of -

- up to 10,000 New Shares at an issue price of A\$0.024 per New Share to raise up to \$240; and
- for every 3 New Shares allotted under this Prospectus for no additional consideration the grant by the Company of 2 Options each with an exercise price of US\$0.025 per Option (each Option convertible into 1 New Share on exercise).

This Prospectus is prepared in accordance with Section 708A(11) of the Corporations Act for the purpose of removing trading restrictions on the sale of any Shares (or Shares issued on the exercise of Options) issued pursuant to the Offer.

AN INVESTMENT IN THE COMPANY'S SECURITIES SHOULD BE CONSIDERED SPECULATIVE

This Prospectus is an important document and should be read in its entirety. It is a prospectus issued pursuant to Section 713 of the Corporations Act. It does not, itself, contain all the information that is generally required to be set out in a full prospectus, but refers to other documents, the information of which is deemed to be incorporated into this prospectus. The securities offered by this Prospectus should be considered speculative.

This Prospectus is dated 20 October 2017 and was lodged with ASIC on that date. Neither ASIC nor ASX or any of their officers, take any responsibility for the contents of this Prospectus.

No securities will be issued on the basis of this Prospectus later than 13 months after the date of this Prospectus.

In preparing this Prospectus, regard has been had to the fact that ASX maintains a database of publicly disclosed information about the Company, that the Company is a disclosing entity for the purposes of the Corporations Act and that certain matters may reasonably be expected to be known to professional advisors with whom potential investors may consult. This Prospectus has been prepared pursuant to Section 713 of the Corporations Act, which allows the issue of a more concise prospectus in relation to an offer of continuously quoted securities. It is intended to be read in conjunction with publicly available information, as described in Section 5.1 below.

Various statements in this Prospectus constitute statements relating to intentions, future acts and events. Such statements are generally classified as forward looking statements and involve known and unknown risks, uncertainties and other important factors that could cause those future acts, events and circumstances to differ from the way or manner in which they are expressly or implicitly portrayed in this Prospectus.

The Offer does not, and is not intended to, constitute an offer in any place or jurisdiction in which, or to any person to whom, it would not be lawful to make such an offer or to issue this document under the laws applicable in that jurisdiction.

The distribution of this Prospectus in jurisdictions outside Australia and New Zealand may be restricted by law and any person into whose possession this Prospectus comes should seek advice on and observe any such restrictions. Any failure to comply with such restrictions may constitute a violation of applicable securities laws. No person is authorised to give any information or to make any representation in connection with the Offer that is not contained in this Prospectus. Any information or representation not contained in this Prospectus may not be relied upon as having been authorised by the Company in connection with the Offer. Neither the Company nor any other person warrants the future performance of the Company or any return on any investment made under this Prospectus except as required by law and then only to the extent so required.

This Prospectus does not take into account the investment objectives, financial situation and particular needs of any person. Professional advice should be sought before deciding to invest in any securities the subject of this Prospectus.

There are risks associated with an investment in the Company and the securities offered under this Prospectus should be regarded as a speculative investment. The securities offered under this Prospectus carry no guarantee with respect to return on capital investment, payment of dividends or the future value of the New Shares or Options.

Certain abbreviations and other defined terms are used throughout this Prospectus. Details of the definitions and abbreviations used are set out in Section 6 of this Prospectus. All financial amounts shown in this Prospectus are expressed in Australian dollars unless otherwise stated.

This Prospectus may be viewed in electronic form online at the Company's website: www.primabiomed.com.au/investor. The information on the Company's website (outside the electronic Prospectus) does not form part of this Prospectus. Additional copies of the Prospectus are available at the registered office of the Company.

Any person may obtain a copy of this Prospectus or any of the documents referred to in Section 5.1 free of charge by contacting the Company via email on: enquiries@primabiomed.com.au.

Corporate Directory

Directors

Ms Lucy Turnbull A.O. (Chairman) Mr Albert Wong (Deputy Chairman, Non Exec. Director) Mr Marc Voigt (CEO, Executive Director, CFO) Dr Russell John Howard (Non Exec. Director) Mr Pete Meyers (Non Exec. Director) Mr Grant Chamberlain (Non Exec Director)

Company Secretary

Ms Deanne Miller (COO, General Counsel & Company Secretary)

Registered office

Level 12, 95 Pitt Street, Sydney, NSW.

Telephone	+61 2 8315 7003
Fax	+61 2 8569 1880
Email	info@primabiomed.com.au
Website	www.primabiomed.com.au

Торіс	Details	Where to find more information
What is the Offer?	 This Prospectus relates to the Offer to be made by the Company of up to 10,000 New Shares at an issue price of A\$0.024 per New Share to raise up to A\$240; and for every 3 New Shares allotted under this Prospectus, for no additional consideration the grant by the Company 	Section 2
	of 2 Options each with an exercise price of US\$0.025 per Option (each Option convertible into 1 New Share on exercise).	
What is the purpose of the Prospectus	The Company was admitted to the ASX official list in 1988 and is a " disclosing entity " for the purposes of the Corporations Act. As such the Company has made a number of announcements which are available for review on the ASX announcements platform.	Section 2
	Potential investors should review both the Company's announcements available on the ASX announcements platform.	
	As announced on the ASX announcements platform on 4 July 2017 the Company confirmed the completion in the United States of a placement of New Shares (represented by Alternative Depositary Shares) and also Options (in the form of warrants reflecting US requirements).	
	This Prospectus has been prepared in accordance with Section 708A(11) of the Corporations Act for the purpose of removing trading restrictions on the sale of any Shares under the Offer or Shares issued on the exercise of Options.	
Application for Shares	An application for Shares and Options can only be made by an investor using an Application Form. A completed Application Form and accompanying cheque must be mailed or delivered to the Company as follows:	-
	Post or Delivery to: <i>The Company Secretary</i> Prima BioMed Limited <i>Level 12, 95 Pitt St,</i> <i>Sydney NSW 2000</i> <i>Australia</i>	
	Cheques should be made payable to " Prima Biomed Limited " and accompany the Application Form to reach the Company no later than the Closing Date	
Opening and Closing Dates	The Opening Date is 20 October 2017 and the Closing Date is 5.00 pm (AEST) 10 November 2017.	Section 2

Risk Factors	Refer to Section 4	
Minimum raising	There is no minimum raising under this Prospectus.	
How do the New Shares rank in comparison to existing Shares	All New Shares issued under the Offer or on exercise of the Options will rank equally in all respects with existing Shares from the date of their issue.	Section 5.3
What is the effect of the Offer on the Company?	The effect of the Offers on the financial position of the Company is detailed in Section 4. If Fully Subscribed, the Offer will not have a material effect on the control of the Company.	Section 3
ASX	The Company is admitted to the Official List of the ASX. Not later than 7 days after the date of this Prospectus, the Company intends to make an application to the ASX for the Official Quotation of the Shares offered under this Prospectus. The fact that the ASX may admit the Shares for Official Quotation is not to be taken in any way as an indication of the value or merits of the Company or of the Shares offered under this Prospectus. If the Options are exercised, the Company will no later than 7 days after the exercise date make an application to the ASX for the Official Quotation of the Shares issued on exercise of the Option. Official Quotation, if granted, will commence as soon as practicable after the issue of transaction holding Statements to successful Applicants in respect of the Shares issued. If permission for quotation of the Shares issued under this Prospectus is not granted within 3 months after the date of this Prospectus, all Application money will be refunded without interest.	
Enquiries	Any enquiries concerning the Offer should be directed to the Company on +61 2 8315 7003	

2. Overview

2.1 Introduction

This Prospectus relates to the Offer to be made by the Company of up to:

- up to 10,000 New Shares at an issue price of A\$0.024 per New Share to raise up to \$240,
- for every 3 New Shares allotted under this Prospectus, for no additional consideration the grant by the Company of 2 Options each with an exercise price of US\$0.025 per option (each option convertible into 1 New Share on exercise).

The purpose of the Offer is to remove the trading restrictions on the sale of any Shares issued under this Offer or Shares issued on the exercise of Options, each in accordance with Section 708A(11) of the Corporations Act.

The opening date of the Offer is 20 October 2017 (**Opening Date**) and the closing date of the Offer is 5.00 pm (AEST) 10 November 2017 (**Closing Date**). The Company reserves the right to close the Offer early without notice.

The Offer is not underwritten and there is no sponsoring broker.

2.2 Use of funds raised under the Offer

The sum of \$240 would be raised if the Offer is Fully Subscribed. After expenses of the Offer there will be no net proceeds of the Offer. The expenses of the Offer will be met from the Company's existing cash reserves.

2.3 Applications

Applications for Shares and Options under the Offer must be made using an Application Form.

The Directors reserve the right to issue Shares and Options pursuant to the Offer at their absolute discretion. Accordingly, please do not submit an Application Form unless directed to do so by the Directors.

The Company is already included in the Official List of the ASX and the ASX Listing Rules apply to all securities issued by the Company.

3. Effect of the Offer on the Company

3.1 Effect on financial position of the Company

The effect on the financial position of the Company by a full subscription for all the New Shares and Options pursuant to the Offer (**Fully Subscribed**) will be to increase the Company's cash reserves by \$240 (prior to the expenses of this Offer).

It is estimated that the expenses of this Offer will amount to approximately \$15,000, leaving a net effect of the Offer of a <u>decrease</u> in cash reserves of \$14,760.

3.2 Effect on the capital structure of the Company

(a) Details of Capital Structure

The table attached as Annexure A sets out the existing capital structure of the Company as at 30 June 2017 reflecting 2,342,869,738 existing issued Shares plus the maximum number of Shares and Options that may be issued under this Prospectus on Closing of the Offer.

For the purposes of presenting the below table, it is assumed that prior to the Closing Date there will be no other Share or Option issues by the Company and that there will be no securities convertible into Shares issued and converted prior to the Closing Date.

3.3 Potential effect on control of the Company

As at 19 October 2017, the relevant interests and voting power of the top 20 shareholders of the Company (based on the last substantial shareholding notice or change of director's interest notice lodged with the Company and after aggregation of one shareholder's interests) are as follows:

Shareholder	Number of shares	Voting power
HSBC CUSTODY NOMINEES	762,898,119	32.303%
HSBC CUSTODY NOMINEES	113,375,707	4.801%
MR THOMAS TSCHEREPKO	26,000,000	1.101%
MARC VOIGT	24,381,127	1.032%
J P MORGAN NOMINEES AUSTRALIA	23,542,736	0.997%
FREDERIC TRIEBEL	20,797,709	0.881%
MS LUCY TURNBULL	17,334,576	0.734%
KOHEN ENTERPRISES PTY LTD	13,000,000	0.550%
BNP PARIBAS NOMS PTY LTD	12,835,823	0.544%
M & HC PTY LTD	12,000,000	0.508%
INFINITIS SARL	11,461,819	0.485%
BNP PARIBAS NOMINEES PTY LTD	11,383,351	0.482%
MRS DEANNE DIEM MILLER	10,720,798	0.454%

Shareholder	Number of shares	Voting power
CITICORP NOMINEES PTY LIMITED	10,236,584	0.433%
PETER MEYERS	8,534,837	0.361%
COMSEC NOMINEES PTY LIMITED	8,380,375	0.355%
H CORNWELL & SON PTY LTD	8,352,500	0.354%
MR EDWARD MCCLAFFERTY	8,250,000	0.349%
IRPAC PTY LTD	6,690,500	0.283%
MR MICHAEL SAFAR	6,500,000	0.275%
PANTAI INVESTMENTS PTY LTD	6,500,000	0.275%
MR HAI TAO ZHANG &	6,500,000	0.275%
Total Securities of Top 20 Holdings	1,129,676,561	47.834%
Total of Securities	2,361,662,532	

If fully subscribed, the Offer for all the New Shares and Options pursuant to the Offer will not have a material effect on the control of the Company.

4. Risk factors

This section identifies some of the major risks associated with an investment in the Company. Intending Applicants should read the whole of this Prospectus in order to fully appreciate such matters and the manner in which the Company intends to operate before any decision is made to subscribe for shares.

As an early stage biotechnology company, there are significant risks in investing in Shares and there is <u>no guarantee</u> of the trading price/s at which the Company's Shares may trade nor any guarantee of any return or dividends in respect of holding Shares in the Company.

We have a history of operating losses and may not achieve or maintain profitability in the future.

We are at an early stage in the development of pharmaceutical products and their success is therefore uncertain. We focus on the development of immunotherapeutic products for the treatment of cancer. We, and our partners, have four product candidates under development-IMP321, IMP761, IMP701 and IMP731, all of which are directed to lymphocyte activation gene 3, or LAG-3, a gene linked to the regulation of T cells in immune responses. In prior years, our business was focused on the development of CVac[™], an autologous dendritic cell cancer vaccine. However, in February 2015, we suspended the development of CVac[™] during its Phase II clinical trials in favour of focusing on biologicals like IMP321, which offer greater commercial potential based on cost of goods alone. While the decision to consolidate the CVac[™] clinical trial program and to cease the patient recruitment has led to a significant decrease of costs, the clinical trial program of IMP321 has generated new expenses, especially in relation to the two clinical trials AIPAC and TACTI-mel. There can also be no guarantee that IMP321 will successfully be partnered or that any of our product candidates or know how, whether partnered or not, will ever generate future revenues.

For the years ended June 30, 2016 and 2017, we had a net loss of \$62.0 million and \$9.4 million, respectively. The significant decrease in net loss was primarily due to the accounting treatment for a share based payment to a strategic investor where A\$47.5 million was expensed in the fiscal year 2016. In addition, for the year ended June 30, 2016, total other income was \$1.9 million and for the year ended June 30, 2017, other income was \$4.2 million, with such increase being primarily attributable to \$1.9 million higher cash rebate income from the Australian and French governments recognised in the fiscal year 2017.

We will continue to incur losses from operations and expect the costs of drug development to increase in the future as more patients are recruited to the planned trials. In particular, we will continue to incur significant losses in carrying out clinical trials of IMP321 necessary for regulatory approval and ongoing research in terms of immunotherapy product candidates. Because of the numerous risks and uncertainties associated with the development, manufacturing, sales and marketing of therapeutic products, we may experience larger than expected future losses and may never become profitable.

There is a substantial risk that we, or our development partners, may not be able to complete the development of our current product candidates or develop other pharmaceutical products. It is possible that none of them will be successfully commercialized, which would prevent us from ever achieving profitability.

We have no medicinal products approved for commercial sale and no source of material revenue.

Currently, we have no products approved for commercial sale and to date have not generated material revenue from product sales. We are largely dependent on the success of our product candidates, especially the LAG-3 related ones.

The LAG 3 product candidates were acquired by us through the acquisition of the French privately owned and venture capital backed company Immutep SA, a biopharmaceutical company in the rapidly growing field of Immuno-Oncology in December 2014. This acquisition significantly expanded

Prima's clinical development product portfolio to other categories of immunotherapies. It has also provided Prima with partnerships with several of the world's largest pharmaceutical companies.

We have several LAG-3 product candidates. The most advanced of is IMP321. IMP321 is a recombinant protein typically used in conjunction with chemotherapy to amplify a patient's immune response. The development and manufacturing of IMP321 is being conducted in conjunction with Eddingpharm. Eddingpharm paid for the past manufacture of IMP321 GMP grade material needed for the conduct of clinical trials of IMP321 but current and future costs of manufacturing of IMP321 are now Prima's responsibility. Immutep will offer technical assistance to Eddingpharm to facilitate its application to register IMP321 in China, Macau and Taiwan.

Another LAG-3 product candidate is IMP701, an antagonist antibody that acts to stimulate T cell proliferation in cancer patients. IMP701 has been licensed to CoStim (Novartis), which is solely responsible for its development and manufacturing.

A third LAG-3 product candidate is IMP731, a depleting antibody that removes T cells involved in autoimmunity. IMP731 has been licensed to GlaxoSmithKline, or GSK, which is solely responsible for its development and manufacturing.

Finally, in January 2017 we announced we conducted research on a new early stage product candidate, a humanized IgG4 monoclonal antibody known as IMP761.

In addition to these products Immutep also has a dedicated R&D laboratory outside Paris with other research candidates in development. Immutep also currently generates modest revenues from sales of LAG-3 research reagents.

There can be no assurance that our ability to develop any product candidate, will be successful or our ability to obtain the necessary regulatory approvals with respect to any of the foregoing will be successful. We anticipate that as the costs related to the clinical trials for IMP321 will increase, we will require additional funds to achieve our long-term goals of commercialization and further development of IMP321 and other product candidates. In addition, we will require funds to pursue regulatory applications, defend intellectual property rights, increase contracted manufacturing capacity, potentially develop marketing and sales capability and fund operating expenses. We intend to seek such additional funding through public or private financings and/or through licensing of our assets or other arrangements may not be available from any sources on acceptable terms, or at all. Any shortfall in funding could result in us having to curtail or cease our operations including research and development activities, thereby harming our business, financial condition and results of operations.

Our ability to generate product revenue depends on a number of factors, including our ability to:

- successfully complete clinical development of, and receive regulatory approval for, our product candidates;
- set an acceptable price for our products, if approved, and obtain adequate coverage and reimbursement from third-party payors;
- obtain commercial quantities of our products, if approved, at acceptable cost levels; and
- successfully market and sell our products, if approved.

In addition, because of the numerous risks and uncertainties associated with product candidate development, we are unable to predict the timing or amount of increased expenses, or when, or if, we will be able to achieve or maintain profitability. Our expenses could increase beyond current expectations if the applicable regulatory authorities require further studies in addition to those currently anticipated and even if our product candidates are approved for commercial sale, we anticipate incurring significant costs associated with the commercial launch of such products and there can be no guarantee that we will ever generate significant revenues.

We will require additional financing and may be unable to raise sufficient capital, which could have a material impact on our research and development programs or commercialization of our products or product candidates.

We have historically devoted most of our financial resources to research and development, including pre-clinical and clinical development activities. To date, we have financed a significant amount of our operations through public and private financings. The amount of our future net losses will depend, in part, on the rate of our future expenditures and our ability to obtain funding through equity or debt financings or strategic collaborations. The amount of such future net losses, as well as the possibility of future profitability, will also depend on our success in developing and commercializing products that generate significant revenue. Our failure to become and remain profitable would depress the value of our Shares and could impair our ability to raise capital, expand our business, maintain our research and development efforts, diversify our product offerings or even continue our operations.

We anticipate that our expenses will increase substantially for the foreseeable future if, and as, we:

- continue our research and preclinical and clinical development of our product candidates;
- expand the scope of our current proposed clinical studies for our product candidates;
- initiate additional preclinical, clinical or other studies for our product candidates;
- change or add additional manufacturers or suppliers;
- seek regulatory and marketing approvals for our product candidates that successfully complete clinical studies;
- seek to identify and validate additional product candidates;
- acquire or in-license other product candidates and technologies;
- maintain, protect and expand our intellectual property portfolio;
- attract and retain skilled personnel;
- create additional infrastructure to support our operations as a publicly quoted company and our product development and planned future commercialization efforts;
- add an internal sales force; and
- experience any delays or encounter issues with any of the above.

Until our products become commercially available, we will need to obtain additional funding in connection with the further development of our products and product candidates. Our ability to obtain additional financing will be subject to a number of factors, including market conditions, our operating performance and investor sentiment. As such, additional financing may not be available to us when needed, on acceptable terms, or at all. If we are unable to raise capital when needed or on attractive terms, we could be forced to delay, reduce or eliminate our research and development programs or any future commercialization efforts or obtain funds by entering agreements on unattractive terms. Our resource allocation decisions and the elimination of development programs may result in the failure to capitalize on profitable market opportunities. Furthermore, any additional equity fundraising in the capital markets may be dilutive for stockholders and any debt-based funding may bind us to restrictive covenants and curb our operating activities and ability to pay potential future dividends even when profitable. We cannot guarantee that future financing will be available in sufficient amounts or on acceptable terms, if at all. If we are unable to raise additional capital in sufficient amounts or on acceptable terms, we will be prevented from pursuing research and development efforts. This could harm our business, operating results and financial condition and cause the price of our common stock to fall.

If we are unable to secure sufficient capital to fund our operations, we may be required to delay, limit, reduce or terminate our product development or future commercialization efforts or grant rights to third parties to develop and market products or product candidates that we would otherwise prefer to develop and market ourselves. For example, additional strategic collaborations could require us to share commercial rights to our product candidates with third parties in ways that we do not intend

We are exposed to significant risks related to our ongoing research and development efforts and might not be in a position to successfully develop any product candidate. Any failure to implement our business strategy could negatively impact our business, financial condition and results of operations.

The development and commercialization of IMP321, IMP701, IMP731 and IMP761, or any other product candidate we may develop, is subject to many risks, including:

- additional clinical trials may be required beyond what we currently expect;
- regulatory authorities may disagree with our interpretation of data from our preclinical studies and clinical studies or may require that we conduct additional studies;
- regulatory authorities may disagree with our proposed design of future clinical trials;
- regulatory authorities may not accept data generated at our clinical study sites;
- we may be unable to obtain and maintain regulatory approval of our product candidate in any jurisdiction;
- the prevalence and severity of any side effects of any product candidate could delay or prevent commercialization, limit the indications for any approved product candidate, require the establishment of a risk evaluation and mitigation strategy, or REMS, or cause an approved product candidate to be taken off the market;
- regulatory authorities may identify deficiencies in our manufacturing processes or facilities or those of our third-party manufacturers;
- regulatory authorities may change their approval policies or adopt new regulations;
- the third-party manufacturers we expect to depend on to supply or manufacture our product candidates may not produce adequate supply;
- we, or our third-party manufacturers, may not be able to source or produce cGMP materials for the production of our product candidates;
- we may not be able to manufacture our product candidates at a cost or in quantities necessary to make commercially successful products;
- we may not be able to obtain adequate supply of our product candidates for our clinical trials;
- we may experience delays in the commencement of, enrolment of patients in and timing of our clinical trials;
- we may not be able to demonstrate that our product candidates are safe and effective as a treatment for its indications to the satisfaction of regulatory authorities, and we may not be able to achieve and maintain compliance with all regulatory requirements applicable to our product candidates;
- we may not be able to maintain a continued acceptable safety profile of our products following approval;
- we may be unable to establish or maintain collaborations, licensing or other arrangements;
- the market may not accept our product candidates;
- we may be unable to establish and maintain an effective sales and marketing infrastructure, either through the creation of a commercial infrastructure or through strategic collaborations, and the effectiveness of our own or any future strategic collaborators' marketing, sales and distribution strategy and operations will affect our profitability;
- we may experience competition from existing products or new products that may emerge;

- we and our licensors may be unable to successfully obtain, maintain, defend and enforce intellectual property rights important to protect our product candidates; and
- we may not be able to obtain and maintain coverage and adequate reimbursement from thirdparty payors.

If any of these risks materializes, we could experience significant delays or an inability to successfully commercialize IMP321, IMP701, IMP731 and IMP761, or any other product candidate we may develop, which would have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition and results of operations.

We may not make acquisitions in the future, or if we do, we may not be successful in integrating the acquired company, either of which could have a materially adverse effect on our business.

We completed our acquisition of Immutep, in December 2014 for consideration of up to US\$25m in cash and stock. We have completed the integration of Immutep's business into our own. We have not yet achieved, and may never achieve, the full benefit of the clinical development expectations, product portfolio enhancements or revenue generations we expected at the time of the acquisition. In addition, even if we achieve the expected benefits, we may be unable to achieve them within the anticipated time frame. Also, there may be unexpected problems in the business unrelated to the Immutep acquisition that have a negative effect on our business. If we fail to implement our business strategy, we may be unable to achieve expected results and our business, financial condition and results of operations may be materially and adversely affected.

Specific risks associated with the remaining integration include the following:

- the potential loss of licensors, licensees, other business partners or independent contractors;
- failure to effectively continue the clinical trials;
- failure to effectively consolidate functional areas, which may be impeded by inconsistencies in, or conflicts between, standards, controls, procedures, policies, business cultures and compensation structures;
- potential future impairment charges, write-offs, write-downs or restructuring charges that could adversely affect our results of operations;
- significant deficiencies or material weaknesses in internal controls over financial reporting;
- exposure to unknown liabilities or other obligations of Immutep, which may include matters relating to employment, labor and employee benefits, litigation, accident claims and environmental issues, and which may affect our ability to comply with applicable laws;
- the coordination of resources across broad geographical areas; and
- the challenges of moving toward a single brand and market identity.

Immutep is our only significant acquisition in our recent history. Identifying strategic acquisitions is part of our business plan and may become an increasingly important part of our growth. There is, however, no assurance that we will be successful in identifying, negotiating, or consummating any future acquisitions. If we fail to make any future acquisitions, our growth rate could be materially and adversely affected. Any additional acquisitions we undertake could involve the dilutive issuance of equity securities, incurring indebtedness and/or incurring large one-time expenses. In addition, acquisitions involve numerous risks, including difficulties in assimilating the acquired company's operations, the diversion of our management's attention from other business concerns, risks of entering into markets in which we have had no or only limited direct experience, and the potential loss of customers, key employees and drivers of the acquired company, all of which could have a materially adverse effect on our business and operating results. If we make acquisitions in the future, we cannot guarantee that we will be able to successfully integrate the acquired companies or assets

into our business, which would have a materially adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and results of operations.

Ongoing and future clinical trials of product candidates may not show sufficient safety or efficacy to obtain requisite regulatory approvals for commercial sale.

Phase I and Phase II clinical trials are not primarily designed to test the efficacy of a product candidate but rather to test safety and to understand the product candidate's side effects at various doses and schedules. Furthermore, success in preclinical and early clinical trials does not ensure that later large-scale trials will be successful nor does it predict final results. Acceptable results in early trials may not be repeated in later trials. Further, Phase III clinical trials may not show sufficient safety or efficacy to obtain regulatory approval for marketing. In addition, clinical results are frequently susceptible to varying interpretations that may delay, limit or prevent regulatory approvals. Negative or inconclusive results or adverse medical events during a clinical trial could require that the clinical trial be redone or terminated. The length of time necessary to complete clinical trials and to submit an application for marketing approval by applicable regulatory authorities may also vary significantly based on the type, complexity and novelty of the product candidate involved, as well as other factors. If we suffer any significant delays, setbacks or negative results in, or termination of, our clinical trials, it may be unable to continue the development of our products or product candidates or generate revenue and our business may be severely harmed.

If we do not obtain the necessary regulatory approvals we will be unable to commercialize our products.

The clinical development, manufacturing, sales and marketing of our products are subject to extensive regulation by regulatory authorities in the United States, the United Kingdom, the European Union, Australia and elsewhere. Despite the substantial time and expense invested in preparation and submission of a Biologic License Application or equivalents in other jurisdictions, regulatory approval is never guaranteed. The number, size and design of preclinical studies and clinical trials that will be required will vary depending on the product, the disease or condition for which the product is intended to be used and the regulations and guidance documents applicable to any particular product. The FDA or other regulators can delay, limit or deny approval of a product for many reasons, including, but not limited to, the fact that regulators may not approve our or a third-party manufacturer's processes or facilities or that new laws may be enacted or regulators may change their approval policies or adopt new regulations requiring new or different evidence of safety and efficacy for the intended use of a product.

IMP321 is undergoing clinical trials; however, successful results in the trials and in the subsequent application for marketing approval are not guaranteed. Without additional clinical trials any other product in the current portfolio cannot obtain a regulatory approval. If we are unable to obtain regulatory approvals, we will not be able to generate revenue from this product. Even if we receive regulatory approval for any product candidate, our profitability will depend on our ability to generate revenues from the sale of those product candidates or the licensing of our technology.

Even if our product candidates receive regulatory approval, it may still face development and regulatory difficulties that may delay or impair future sales of product candidates.

Even if we or our licensing partners receive regulatory approval to sell IMP321 or any other product candidate, the relevant regulatory authorities may, nevertheless, impose significant restrictions on the indicated uses, manufacturing, labelling, packaging, adverse event reporting, storage, advertising, promotion and record keeping or impose ongoing requirements for post-approval studies. In addition, regulatory agencies subject a marketed product, its manufacturer and the manufacturer's facilities to continual review and periodic inspections. Previously unknown problems with the product candidate, including adverse events of unanticipated severity or frequency, may result in restrictions on the marketing of the product, and could include withdrawal of the product from the market. In addition, new statutory requirements may be enacted or additional regulations may be enacted that could prevent or delay regulatory approval of our products.

We have limited manufacturing experience with our product candidates.

We have no manufacturing capabilities and are dependent on third parties for cost effective manufacture and manufacturing process development of the company's product candidates. Problems with third party manufacturers or the manufacturing process, or the scaling up of manufacturing activities as such may delay clinical trials and commercialization of our product candidates. To minimize the chance of these kinds of disruption, we enter into advance purchase agreements for reagents wherever possible.

Biological product candidates like IMP731, IMP701, IMP321 or IMP761 usually have more complicated manufacturing procedures than chemically produced therapies. The change of manufacturing partners, manufacturing process changes or changes of other nature could impact the product quality and affect the comparability of different product batches. A lack of comparability could significantly impact the development timelines and could even lead to a situation where regulatory bodies require additional or new pre-clinical or clinical development.

The clinical development of autologous dendritic cell cancer vaccines such as CVac is complex and more expensive to produce than most other biologicals such as IMP321. Biologicals like IMP321 offer greater commercial potential based on cost of goods alone. Such lower cost and greater commercial potential were main contributing factors in our decision to focus our clinical trial resources internally on developing IMP 321 whilst seeking a partner to develop CVac. With consolidation of the CVac program and the spin off transaction with Sydys Corporation, a US based special purpose vehicle, the manufacturing uncertainties surrounding CVac have now transferred to Sydys. Compared to our other partners Novartis and GlaxoSmithKline who are well funded and established within the industry, the transaction with Sydys bears significantly more risk given that Sydys first needs to establish itself and secure significant funds to develop CVac, and there is no guarantee that Sydys will be successful in that respect. The successful approval of CVac by regulatory authorities and the manufacturing of CVac will be beyond the control of Prima.

To the extent we rely significantly on contractors, we will be exposed to risks related to the business and operational conditions of our contractors.

We are a small company, with few internal staff and limited facilities. We are and will be required to rely on a variety of contractors to manufacture and transport our products, to perform clinical testing and to prepare regulatory dossiers. Adverse events that affect one or more of our contractors could adversely affect us, such as:

- a contractor is unable to retain key staff that have been working on our product candidates;
- a contractor is unable to sustain operations due to financial or other business issues;
- a contractor loses their permits or licenses that may be required to manufacture our products or product candidates; or
- errors, negligence or misconduct that occur within a contractor may adversely affect our business.

We depend on, and will continue to depend on, collaboration and strategic alliances with third partners. To the extent we are able to enter into collaborative arrangements or strategic alliances, we will be exposed to risks related to those collaborations and alliances.

An important element of our strategy for developing, manufacturing and commercializing our product candidates is entering into partnerships and strategic alliances with other pharmaceutical companies or other industry participants. For example, we currently have collaborative arrangements with Eddingpharm for the development of IMP321 for China, Macau, Hong Kong and Taiwan. Any revenues from sales of any of our licensed product candidates such as CVac, IMP731 and IMP701 will be dependent on the success of the collaboration partner.

Any partnerships or alliance we have or may have in the future may be terminated for reasons beyond our control or we may not be able to negotiate future alliances on acceptable terms, if at all. These arrangements may result in us receiving less revenue than if it sold its products directly, may

place the development, sales and marketing of its products outside of its control, may require it to relinquish important rights or may otherwise be on unfavourable terms. Collaborative arrangements or strategic alliances will also subject us to a number of risks, including the risk that:

- we may not be able to control the amount and timing of resources that our strategic partner/collaborators may devote to the product candidates;
- strategic partner/collaborators may experience financial difficulties;
- the failure to successfully collaborate with third parties may delay, prevent or otherwise impair the development or commercialization of our product candidates or revenue expectations;
- products being developed by partners/collaborators may never reach commercial stage resulting in reduced or even no milestone or royalty payments;
- business combinations or significant changes in a collaborator's business strategy may also adversely affect a collaborator's willingness or ability to complete their obligations under any arrangement;
- a collaborator could independently move forward with a competing product developed either independently or in collaboration with others, including our competitors; and
- collaborative arrangements are often terminated or allowed to expire, which would delay the development and may increase the cost of developing product candidates.

Our research and development efforts will be jeopardized if we are unable to retain key personnel and cultivate key academic and scientific collaborations.

Our success depends largely on the continued services of our senior management and key scientific personnel and on the efforts and abilities of our senior management to execute our business plan. Our research and development activities of IMP321 will be overseen by Dr. Frédéric Triebel, the inventor of the technology.

Changes in our senior management may be disruptive to our business and may adversely affect our operations. For example, when we have changes in senior management positions, we may elect to adopt different business strategies or plans. Any new strategies or plans, if adopted, may not be successful and if any new strategies or plans do not produce the desired results, our business may suffer.

Moreover, competition among biotechnology and pharmaceutical companies for qualified employees is intense and as such we may not be able to attract and retain personnel critical to our success. Our success depends on our continued ability to attract, retain and motivate highly qualified management, clinical and scientific personnel, manufacturing personnel, sales and marketing personnel and on our ability to develop and maintain important relationships with clinicians, scientists and leading academic and health institutions. If we fail to identify, attract, retain and motivate these highly skilled personnel, we may be unable to continue our product development and commercialization activities.

In addition, biotechnology and pharmaceutical industries are subject to rapid and significant technological change. Our product candidates may be or become uncompetitive. To remain competitive, we must employ and retain suitably qualified staff that are continuously educated to keep pace with changing technology, but may not be in a position to do so.

Future potential sales of our products may suffer if they are not accepted in the marketplace by physicians, patients and the medical community.

There is a risk that IMP321 may not gain market acceptance among physicians, patients and the medical community, even if they are approved by the regulatory authorities. The degree of market acceptance of any of our approved products will depend on a variety of factors, including:

- timing of market introduction, number and clinical profile of competitive products;
- our ability to provide acceptable evidence of safety and efficacy and our ability to secure the support of key clinicians and physicians for our products;
- cost-effectiveness compared to existing and new treatments;
- availability of coverage, reimbursement and adequate payment from health maintenance organizations and other third-party payers;
- prevalence and severity of adverse side effects; and
- other advantages over other treatment methods.

Physicians, patients, payers or the medical community may be unwilling to accept, use or recommend our products which would adversely affect our potential revenues and future profitability.

If healthcare insurers and other organizations do not pay for our products or impose limits on reimbursement, our future business may suffer.

Our product candidate may be rejected by the market due to many factors, including cost. The continuing efforts of governments, insurance companies and other payers of healthcare costs to contain or reduce healthcare costs may affect our future revenues and profitability. In Australia and certain foreign markets the pricing of pharmaceutical products is already subject to government control. We expect initiatives for similar government control to continue in the United States and elsewhere. The adoption of any such legislative or regulatory proposals could harm our business and prospects.

Successful commercialization of our product candidate will depend in part on the extent to which reimbursement for the cost of our products and related treatment will be available from government health administration authorities, private health insurers and other organizations. Our product candidate may not be considered cost-effective and reimbursement may not be available to consumers or may not be sufficient to allow our products to be marketed on a competitive basis. Third-party payers are increasingly challenging the price of medical products and treatment. If third party coverage is not available for our products the market acceptance of these products will be reduced. Cost-control initiatives could decrease the price we might establish for products, which could result in product revenues lower than anticipated. If the price for our product candidate decreases or if governmental and other third-party payers do not provide adequate coverage and reimbursement levels our potential revenue and prospects for profitability will suffer.

We may be exposed to product liability claims which could harm our business.

The testing, marketing and sale of therapeutic products entails an inherent risk of product liability. We may face product liability exposure related to the testing of our product candidates in human clinical trials. If any of our products are approved for sale, we may face exposure to claims by an even greater number of persons than were involved in the clinical trials once marketing, distribution and sales of our products begin. Regardless of merit or eventual outcome, liability claims may result in:

- decreased demand for our products and product candidates;
- injury to our reputation;
- withdrawal of clinical trial participants;
- costs of related litigation;
- substantial monetary awards to patients and others;
- loss of revenues; and
- the inability to commercialize products and product candidates.

We rely on a number of third party researchers and contractors to produce, collect, and analyze data regarding the safety and efficacy of our product candidates. We have quality control and quality assurance in place to mitigate these risks, as well as professional liability and clinical trial insurance to cover financial damages in the event that human testing is done incorrectly or the data is analyzed incorrectly. If a claim is made against us in conjunction with these research testing activities, the market price of our Shares may be negatively affected. We could also face additional liability beyond insurance limits if testing mistakes were to endanger any human subjects.

Risks Relating to Our Intellectual Property

Our success depends on our ability to protect our intellectual property and our proprietary technology.

Our success is to a certain degree also dependent on our ability to obtain and maintain patent protection or where applicable, to receive/maintain orphan drug designation/status and resulting marketing exclusivity for our product candidates.

We may be materially adversely affected by our failure or inability to protect our intellectual property rights. Without the granting of these rights, the ability to pursue damages for infringement would be limited. Similarly, any know-how that is proprietary or particular to our technologies may be subject to risk of disclosure by employees or consultants despite having confidentiality agreements in place.

Any future success will depend in part on whether we can obtain and maintain patents to protect our own products and technologies; obtain licenses to the patented technologies of third parties; and operate without infringing on the proprietary rights of third parties. Biotechnology patent matters can involve complex legal and scientific questions, and it is impossible to predict the outcome of biotechnology and pharmaceutical patent claims. Any of our future patent applications may not be approved, or we may not develop additional products or processes that are patentable. Some countries in which we may sell our product candidate or license our intellectual property may fail to protect our intellectual property rights to the same extent as the protection that may be afforded in the United States or Australia. Some legal principles remain unresolved and there has not been a consistent policy regarding the breadth or interpretation of claims allowed in patents in the United States, the United Kingdom, the European Union, Australia or elsewhere. In addition, the specific content of patents and patent applications that are necessary to support and interpret patent claims is highly uncertain due to the complex nature of the relevant legal, scientific and factual issues. Changes in either patent laws or in interpretations of patent laws in the United States, the United Kingdom, the European Union or elsewhere may diminish the value of our intellectual property or narrow the scope of our patent protection. Even if we are able to obtain patents, they may not issue in a form that will provide us with any meaningful protection, prevent competitors from competing with us or otherwise provide us with any competitive advantage. Our competitors may be able to circumvent our patents by developing similar or alternative technologies or products in a noninfringing manner.

Moreover, any of our pending applications may be subject to a third-party preissuance submission of prior art to the U.S. Patent and Trademark Office, or USPTO, the European Patent Office, or EPO, the Australian Patent and Trademark Office and/or any patents issuing thereon may become involved in opposition, derivation, reexamination, inter partes review, post grant review, interference proceedings or other patent office proceedings or litigation, in the United States or elsewhere, challenging our patent rights. An adverse determination in any such submission, proceeding or litigation could reduce the scope of, or invalidate, our patent rights, and allow third parties to commercialize our technology or products and compete directly with us, without payment to us. In addition, if the breadth or strength of protection provided by our patents and patent applications is threatened, it could dissuade companies from collaborating with us to exploit our intellectual property or develop or commercialize current or future product candidate.

The issuance of a patent is not conclusive as to the inventorship, scope, validity or enforceability, and our patents may be challenged in the courts or patent offices in the U.S., the EU, Australia and elsewhere. Such challenges may result in loss of ownership or in patent claims being narrowed, invalidated or held unenforceable, in whole or in part, which could limit the duration of the patent

protection of our technology and products. As a result, our patent portfolio may not provide us with sufficient rights to exclude others from commercializing products similar or identical to ours.

In addition, other companies may attempt to circumvent any regulatory data protection or market exclusivity that we obtain under applicable legislation, which may require us to allocate significant resources to preventing such circumvention. Such developments could enable other companies to circumvent our intellectual property rights and use our clinical trial data to obtain marketing authorizations in the EU, Australia and in other jurisdictions. Such developments may also require us to allocate significant resources to prevent other companies from circumventing or violating our intellectual property rights.

Our attempts to prevent third parties from circumventing our intellectual property and other rights may ultimately be unsuccessful. We may also fail to take the required actions or pay the necessary fees to maintain our patents.

Concluding Comment

The above list of risk factors ought not to be taken as an exhaustive one of the risks faced by the Company or by investors in the Company. The above factors, and others not specifically referred to above, may in the future materially affect the financial performance of the Company and the value of the Shares or Options offered under this Prospectus.

Therefore, the Shares and Options to be issued pursuant to this Prospectus carry <u>no guarantee</u> with respect to the payment of dividends, returns of capital or the likely trading price/s of those Shares or Options. There is a material risk of loss of the whole of your capital in investing in Shares in the Company.

Investment in the Company must be regarded as highly speculative and neither the Company nor any of its Directors or any other party associated with the preparation of this Prospectus guarantee that any specific objectives of the Company the Company will be achieved or that any particular performance of the Company or of the Shares or of the Options, including those offered by this Prospectus, will be achieved.

5. Additional information

5.1 Continuous disclosure and documents available for inspection

The Company is a "disclosing entity" for the purposes of the Corporations Act. As such, it is subject to regular reporting and disclosure obligations, which require it to disclose to ASX any information of which it is or becomes aware concerning the Company and which a reasonable person would expect to have a material effect on the price or value of securities of the Company.

Copies of documents lodged with the ASIC (including the Constitution) in relation to the Company may be obtained from or inspected at, an office of ASIC. Upon request, the Company will provide you with a copy (free of charge during the Offer period of this Prospectus) of:

- the annual financial reports most recently lodged with ASIC for the financial year ended 30 June 2017 (**2017 Annual Report**);
- all continuous disclosure notices given by the Company after lodgement of the 2016 Annual Report with ASIC on 17 October 2017.

5.2 Information excluded from continuous disclosure notices

As at the date of this Prospectus, there is no information that has not been disclosed under the continuous disclosure requirements of the Listing Rules and which the Board considers would reasonably require in order to assess the Company's assets and liabilities, financial position and prospects and the rights and liabilities attaching to Shares and Options in the Company.

5.3 Rights Attaching to New Shares

The New Shares will rank equally in all respects with existing Shares. Full details of the rights attaching to Shares are set out in the Company's Constitution, a copy of which can be inspected, free of charge, at the Company's registered office during normal business hours. In applying for New Shares, the Applicant agrees that it and the New Shares to issue upon that exercise are bound by the terms of the Constitution.

The following is a broad summary of the rights, privileges and restrictions attaching to all Shares. This summary is not exhaustive and does not constitute a definitive statement of the rights and liabilities of Shareholders.

(a) General Meetings and Notice

Each Shareholder is entitled to receive notice of all general meetings of the Company and to receive all notices, accounts and other documents required to be sent to Shareholders under the Constitution, the Corporations Act or the Listing Rules. Shareholders are entitled to be present in person, or by proxy, attorney or representative to attend and vote at general meetings of the Company. Shareholders may requisition meetings in accordance with Section 249D of the Corporations Act.

(b) Voting Rights

Subject to any rights or restrictions for the time being attached to any class or classes of Shares, at general meetings of Shareholders or classes of Shareholders:

- (i) each Shareholder entitled to vote may vote in person or by proxy, attorney or representative;
- (ii) on a show of hands, every person present who is a Shareholder or a proxy, attorney or representative of a Shareholder entitled to vote has one vote; and

- (iii) on a poll, every person present who is a Shareholder or a proxy, attorney or representative of a Shareholder entitled to vote shall, in respect of each fully paid Share held by him or her, or in respect of which he or she is appointed a proxy, attorney or representative, have one vote for every fully paid Share, but in respect of partly paid Shares shall have a fraction of a vote equal to the proportion that the amount paid bears to the issue price of the Shares.
- (c) Dividend Rights

While there is no guarantee of any dividends or distributions by the Company, the Directors may from time to time declare dividends in compliance with the Corporations Act. Subject to the rights of persons entitled to Shares with special rights as to dividends (at present there are none), all dividends are paid in the proportion that the amounts paid on those Shares bear to the issue price of the Shares.

(d) Winding Up

If the Company is wound up, the liquidator may, with the authority of a special resolution, divide among the Shareholders in kind the whole or any part of the property of the Company, and may for that purpose set such value as he or she considers fair upon any property to be so divided, and may determine how the division is to be carried out as between the Shareholders or different classes of Shareholders.

(e) Transfer of Shares

Shares in the Company are freely transferable, subject to formal requirements, and so long as the registration of the transfer does not result in a contravention of or failure to observe the provisions of a law of Australia and the transfer is not in breach of the Corporations Act or the Listing Rules.

(f) Variation of Rights

The Company may, subject to the Corporations Act and with the sanction of a special resolution passed at a meeting of Shareholders, or with the written consent of the majority of Shareholders in the affected class, vary or abrogate the rights attaching to Shares.

5.4 Rights attaching to Options

The terms applying to the Options are described in Annexure B to this Prospectus.

5.5 Interests of Directors

Other than as announced to ASX, set out below or elsewhere in this Prospectus, no Director, or any entity in which a Director is a partner or director, has or has had in the 2 years before the date of this Prospectus, any interest in:

- the formation or promotion of the Company;
- property acquired or proposed to be acquired by the Company in connection with its formation or promotion of the Offer; or
- the Offer,

and no amounts have been paid or agreed to be paid (in cash, Shares or otherwise) and no other benefit has been given or agreed to be given to any Director or to any entity in which a Director is a partner or a Director, either to induce him to become, or qualify as, a Director or otherwise for services rendered by him or by the entity in connection with the formation or promotion of the Company or the Offer.

5.6 Interests in existing securities

(a) Interests of Directors – Existing Shareholdings

The interests of the Directors (including via controlled entities) in the securities of the Company at the date of this Prospectus are as follows:

Director	Total interests		
Lucy Turnbull	20,359,576 ordinary shares		
Albert Wong	3,837,500 ordinary shares		
	 24,938,626 ordinary shares 643,629 unlisted options exercisable 		
	at \$0.0774 each on or before 30 June 2018.		
Marc Voigt	 45 American Depository Receipts (ADRs). Note that the ADR to FPO Ratio is 1:100. 		
	4. 12,254,902 LTI Performance Rights in accordance with shareholder approval obtained at the AGM held on 14 November 2014.		
Russell John Howard	Nil		
	1. 9,534,837 ordinary shares		
Peter Meyers	2. 8,209,101 Performance Rights issued to Pete Meyers in lieu of cash for his services as a non-executive director, in accordance with shareholder approval obtained at the AGM held on 25 November 2016.		

(b) Interests of Directors – Participation in the Offer

None of the Directors will participate in the Offer.

(c) Remuneration of Directors

Details of the remuneration of the directors for the year ended 30 June 2017 are set out in the following table.

30-Jun-17	Jun-17 Short-term Benefits		enefits	Post Employme nt	Long- term	Share-based Payments		Total	
			Benefits	Benefits					
	Cash salary and fees \$	Cash bonus \$	Non Monetary \$	Super- annuation \$	Long service leave \$	Termi- nation benefit s \$	Performance Rights \$	Options Issued \$	\$

Ms L Turnbull, AO	137,520	-	-	13,064	-	-	-	-	150,584
Mr A Wong	84,040	-	-	7,984	-	-	-	-	92,024
Dr R Howard	90,000	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	90,000
Mr Pete Meyers	-	-	189,810 ^{1,2}	-	-	-	-	-	189,810
Mr M Voigt	328,802		-	-	-	-	339,355 ³	-	668,157

¹Mr Pete Meyers was issued 7,720,588 performance rights in lieu of cash for his services as a non-executive director, in accordance with shareholder approval received at the AGM on 14 November 2014, vesting as follows:

- The first tranche have vested - 1,715,686 converted to ordinary shares immediately after shareholder approval was received (being for service from date of appointment to 30 September 2014).

- The second tranche of 2,573,529 vested on 1 October 2015 (being for service from 1 October 2014 to 30 September 2015);

- The third tranche of 2,573,529 vested on 1 October 2016 (being for service from 1 October 2015 to 30 September 2016); and

- The final tranche 857,844 will vest on 1 October 2017 (being for service from 1 October 2016 to 31 January 2017).

² Mr Pete Meyers was issued 10,023,350 performance rights in lieu of cash for his services as a non-executive director, in accordance with shareholder approval received at the AGM on 25 November 2016, vesting as follows:

- The first tranche of 1,814,249 is due to vest on 1 October 2017 (being for service from 1 February 2017 to 30 September 2017). - The second tranche of 2,736,367 is due to vest on 1 October 2018 (being for service from 1 October 2017 to 30 September 2018);

- The third tranche of 2,736,367 is due to vest on 1 October 2019 (being for service from 1 October 2018 to 30 September 2019); and

- The final tranche of 2,736,367 is due to vest on 1 October 2020 (being for service from 1 October 2019 to 30 September 2020). ³ Mr Marc Voigt was issued 20,000,000 Performance Rights in accordance with shareholder approval received at the EGM on 31 July 2015. These Performance Rights vested as follows:

- 1/3 vested on 5 August, 2015 to Mr M Voigt.
- 1/3 vested on 5 August, 2016 to Mr M Voigt.
- 1/3 vested on 5 August, 2017 to Mr M Voigt.

Mr Marc Voigt was issued 12,254,902 Long term incentive performance rights in accordance with shareholder approval obtained at the AGM held on 14 November 2014. Subject to meeting the performance hurdles specified in the AGM notice of meeting, these will vests in two tranches as follows:

• 75% to vest on 2 October, 2017

• 25% to vest on 1 October, 2018.

Vesting is also contingent upon the employee being continuously employed in good standing through the vesting period. The performance rights are subject to accelerated vesting according to agreed terms in the employment contract.

5.7 Related Party Transactions

There are no related party transactions entered into that have not otherwise been disclosed in this Prospectus.

5.8 Interests of experts and advisers

Other than as set out below or elsewhere in this Prospectus, no:

- person named in this Prospectus as performing a function in a professional, advisory or other capacity in connection with the preparation or distribution of this Prospectus;
- promoter of the Company; or
- underwriter to the issue or a financial services licensee named in this Prospectus as a financial services licensee involved in the issue

holds, or has held in the 2 years before the date of lodgement of this Prospectus with ASIC, any interest in:

- the formation or promotion of the Company;
- property acquired or proposed to be acquired by the Company in connection with its formation or promotion of the Offer or the Offer itself; or
- the Offer,

and no amounts have been paid or agreed to be paid (in cash, Shares or otherwise) and no other benefit has been given or agreed to be given to any of the above persons for services rendered by him or by the entity in connection with the formation or promotion of the Company or the Offer. K &

L Gates have acted as solicitors for the Company in relation to the Offer. The Company estimates that it will pay K & L Gates fees of \$10,000 in relation to the Offer. Further amounts may be paid to K & L Gates in accordance with their usual time based charge out rates.

5.9 Restricted securities

None of the Company's issued securities are 'restricted securities' (as defined in the Listing Rules).

5.10 Broker handling fees

No handling fees are payable in connection with the Offer under this Prospectus.

5.11 Offers outside Australia

This Prospectus does not, and is not intended to, constitute an offer of securities in any place or jurisdiction in which, or to any person to whom, it would not be lawful to make such an offer or to issue / distribute this Prospectus.

The distribution of this Prospectus in jurisdictions outside Australia and New Zealand may be restricted by law and persons who come into possession of this Prospectus should seek advice on and observe any such restrictions. Any failure to comply with such restrictions may constitute a violation of applicable securities laws.

5.12 Taxation

The Directors do not consider that it is appropriate to provide investors with advice regarding the taxation consequences of accepting the Offer under this Prospectus. The Company, its advisers and officers, do not accept any responsibility or liability for any taxation consequences to investors in respect of any issue.

5.13 Privacy disclosure

By filling out the Application Form you are providing personal information to the Company through its Share Registry and Options Register. The Corporations Act requires the Company to include information about each security holder (name, address and details of the securities held) in its public registers. This information must remain in the registers even if you cease to be a security holder in the Company. The Company, and the Registry on its behalf, may collect, hold and use that Information in order to process your Application, facilitate dividend payments and corporate communications (including the Company's financial results, annual reports and other information that the Company may wish to communicate to its security holders) and compliance by the Company with legal and regulatory requirements. Your personal information may also be provided to the Company's members, agents and service providers on the basis that they deal with such information in accordance with the Company's privacy policy.

If you do not provide the information requested in the Application Form, the Company and the Registry may not be able to process or accept your Application.

5.14 Expenses of the Offer

The total expenses of the Offer are estimated to be approximately up to \$15,000 comprising ASIC lodgement fees, legal fees, accounting fees, share registry fees and printing and other administrative expenses.

5.15 Legal proceedings

To the Director' knowledge, there is no litigation, arbitration or proceedings pending against or involving the Company as at the date of this Prospectus.

5.16 Material Contracts

The Company has not entered into any material contracts other than those which have been the subject of ASX announcements or referred to in this Prospectus.

5.17 ASIC relief / modification

ASIC has granted relief to the Company by modifying section 708A of the Corporations Act by way of an ASIC declaration to enable the use of a prospectus to cleanse Shares issued on exercise of the Options for the purposes of section 708A. This Prospectus has been prepared pursuant to the terms of that ASIC relief.

5.18 Authority of Directors

The Directors have made all reasonable enquiries in the preparation of this Prospectus and on that basis have reasonable grounds to believe that any statements made by the Directors in this Prospectus are not misleading or deceptive and that in respect to any other statements made in this Prospectus by persons other than Directors, the Directors have made reasonable enquiries and on that basis have reasonable grounds to believe that persons making the statement or statements were competent to make such statements, those persons have given their consent to the statements being included in this Prospectus in the form and context in which they are included and have not withdrawn that consent before lodgement of this Prospectus with the ASIC, or to the Directors knowledge, before any issue of New Shares or Options pursuant to this Prospectus.

This Prospectus is prepared on the basis that certain matters may reasonably be expected to be known to likely investors or their professional advisors.

Each of the Directors of the Company has consented to the lodgement of this Prospectus in accordance with Section 720 of the Corporations Act and has not withdrawn that consent.

Dated 20 October 2017

By: Deanne Miller Company Secretary For and on behalf of the Board of Prima Biomed Limited

6. Definitions

\$ or A\$ or AUD means references to dollar amounts in Australian currency;

AEDT means Australian Eastern Daylight Time;

ASIC means the Australian Securities and Investments Commission;

Applicant means the person completing an Application Form;

Application Form means the form which is attached as Attachment 1 to this Prospectus;

ASX means ASX Limited ACN 008 624 691;

ASX Settlement means ASX Settlement Pty Ltd ACN 008 504 532;

ASX Settlement Operating Rules means the operates rules of ASX Settlement from time to time;

Business Day means a day that is not a Saturday, Sunday or a public holiday in Melbourne, Victoria;

Closing Date means 5.00 pm (AEST) 10 November 2017;

Company means Prima Biomed Limited ACN 009 237 889;

Constitution means the constitution of the Company;

Corporations Act means the Corporations Act 2001(Cth);

Directors or Board means the board of directors of the Company;

Issue Price means the issue price for New Shares of \$1.00 each;

Listing Rules means the listing rules of ASX;

New Share means a Share issued pursuant the Offer under this Prospectus;

Offer means the offer described in Section 1 of this Prospectus;

Opening Date means 20October 2017;

Option means the warrant to purchase a Share, where each option is issued pursuant to the terms attached to this Prospectus as Annexure B, where the option is referred to as a "Warrant" and the terms applicable to the Warrant as "Warrant Terms" and all monetary amounts referred to therein are in US dollars;

Prospectus means this prospectus as modified or varied by any supplementary prospectus made by the Company and lodged with ASIC from time to time;

Section means a section of this Prospectus;

Share means a fully paid ordinary share in the issued capital of the Company.

Annexure A - Prima BioMed Limited Capital Structure

	Capital Structure	Exercise Price	Total Number on Issue
	Shares currently on issue - quoted	N/A	2,362,662,532
	Options & their expiry dates		
	• Expiry date - 30 June 2018	\$0.0774	1,515,752
	• Expiry date - 30 June 2018	\$0.0774	165,116
)	• Expiry date - 12 December 2018	\$0.05019	147,628,500
)	Expiry date - 4 August 2020	\$0.0237	371,445,231
	• Expiry date - 30 October 2020	\$0.057	793103
	• Expiry date - 7 March 2021	\$0.040	1,026,272
リマ	• Expiry date - 4 August 2025	\$0.025	8,475,995
))	Warrants & their expiry dates		
	• Expiry date - 5 January 2023	US\$2.50	1,973,451
])	Performance Rights & their expiry dates		
	• STI - 30 November 2018		3,900,000
)	• LTI - 30 October 2018		16,731,373
))	 Non Executive Director (NED) - expire one year from vesting dates of tranches as disclosed in Appendix 3B dated 6 December 2016 		8,209,101
	Convertible Notes & their expiry dates		
	 Notes with a face value of \$1.00 each - 4 August 2025 		13,750,828
	 Shares to issue on exercise of up to 6,667 Options, each with an exercise price of US\$0.025 per option (Option Shares) - to be quoted 		6,667
	New Shares to be issued pursuant to this Prospectus (assuming Full Subscription)		10,000

Annexure B - Option Terms (referred to in the US as "Warrant terms")

2. <u>Section 2. Exercise</u>.

a) Exercise of Warrant. Exercise of the purchase rights represented by this Warrant may be made, in whole or in part, at any time or times on or after the Initial Exercise Date and on or before the Termination Date by delivery to the Company or the Depositary (or such other office or agency that the Company may designate by notice in writing to the registered Holder at the address of the Holder appearing on the books of the Company), as applicable, of a duly executed facsimile copy or PDF copy submitted by electronic (or e-mail attachment) of the Notice of Exercise in the form annexed hereto ("Notice of Exercise"). Within the earlier of (i) three (3) Trading Days and (ii) the number of Trading Days comprising the Standard Settlement Period (as defined in Section 2(d)(i) herein) following the date of exercise as aforesaid, the Holder shall deliver the aggregate Exercise Price for the ADSs specified in the applicable Notice of Exercise by wire transfer or cashier's check drawn on a United States bank unless the cashless exercise procedure specified in Section 2(c) below is specified in the applicable Notice of Exercise. No ink-original Notice of Exercise shall be required, nor shall any medallion guarantee (or other type of guarantee or notarization) of any Notice of Exercise form be required. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Holder shall not be required to physically surrender this Warrant to the Company until the Holder has purchased all of the Warrant ADSs available hereunder and the Warrant has been exercised in full, in which case, the Holder shall surrender this Warrant to the Company for cancellation within three (3) Trading Days of the date the final Notice of Exercise is delivered to the Company. Partial exercises of this Warrant resulting in purchases of a portion of the total number of Warrant ADSs available hereunder shall have the effect of lowering the outstanding number of Warrant ADSs purchasable hereunder in an amount equal to the applicable number of Warrant ADSs purchased. The Holder and the Company shall maintain records showing the number of Warrant ADSs purchased and the date of such purchases. The Company shall deliver any objection to any Notice of Exercise within one (1) Business Day of receipt of such notice.

b) <u>Exercise Price</u>. The exercise price per ADS under this Warrant shall be **US\$0.025**, (multiplied by 100 in the case of conversion into ADS) subject to adjustment hereunder (the "<u>Exercise Price</u>"), provided that the maximum number of ADSs which may be issued under this Warrant is [] ADSs (subject to any adjustment under Section 3).

c) <u>Cashless Exercise</u>. If at any time after the six-month anniversary of the Closing Date, there is no effective Registration Statement registering, or no current prospectus available for, the resale of the Warrant ADSs by the Holder, then this Warrant may also be exercised, in whole or in part, at such time by means of a "cashless exercise" in which the Holder shall be entitled to receive a number of Warrant ADSs equal to the quotient obtained by dividing [(A-B) (X)] by (A), where:

(A) = as applicable: (i) the VWAP on the Trading Day immediately preceding the date of the applicable Notice of Exercise if such Notice of Exercise is (1) both executed and delivered pursuant to Section 2(a) hereof on a day that is not a Trading Day or (2) both executed and delivered pursuant to Section 2(a) hereof on a Trading Day prior to the opening of "regular trading hours" (as defined in Rule 600(b)(64) of Regulation NMS promulgated under the federal securities laws) on such Trading Day, (ii) at the option of the Holder, either (y) the VWAP on the Trading Day immediately preceding the date of the applicable Notice of Exercise or (z) the Bid Price of the ADS on the principal Trading Market as reported by Bloomberg L.P. as of the time of the Holder's executed during of the applicable Notice of Exercise if such Notice of Exercise is executed during

"regular trading hours" on a Trading Day and is delivered within two (2) hours thereafter pursuant to Section 2(a) hereof or (iii) the VWAP on the date of the applicable Notice of Exercise if the date of such Notice of Exercise is a Trading Day and such Notice of Exercise is both executed and delivered pursuant to Section 1(a) hereof after the close of "regular trading hours" on such Trading Day;

- (B) = the Exercise Price of this Warrant, as adjusted hereunder; and
- (X) = the number of Warrant ADSs that would be issuable upon exercise of this Warrant in accordance with the terms of this Warrant if such exercise were by means of a cash exercise rather than a cashless exercise.

If Warrant ADSs are issued in such a cashless exercise, the parties acknowledge and agree that in accordance with Section 3(a)(9) of the Securities Act, the Warrant ADSs shall take on the characteristics of the Warrants being exercised, and the holding period of the Warrant ADSs being issued may be tacked on to the holding period of this Warrant. The Company agrees not to take any position contrary to this Section 2(c).

"Bid Price" means, for any date, the price determined by the first of the following clauses that applies: (a) if the ADS is then listed or quoted on a Trading Market, the bid price of the ADS for the time in question (or the nearest preceding date) on the Trading Market on which the ADS is then listed or quoted as reported by Bloomberg L.P. (based on a Trading Day from 9:30 a.m. (New York City time) to 4:02 p.m. (New York City time)), (b) if OTCQB or OTCQX is not a Trading Market, the volume weighted average price of the ADS for such date (or the nearest preceding date) on OTCQB or OTCQX as applicable, (c) if the ADS is not then listed or quoted for trading on OTCQB or OTCQX and if prices for the ADS are then reported in the "Pink Sheets" published by OTC Markets Group, Inc. (or a similar organization or agency succeeding to its functions of reporting prices), the most recent bid price per ADS so reported, or (d) in all other cases, the fair market value of an ADS as determined by an independent appraiser selected in good faith by the Purchasers of a majority in interest of the Offered Securities then outstanding and reasonably acceptable to the Company, the fees and expenses of which shall be paid by the Company.

"<u>VWAP</u>" means, for any date, the price determined by the first of the following clauses that applies: (a) if the ADS is then listed or quoted on a Trading Market, the daily volume weighted average price of the ADS for such date (or the nearest preceding date) on the Trading Market on which the ADS is then listed or quoted as reported by Bloomberg L.P. (based on a Trading Day from 9:30 a.m. (New York City time) to 4:02 p.m. (New York City time)), (b) if OTCQB or OTCQX is not a Trading Market, the volume weighted average price of the ADS for such date (or the nearest preceding date) on OTCQB or OTCQX as applicable, (c) if the ADS is not then listed or quoted for trading on OTCQB or OTCQX and if prices for the ADS are then reported in the "Pink Sheets" published by OTC Markets Group, Inc. (or a similar organization or agency succeeding to its functions of reporting prices), the most recent bid price per ADS so reported, or (d) in all other cases, the fair market value of an ADS as determined by an independent appraiser selected in good faith by the Purchasers of a majority in interest of the Offered Securities then outstanding and reasonably acceptable to the Company, the fees and expenses of which shall be paid by the Company.

Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, on the Termination Date, this Warrant shall be automatically exercised via cashless exercise pursuant to this Section 2(c).

d) <u>Mechanics of Exercise</u>.

i. <u>Delivery of Warrant ADSs Upon Exercise</u>. Warrant ADSs purchased hereunder shall be transmitted by the Depositary to the Holder by crediting the account of the Holder's or its designee's balance account with The Depository Trust Company through its Deposit or Withdrawal at Custodian system ("<u>DWAC</u>") if the Company is then a participant in such system and either (A) there is an effective registration statement permitting the issuance of the Warrant ADSs to or resale of the Warrant ADSs by the Holder or (B) the Warrant ADSs are eligible for resale by the Holder without volume or manner-of-sale limitations pursuant to Rule 144 (assuming cashless exercise of the Warrants), and otherwise by physical delivery of a certificate, registered in the Company's share register in the name of the Holder or its designee, for the number of Warrant ADSs to which the Holder is entitled pursuant to such exercise to the address specified by the Holder in the Notice of Exercise by the date that is the

earlier of (i) the earlier of (A) three (3) Trading Days after the delivery to the Company of the Notice of Exercise and (B) one (1) Trading Day after delivery of the aggregate Exercise Price to the Company and (ii) the number of Trading Days comprising the Standard Settlement Period after the delivery to the Company of the Notice of Exercise (such date, the "Warrant ADS Delivery Date"). Upon delivery of the Notice of Exercise, the Holder shall be deemed for all corporate purposes to have become the holder of record of the Warrant ADSs with respect to which this Warrant has been exercised, irrespective of the date of delivery of the Warrant ADSs, provided that payment of the aggregate Exercise Price (other than in the case of a cashless exercise) is received within the earlier of (i) three Trading Days and (ii) the number of Trading Days comprising the Standard Settlement Period following delivery of the Notice of Exercise. If the Company fails for any reason to deliver to the Holder the Warrant ADSs subject to a Notice of Exercise by the Warrant ADS Delivery Date, the Company shall pay to the Holder, in cash, as liquidated damages and not as a penalty, for each \$1,000 of Warrant ADSs subject to such exercise (based on the VWAP of the ADS on the date of the applicable Notice of Exercise), \$10 per Trading Day (increasing to \$20 per Trading Day on the fifth Trading Day after such liquidated damages begin to accrue) for each Trading Day after such Warrant ADS Delivery Date until such Warrant ADSs are delivered or Holder rescinds such exercise. The Company agrees to maintain a transfer agent that is a participant in the FAST program so long as this Warrant remains outstanding and exercisable. As used herein, "Standard Settlement Period" means the standard settlement period, expressed in a number of Trading Days, on the Company's primary Trading Market with respect to the ADS as in effect on the date of delivery of the Notice of Exercise.

ii. <u>Delivery of New Warrants Upon Exercise</u>. If this Warrant shall have been exercised in part, the Company shall, at the request of a Holder and upon surrender of this Warrant certificate, at the time of delivery of the Warrant ADSs, deliver to the Holder a new Warrant evidencing the rights of the Holder to purchase the unpurchased Warrant ADSs called for by this Warrant, which new Warrant shall in all other respects be identical with this Warrant.

iii. <u>Rescission Rights</u>. If the Company fails to cause the Depositary to transmit to the Holder the Warrant ADSs pursuant to Section 2(d)(i) by the Warrant ADS Delivery Date, then the Holder will have the right to rescind such exercise.

iv. Compensation for Buy-In on Failure to Timely Deliver Warrant ADSs Upon Exercise. In addition to any other rights available to the Holder, if the Company fails to cause the Depositary to transmit to the Holder the Warrant ADSs in accordance with the provisions of Section 2(d)(i) above pursuant to an exercise on or before the Warrant ADS Delivery Date, and if after such date the Holder is required by its broker to purchase (in an open market transaction or otherwise) or the Holder's brokerage firm otherwise purchases, ADSs to deliver in satisfaction of a sale by the Holder of the Warrant ADSs which the Holder anticipated receiving upon such exercise (a "Buy-In"), then the Company shall (A) pay in cash to the Holder the amount, if any, by which (x) the Holder's total purchase price (including brokerage commissions, if any) for the ADSs so purchased exceeds (y) the amount obtained by multiplying (1) the number of Warrant ADSs that the Company was required to deliver to the Holder in connection with the exercise at issue times (2) the price at which the sell order giving rise to such purchase obligation was executed, and (B) at the option of the Holder, either reinstate the portion of the Warrant and equivalent number of Warrant ADSs for which such exercise was not honored (in which case such exercise shall be deemed rescinded) or deliver to the Holder the number of ADSs that would have been issued had the Company timely complied with its exercise and delivery obligations hereunder. For example, if the Holder purchases ADSs having a total purchase price of \$11,000 to cover a Buy-In with respect to an attempted exercise of Warrants with an aggregate sale price giving rise to such purchase obligation of \$10,000, under clause (A) of the immediately preceding sentence the Company shall be required to pay the Holder \$1,000. The Holder shall provide the Company written notice indicating the amounts payable to the Holder in respect of the Buy-In and, upon request of the Company, evidence of the amount of such loss. Nothing herein shall limit a Holder's right to pursue any other remedies available to it hereunder, at law or in equity including, without limitation, a decree of specific performance and/or injunctive relief with respect to the Company's failure to timely deliver ADSs upon exercise of the Warrant as required pursuant to the terms hereof.

v. <u>No Fractional ADSs or Scrip</u>. No fractional <u>ADSs</u> or scrip representing fractional <u>ADSs</u> shall be issued upon the exercise of this Warrant. As to any fraction of an <u>ADS</u> which the Holder would otherwise be entitled to purchase upon such exercise, the Company shall, at its election, either pay a cash adjustment in respect of such final fraction in an amount equal to such fraction multiplied by the Exercise Price or round up to the next whole share.

vi. <u>Charges, Taxes and Expenses</u>. Issuance of Warrant <u>ADSs</u> shall be made without charge to the Holder for any issue or transfer tax or other incidental expense in respect of the issuance of such Warrant <u>ADSs</u>, all of which taxes and expenses shall be paid by the Company, and such Warrant <u>ADSs</u> shall be issued in the name of the Holder or in such name or names as may be directed by the Holder; <u>provided</u>, <u>however</u>, that in the event that Warrant <u>ADSs</u> are to be issued in a name other than the name of the Holder, this Warrant when surrendered for exercise shall be accompanied by the Assignment Form attached hereto duly executed by the Holder and the Company may require, as a condition thereto, the payment of a sum sufficient to reimburse it for any transfer tax incidental thereto. The Company shall pay all Depositary fees required for same-day processing of any Notice of Exercise and all fees to the Depository Trust Company (or another established clearing corporation performing similar functions) required for same-day electronic delivery of the Warrant <u>ADSs</u>.

vii. <u>Closing of Books</u>. The Company will not close its stockholder books or records in any manner which prevents the timely exercise of this Warrant, pursuant to the terms hereof.

viii. <u>ASX Requirements</u>. On or before the Warrants ADS Delivery Date, the Company shall, subject to the Corporations Act and the ASX Listing Rules (as defined below):

- (1) issue and allot the Warrant Shares underlying the Warrants ADSs to the Depositary's custodian;
- (2) issue an Appendix 3B in respect of such Warrant Shares; and
- (3) either (a) issue a Cleansing Statement or (b) lodge a prospectus with ASIC under the Corporations Act which qualifies the Warrant Shares for resale under section 708A(11) of the Corporations Act or (c) obtain an exemption from Corporations Act to allow the immediate resale of the Warrant Shares, in each case in respect of such Warrant Shares.

e) Holder's Exercise Limitations. The Company shall not effect any exercise of this Warrant, and a Holder shall not have the right to exercise any portion of this Warrant, pursuant to Section 2 or otherwise, to the extent that after giving effect to such issuance after exercise as set forth on the applicable Notice of Exercise, the Holder (together with the Holder's Affiliates, and any other Persons acting as a group together with the Holder or any of the Holder's Affiliates (such Persons, "Attribution Parties")), would beneficially own in excess of the Beneficial Ownership Limitation (as defined below). For purposes of the foregoing sentence, the number of Ordinary Shares beneficially owned by the Holder and its Affiliates and Attribution Parties shall include the number of the number of Ordinary Shares underlying such Warrant ADSs issuable upon exercise of this Warrant with respect to which such determination is being made, but shall exclude the number of Ordinary Shares underlying Warrant ADSs which would be issuable upon (i) exercise of the remaining, nonexercised portion of this Warrant beneficially owned by the Holder or any of its Affiliates or Attribution Parties and (ii) exercise or conversion of the unexercised or nonconverted portion of any other securities of the Company (including, without limitation, any other Ordinary Share Equivalents) subject to a limitation on conversion or exercise analogous to the limitation contained herein beneficially owned by the Holder or any of its Affiliates or Attribution Parties. Except as set forth in the preceding sentence, for purposes of this Section 2(e), beneficial ownership shall be calculated in accordance with Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder, it being acknowledged by the Holder that the Company is not representing to the Holder that such calculation is in compliance with Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act and the Holder is solely responsible for any schedules required to be filed in accordance therewith. To the extent that the limitation contained in this Section 2(e) applies, the determination of whether this Warrant is exercisable (in relation to other securities owned by the Holder together with any Affiliates and Attribution Parties) and of which portion of this Warrant is exercisable shall be in the sole discretion of the Holder, and the submission of a Notice of Exercise shall be deemed to be the Holder's determination of whether

this Warrant is exercisable (in relation to other securities owned by the Holder together with any Affiliates and Attribution Parties) and of which portion of this Warrant is exercisable, in each case subject to the Beneficial Ownership Limitation, and the Company shall have no obligation to verify or confirm the accuracy of such determination. In addition, a determination as to any group status as contemplated above shall be determined in accordance with Section 13(d) of the Exchange Act and the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder. For purposes of this Section 2(e), in determining the number of outstanding Ordinary Shares, a Holder may rely on the number of outstanding Ordinary Shares as reflected in (A) the Company's most recent periodic or annual report filed with the Commission, as the case may be, (B) a more recent public announcement by the Company or (C) a more recent written notice by the Company or the Depositary setting forth the number of Ordinary Shares outstanding. Upon the written or oral request of a Holder, the Company shall within two Trading Days confirm orally and in writing to the Holder the number of Ordinary Shares then outstanding. In any case, the number of outstanding Ordinary Shares shall be determined after giving effect to the conversion or exercise of securities of the Company, including this Warrant, by the Holder or its Affiliates or Attribution Parties since the date as of which such number of outstanding Ordinary Shares was reported. The "Beneficial Ownership Limitation" shall be 4.99% of the number of Ordinary Shares outstanding immediately after giving effect to the issuance of Ordinary Shares underlying the Warrant ADSs issuable upon exercise of this Warrant. The provisions of this paragraph shall be construed and implemented in a manner otherwise than in strict conformity with the terms of this Section 2(e) to correct this paragraph (or any portion hereof) which may be defective or inconsistent with the intended Beneficial Ownership Limitation herein contained or to make changes or supplements necessary or desirable to properly give effect to such limitation. The limitations contained in this paragraph shall apply to a successor holder of this Warrant.

f) <u>ASX Filings</u>. The Company will ensure that it applies to ASX for official quotation (as that expression is used in the ASX Listing Rules) of the Ordinary Shares issued on the exercise of the Warrants in the same class and on the same terms as all other Ordinary Shares quoted on ASX pursuant to ASX Listing Rule 2.7 immediately on issue of those Ordinary Shares.

3. <u>Section 3</u>. <u>Certain Adjustments</u>. Notwithstanding any provision of this Section 3 or generally in this Warrant, the Exercise Price per Warrant, the number of ADSs the subject of each Warrant or the number of Warrants held shall be subject to adjustment from time to time after the Issuance Date in accordance with the Official Listing Rules of the Australian Securities Exchange ("<u>ASX Listing Rules</u>") upon the occurrence of certain events described in this Section 3 or, if the ASX Listing Rules are amended after the date of issue of the Warrants, in accordance with the Company's obligations under the ASX Listing Rules to the extent those obligations are modified by the amendment.

a) <u>Subdivision or Combination; Capital Distributions; Other Adjustments.</u>

i. In a consolidation of the Company's ordinary capital – the number of Warrants will be consolidated in the same ratio as the ordinary capital and the Exercise Price will be amended in inverse proportion to that ratio.

ii. In a sub-division of the Company's ordinary capital – the number of Warrants will be sub-divided in the same ratio as the ordinary capital and the Exercise Price will be amended in inverse proportion to that ratio.

iii. In a return of capital on Ordinary Shares – the number of Warrants will remain the same, and the Exercise Price of each Warrant will be reduced by the same amount as the amount of cash or value of shares, securities, or other property returned in relation to each Ordinary Share, multiplied by the number of Ordinary Shares represented by each ADS (the "ADS Ratio").

iv. In a reduction of the Company's capital by a cancellation of paid up capital that is lost or not represented by available assets where no securities are cancelled – the number of Warrants and the Exercise Price of each Warrant will remain unaltered.

v. In a pro rata cancellation of the Company's capital on Ordinary Shares – the number of Warrants will be reduced in the same ratio as the ordinary capital and the Exercise Price of each Warrant will be amended in inverse proportion to that ratio.

vi. In any other case – the number of Warrants or the Exercise Price, or both, will be reorganized in accordance with the ASX Listing Rules so that the holder of the Warrants will not receive a benefit that holders of Ordinary Shares do not receive.

b) <u>Bonus Shares and Share dividends</u>. If there is a pro-rata bonus issue, or a pro-rata dividend to be paid only in Ordinary Shares, to the holders of issued Ordinary Shares, the number of Warrant ADSs upon exercise will be increased by the number of ADSs which the holder of the Warrant would have received if the Warrant had been exercised before the record date for the bonus issue or share dividend.

c) <u>Pro Rata Distributions</u>. If there is a pro-rata offer of Ordinary Shares (other than a bonus issue) to the holders of Ordinary Shares, the Exercise Price will be reduced in accordance with the following formula:

$$O' = \frac{O - E \left[P - (S + D)\right]}{N + 1}$$

Where:

O' is the new Exercise Price

O is the old Exercise Price

E is the number of Ordinary Shares underlying the Warrant ADSs into which one Warrant is exercisable

P is the volume weighted average market price per Ordinary Share on the ASX over the 5 ASX trading days ending on the ASX trading day before the ex rights or ex entitlement date for the pro rata issue

S is the subscription price for one Ordinary Share under the pro rata offer

D is the dividend (if any) due but not yet paid on an existing Ordinary Shares which will not be paid on the new Ordinary Shares to be issued in the pro rata issue

N is the number of Ordinary Shares that must be held on the record date for the pro rata issue to receive a right or entitlement to subscribe for one new Ordinary Share.

For the avoidance of doubt, if the formula results in no decrease in the Exercise Price then the Exercise Price remains unchanged.

d) <u>Change in ADS Ratio</u>. If after the Issuance Date the ADS Ratio is increased or reduced, then the number of Warrant ADSs to be provided on exercise of a Warrant will be reduced or increased (respectively) in inverse proportion to the change in the ADS Ratio Ordinary Shares per ADS and the Exercise Price per Warrant will be increased or reduced (respectively) in proportion to the change in Ordinary Shares per ADS, so that the total number or Warrant Shares underlying the Warrants and the aggregate Exercise Price for all Warrants remain unchanged.

e) <u>Fundamental Transaction</u>. If, at any time while this Warrant is outstanding, (i) the Company, directly or indirectly, in one or more related transactions effects any merger or consolidation of the Company with or into another Person, (ii) the Company, directly or indirectly, effects any sale, lease, license, assignment, transfer, conveyance or other disposition of all or substantially all of its assets in one or a series of related transactions, (iii) any, direct or indirect, purchase offer, tender offer or exchange offer (whether by the Company or another Person) is completed pursuant to which holders of Common Stock are permitted to sell, tender or exchange their shares for other securities, cash or property and has been accepted by the holders of 50% or more of the outstanding Common Stock, (iv) the Company, directly or indirectly, in one or more related transactions effects any reclassification, reorganization or recapitalization of the Common Stock or any compulsory share exchange pursuant to which the Common Stock is effectively converted into or exchanged

for other securities, cash or property, or (v) the Company, directly or indirectly, in one or more related transactions consummates a stock or share purchase agreement or other business combination (including, without limitation, a reorganization, recapitalization, spin-off or scheme of arrangement) with another Person or group of Persons whereby such other Person or group acquires more than 50% of the outstanding shares of Common Stock (not including any shares of Common Stock held by the other Person or other Persons making or party to, or associated or affiliated with the other Persons making or party to, such stock or share purchase agreement or other business combination) (each a "Fundamental Transaction"), then, upon any subsequent exercise of this Warrant, the Holder shall have the right to receive, for each Warrant Share that would have been issuable upon such exercise immediately prior to the occurrence of such Fundamental Transaction, at the option of the Holder (without regard to any limitation in Section 2(e) on the exercise of this Warrant), the number of shares of Common Stock of the successor or acquiring corporation or of the Company, if it is the surviving corporation, and any additional consideration (the "Alternate Consideration") receivable as a result of such Fundamental Transaction by a holder of the number of shares of Common Stock for which this Warrant is exercisable immediately prior to such Fundamental Transaction (without regard to any limitation in Section 2(e) on the exercise of this Warrant). For purposes of any such exercise, the determination of the Exercise Price shall be appropriately adjusted to apply to such Alternate Consideration based on the amount of Alternate Consideration issuable in respect of one share of Common Stock in such Fundamental Transaction, and the Company shall apportion the Exercise Price among the Alternate Consideration in a reasonable manner reflecting the relative value of any different components of the Alternate Consideration. If holders of Common Stock are given any choice as to the securities, cash or property to be received in a Fundamental Transaction, then the Holder shall be given the same choice as to the Alternate Consideration it receives upon any exercise of this Warrant following such Fundamental Transaction. Notwithstanding anything to the contrary, in the event of a Fundamental Transaction, the Company or any Successor Entity (as defined below) shall, at the Holder's option, exercisable at any time concurrently with, or within 30 days after, the consummation of the Fundamental Transaction (or, if later, the date of the public announcement of the applicable Fundamental Transaction), purchase this Warrant from the Holder by paying to the Holder an amount of cash equal to the Black Scholes Value of the remaining unexercised portion of this Warrant on the date of the consummation of such Fundamental Transaction. "Black Scholes Value" means the value of this Warrant based on the Black and Scholes Option Pricing Model obtained from the "OV" function on Bloomberg, L.P. ("Bloomberg") determined as of the day of consummation of the applicable Fundamental Transaction for pricing purposes and reflecting (A) a risk-free interest rate corresponding to the U.S. Treasury rate for a period equal to the time between the date of the public announcement of the applicable Fundamental Transaction and the Termination Date, (B) an expected volatility equal to the greater of 100% and the 100 day volatility obtained from the HVT function on Bloomberg as of the Trading Day immediately following the public announcement of the applicable Fundamental Transaction, (C) the underlying price per share used in such calculation shall be the sum of the price per share being offered in cash, if any, plus the value of any non-cash consideration, if any, being offered in such Fundamental Transaction and (D) a remaining option time equal to the time between the date of the public announcement of the applicable Fundamental Transaction and the Termination Date. The payment of the Black Scholes Value will be made by wire transfer of immediately available funds within five Business Days of the Holder's election (or, if later, on the effective date of the Fundamental Transaction). The Company shall cause any successor entity in a Fundamental Transaction in which the Company is not the survivor (the "Successor Entity") to assume in writing all of the obligations of the Company under this Warrant and the other Transaction Documents in accordance with the provisions of this Section 3(g) pursuant to written agreements in form and substance reasonably satisfactory to the Holder and approved by the Holder (without unreasonable delay) prior to such Fundamental Transaction and shall, at the option of the Holder, deliver to the Holder in exchange for this Warrant a security of the Successor Entity evidenced by a written instrument substantially similar in form and substance to this Warrant which is exercisable for a corresponding number of shares of capital stock of such Successor Entity (or its parent entity) equivalent to the shares of ADSs acquirable and receivable upon exercise of this Warrant (without regard to any limitations on the exercise of this Warrant) prior to such Fundamental Transaction, and with an exercise price which applies the exercise price hereunder to such shares of capital stock (but taking into account the relative value of the ADSs pursuant to such Fundamental Transaction and the value of such shares of capital stock, such number of shares of capital stock and such exercise price being for the purpose of protecting the economic value of this Warrant immediately prior to the consummation of such Fundamental Transaction), and which is reasonably satisfactory in form and substance to the Holder. Upon the occurrence of any such Fundamental Transaction, the Successor Entity shall succeed to, and be substituted for (so that from and after the date of such Fundamental Transaction, the provisions of this Warrant and the other Transaction Documents referring to the "Company" shall refer instead to the Successor Entity), and may exercise every right and power of the

Company and shall assume all of the obligations of the Company under this Warrant and the other Transaction Documents with the same effect as if such Successor Entity had been named as the Company herein.

f) <u>Calculations</u>. All calculations under this Section 3 shall be made to the nearest cent or the nearest 1/100th of a share, as the case may be. For purposes of this Section 3, the number of Ordinary Shares deemed to be issued and outstanding as of a given date shall be the sum of the number of Ordinary Shares (excluding treasury shares, if any) issued and outstanding.

g) <u>Notice to Holder</u>.

i. <u>Adjustment</u>. Whenever the Exercise Price, the number of ADSs the subject of each Warrant or the number of Warrants is adjusted pursuant to any provision of this Section 3, the Company shall promptly deliver to the Holder by facsimile or email a notice setting forth the Exercise Price after such adjustment and any resulting adjustment to the number of Warrants or the number of ADSs the subject of each Warrant and setting forth a brief statement of the facts requiring such adjustment.

ii. Notice to Allow Exercise by Holder. If (A) the Company shall declare a dividend (or any other distribution in whatever form) on the Ordinary Shares, (B) the Company shall declare a special nonrecurring cash dividend on or a redemption of the Ordinary Shares, (C) the Company shall authorize the granting to all holders of the Ordinary Shares rights or warrants to subscribe for or purchase any shares of capital stock of any class or of any rights, (D) the approval of any stockholders of the Company shall be required in connection with any reclassification of the Ordinary Shares, any consolidation or merger to which the Company is a party, any sale or transfer of all or substantially all of the assets of the Company, or any compulsory share exchange whereby the Ordinary Shares is converted into other securities, cash or property, or (E) the Company shall authorize the voluntary or involuntary dissolution, liquidation or winding up of the affairs of the Company, then, in each case, the Company shall cause to be delivered by facsimile or email to the Holder at its last facsimile number or email address as it shall appear upon the Warrant Register of the Company, at least 20 calendar days prior to the applicable record or effective date hereinafter specified, a notice stating (x) the date on which a record is to be taken for the purpose of such dividend, distribution, redemption, rights or warrants, or if a record is not to be taken, the date as of which the holders of the Ordinary Shares of record to be entitled to such dividend, distributions, redemption, rights or warrants are to be determined or (y) the date on which such reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or share exchange is expected to become effective or close, and the date as of which it is expected that holders of the Ordinary Shares of record shall be entitled to exchange their Ordinary Shares for securities, cash or other property deliverable upon such reclassification, consolidation, merger, sale, transfer or share exchange; provided that the failure to deliver such notice or any defect therein or in the delivery thereof shall not affect the validity of the corporate action required to be specified in such notice. To the extent that any notice provided in this Warrant constitutes, or contains, material, non-public information regarding the Company or any of the Subsidiaries, the Company shall simultaneously file such notice with the Commission pursuant to a Current Report on Form 6-K. The Holder shall remain entitled to exercise this Warrant during the period commencing on the date of such notice to the effective date of the event triggering such notice except as may otherwise be expressly set forth herein.

Section 4. Transfer of Warrant.

a) <u>Transferability</u>. Subject to compliance with any applicable securities laws and the conditions set forth in Section 4(d) hereof and to the provisions of Section 4.1 of the Purchase Agreement, this Warrant and all rights hereunder (including, without limitation, any registration rights) are transferable, in whole or in part, upon surrender of this Warrant at the principal office of the Company or its designated agent, together with a written assignment of this Warrant substantially in the form attached hereto duly executed by the Holder or its agent or attorney and funds sufficient to pay any transfer taxes payable upon the making of such transfer. Upon such surrender and, if required, such payment, the Company shall execute and deliver a new Warrant or Warrants in the name of the assignee or assignees, as applicable, and in the denomination or denominations specified in such instrument of assignment, and shall issue to the assignor a new Warrant evidencing the portion of this Warrant not so assigned, and this Warrant shall promptly be cancelled. Notwithstanding anything herein to the contrary, the Holder shall not be required to physically surrender this Warrant to the

Company unless the Holder has assigned this Warrant in full, in which case, the Holder shall surrender this Warrant to the Company within three (3) Trading Days of the date the Holder delivers an assignment form to the Company assigning this Warrant full. The Warrant, if properly assigned in accordance herewith, may be exercised by a new holder for the purchase of Warrant ADSs without having a new Warrant issued.

b) <u>New Warrants</u>. This Warrant may be divided or combined with other Warrants upon presentation hereof at the aforesaid office of the Company, together with a written notice specifying the names and denominations in which new Warrants are to be issued, signed by the Holder or its agent or attorney. Subject to compliance with Section 4(a), as to any transfer which may be involved in such division or combination, the Company shall execute and deliver a new Warrant or Warrants in exchange for the Warrant or Warrants to be divided or combined in accordance with such notice. All Warrants issued on transfers or exchanges shall be dated the Initial Exercise Date and shall be identical with this Warrant except as to the number of Warrant ADSs issuable pursuant thereto.

c) <u>Warrant Register</u>. The Company shall register this Warrant, upon records to be maintained by the Company for that purpose (the "<u>Warrant Register</u>"), in the name of the record Holder hereof from time to time. The Company may deem and treat the registered Holder of this Warrant as the absolute owner hereof for the purpose of any exercise hereof or any distribution to the Holder, and for all other purposes, absent actual notice to the contrary.

d) <u>Transfer Restrictions</u>. If, at the time of the surrender of this Warrant in connection with any transfer of this Warrant, the transfer of this Warrant shall not be either (i) registered pursuant to an effective registration statement under the Securities Act and under applicable state or foreign securities or blue sky laws or (ii) eligible for resale without volume or manner-of-sale restrictions or current public information requirements pursuant to Rule 144, the Company may require, as a condition of allowing such transfer, that the Holder or transferee of this Warrant, as the case may be, comply with the provisions of Section 4.3 of the Purchase Agreement.

e) <u>Representation by the Holder</u>. The Holder, by the acceptance hereof, represents and warrants that it is acquiring this Warrant and, upon any exercise hereof, will acquire the Warrant ADSs issuable upon such exercise, for its own account and not with a view to or for distributing or reselling such Warrant ADSs or any part thereof in violation of the Securities Act or any applicable state securities law, except pursuant to sales registered or exempted under the Securities Act.

5. <u>Section 5. Miscellaneous.</u>

a) <u>No Rights as Stockholder Until Exercise</u>. This Warrant does not entitle the Holder to any voting rights, dividends or other rights as a stockholder of the Company prior to the exercise hereof as set forth in Section 2(d)(i), except as expressly set forth in Section 3.

b) Loss, Theft, Destruction or Mutilation of Warrant. The Company covenants that upon receipt by the Company of evidence reasonably satisfactory to it of the loss, theft, destruction or mutilation of this Warrant or any stock certificate relating to the Warrant ADSs, and in case of loss, theft or destruction, of indemnity or security reasonably satisfactory to it (which, in the case of the Warrant, shall not include the posting of any bond), and upon surrender and cancellation of such Warrant or stock certificate, if mutilated, the Company will make and deliver a new Warrant or stock certificate of like tenor and dated as of such cancellation, in lieu of such Warrant or stock certificate.

c) <u>Saturdays, Sundays, Holidays, etc</u>. If the last or appointed day for the taking of any action or the expiration of any right required or granted herein shall not be a Business Day, then, such action may be taken or such right may be exercised on the next succeeding Business Day.

d) <u>Authorized Shares</u>.

i. The Company covenants that, during the period the Warrant is outstanding, it will reserve from its authorized and unissued Ordinary Shares a sufficient number of shares to provide for the issuance of the Warrant ADSs and the underlying Ordinary Shares upon the exercise of any purchase rights under this Warrant. The Company further covenants that its issuance of this Warrant

shall constitute full authority to its officers who are charged with the duty of issuing the necessary Warrant ADSs upon the exercise of the purchase rights under this Warrant. The Company will take all such reasonable action as may be necessary to assure that such Warrant ADSs and the underlying Ordinary Shares may be issued as provided herein without violation of any applicable law or regulation, or of any requirements of the Trading Market upon which the ADS or Ordinary Shares may be listed. The Company covenants that all Warrant ADSs and the underlying Ordinary Shares which may be issued upon the exercise of the purchase rights represented by this Warrant will, upon exercise of the purchase rights represented by this Warrant and payment for such Warrant ADSs in accordance herewith, be duly authorized, validly issued, fully paid and nonassessable and free from all taxes, liens and charges created by the Company in respect of the issue thereof (other than taxes in respect of any transfer occurring contemporaneously with such issue).

ii. Except and to the extent as waived or consented to by the Holder, the Company shall not by any action, including, without limitation, amending its certificate of incorporation or through any reorganization, transfer of assets, consolidation, merger, dissolution, issue or sale of securities or any other voluntary action, avoid or seek to avoid the observance or performance of any of the terms of this Warrant, but will at all times in good faith assist in the carrying out of all such terms and in the taking of all such actions as may be necessary or appropriate to protect the rights of Holder as set forth in this Warrant against impairment. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the Company will (i) not increase the par value of any Warrant ADSs above the amount payable therefor upon such exercise immediately prior to such increase in par value, (ii) take all such action as may be necessary or appropriate in order that the Company may validly and legally issue fully paid and nonassessable Warrant ADSs and the underlying Ordinary Shares upon the exercise of this Warrant and (iii) use commercially reasonable efforts to obtain all such authorizations, exemptions or consents from any public regulatory body having jurisdiction thereof, as may be, necessary to enable the Company to perform its obligations under this Warrant.

iii. Before taking any action which would result in an adjustment in the number of Warrant ADSs for which this Warrant is exercisable or in the Exercise Price, the Company shall obtain all such authorizations or exemptions thereof, or consents thereto, as may be necessary from any public regulatory body or bodies having jurisdiction thereof.

e) <u>Jurisdiction</u>. All questions concerning the construction, validity, enforcement and interpretation of this Warrant shall be determined in accordance with the provisions of the Purchase Agreement.

f) <u>Restrictions</u>. The Holder acknowledges that the Warrant ADSs and the underlying Ordinary Shares acquired upon the exercise of this Warrant, if not registered and the Holder does not utilize cashless exercise, will have restrictions upon resale imposed by state and federal or foreign securities laws.

g) <u>Nonwaiver and Expenses</u>. No course of dealing or any delay or failure to exercise any right hereunder on the part of Holder shall operate as a waiver of such right or otherwise prejudice the Holder's rights, powers or remedies, notwithstanding the fact that all rights hereunder terminate on the Termination Date. If the Company willfully and knowingly fails to comply with any provision of this Warrant, which results in any material damages to the Holder, the Company shall pay to the Holder such amounts as shall be sufficient to cover any costs and expenses including, but not limited to, reasonable attorneys' fees, including those of appellate proceedings, incurred by the Holder in collecting any amounts due pursuant hereto or in otherwise enforcing any of its rights, powers or remedies hereunder.

h) <u>Notices</u>. Any notice, request or other document required or permitted to be given or delivered to the Holder by the Company shall be delivered in accordance with the notice provisions of the Purchase Agreement.

i) <u>Limitation of Liability</u>. No provision hereof, in the absence of any affirmative action by the Holder to exercise this Warrant to purchase Warrant ADSs, and no enumeration herein of the rights or privileges of the Holder, shall give rise to any liability of the Holder for the purchase price of any ADS or as a stockholder of the Company, whether such liability is asserted by the Company or by creditors of the Company.

j) <u>Remedies</u>. The Holder, in addition to being entitled to exercise all rights granted by law, including recovery of damages, will be entitled to specific performance of its rights under this Warrant. The Company agrees that monetary damages would not be adequate compensation for any loss incurred by reason of a breach by it of the provisions of this Warrant and hereby agrees to waive and not to assert the defense in any action for specific performance that a remedy at law would be adequate.

k) <u>Successors and Assigns</u>. Subject to applicable securities laws, this Warrant and the rights and obligations evidenced hereby shall inure to the benefit of and be binding upon the successors and permitted assigns of the Company and the successors and permitted assigns of Holder. The provisions of this Warrant are intended to be for the benefit of any Holder from time to time of this Warrant and shall be enforceable by the Holder or holder of Warrant ADSs.

1) <u>Amendment</u>. This Warrant may be modified or amended or the provisions hereof waived with the written consent of the Company and the Holder.

m) <u>Severability</u>. Wherever possible, each provision of this Warrant shall be interpreted in such manner as to be effective and valid under applicable law, but if any provision of this Warrant shall be prohibited by or invalid under applicable law, such provision shall be ineffective to the extent of such prohibition or invalidity, without invalidating the remainder of such provisions or the remaining provisions of this Warrant.

n) <u>Headings</u>. The headings used in this Warrant are for the convenience of reference only and shall not, for any purpose, be deemed a part of this Warrant.

Prima Biomed Limited ACN 009 237 889

Application Form

The Directors Prima Biomed Limited ACN 009 237 889; Level 12, 95 Pitt Street, Sydney, NSW

Application

- I (being the person named in item 1 of the Schedule below) apply pursuant to the offer of New Shares and Options described in the prospectus dated 20 October 2017 lodged with ASIC (**Prospectus**) to which this Application forms part, namely for every 3 New Shares issued pursuant to the Prospectus and this Application Form, for no additional consideration the Company will grant 2 Options, each with an exercise price of US\$0.025 per option (each option convertible into 1 New Share on exercise). The expiry date of the Prospectus is 10 November 2017.
- I understand that the Company makes no representation or guarantee in respect of any investment in Shares or the Options.
- I agree that any New Shares and Options described in this Prospectus are issued subject to and bound by the terms of this Prospectus the Constitution of the Company (as amended from time to time) and the ASX Listing Rules.
- I acknowledge that:
 - (a) the Prospectus (referred to above) has been lodged by the Company with ASIC in respect of the offer of the New Shares and Options described in the Prospectus;
 - (b) I have read, understood and obtained independent legal and financial advice concerning the Prospectus and this investment in the New Shares and the Options;
 - (c) I make this application for New Shares and Options pursuant to the terms of the Prospectus;
 - (d) by lodging this Application Form and a cheque for the Application Monies I apply for the number of New Shares and Options specified in this Application Form or such lesser number as may be allocated by the Directors;
 - (e) an investment in the Company is speculative and there is no guarantee that there will be any return on Shares or Options (whether by way of dividends or return of capital or any other manner whatever); and
 - (f) there is no guarantee that there will be any market (whether official or unofficial) for trading of the Shares generally.
- 5. This Application is irrevocable and unconditional.
- 6. The validity and construction of this Application and, where the Application is accepted, the terms on which New Shares and Options are allotted to the Applicant is governed and construed in accordance with the laws of the State of Victoria.

SCHEDULE (to application form)

1. Name and address of Applicant:

Contact Details:

Daytime contact:

Email contact:

. CHESS Details: PID......HIN.....

4. **Number of New Shares** (which includes for every 3 New Shares issued pursuant to the Prospectus, 2 Options for no additional consideration, with each Option having an exercise price of US\$0.025 (each option convertible into 1 New Share on exercise):

5. **Application Money**: \$

6. **Cheque details:** Drawer:

Bank and Branch:

Cheque Number

Dated: # # #

Execution

Signed Sealed and Delivered by #[insert] in the presence of:

Signature of Applicant

Signature of witness

.....

Name of witness (please print)